report



Fortress Conservation and International Accountability for Human Rights Violations against Batwa in Kahuzi-Biega National Park

Colin Luoma





A traditional Batwa home in Kahuzi-Biega National Park in the Democratic Republic of Congo. Credit: Robert Flummerfelt

About the Author

Colin Luoma is a Researcher at MRG, working on litigation and advocacy matters concerning the environment and the rights of indigenous peoples and minorities under international law. He has a PhD in Law and Juris Doctor degree. Colin is also a Lecturer in Law at Brunel University London and a qualified US. lawyer.

Acknowledgements



This report was funded by the European Instrument for Democracy and Human Rights, a programme of the European Union. Its content represents the views of the author

only and is his sole responsibility. The European Union does not accept any responsibility for use that may be made of the information it contains.

The author wishes to acknowledge the many individuals and organizations who meaningfully contributed to this report, but in particular, Lara Domínguez, Robert Flummerfelt, Candy Ofime, Ify Chikezie, Mira Naseer, Natalia Isava and students at the *Université Paris-Saclay*.

Minority Rights Group International

Minority Rights Group International (MRG) is a non-governmental organization (NGO) working to secure the rights of ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities and indigenous peoples worldwide, and to promote cooperation and understanding between communities. Our activities are focused on international advocacy, training, publishing and outreach. We are guided by the needs expressed by our worldwide partner network of organizations, which represent minority and indigenous peoples.

MRG works with over 150 organizations in nearly 50 countries. Our governing Council, which meets twice a year, has members from 10 different countries. MRG has consultative status with the United Nations Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC), and observer status with the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights (ACHPR). MRG is registered as a charity and a company limited by guarantee under English law: registered charity no. 282305, limited company no. 1544957.

© Minority Rights Group International (MRG), May 2022 All rights reserved

Material from this publication may be reproduced for teaching or for other non-commercial purposes. No part of it may be reproduced in any form for commercial purposes without the prior express permission of the copyright holders. For further information please contact MRG. A CIP catalogue record of this publication is available from the British Library.

ISBN Print: 978-1-912938-49-0. Online: 978-1-912938-50-6 Published May 2022.

Fortress Conservation and International Accountability for Human Rights Violations against Batwa in Kahuzi-Biega National Park is published by MRG as a contribution to public understanding of the issue which forms its subject. The text and views of the author do not necessarily represent in every detail and all its aspects, the collective view of MRG.

Fortress Conservation and International Accountability for Human Rights Violations against Batwa in Kahuzi-Biega National Park

Contents

Abbreviations	2
Key findings	3
Executive summary	4
Methodology	7
Legal framework	9
Part I. The PNKB: A paradigmatic case of fortress conservation	13
1. The Batwa of the Kahuzi-Biega forest	13
2. Fortress conservation in the PNKB	14
Part II. International accountability for human rights violations in the PNKB	27
3. Wildlife Conservation Society	27
4. German development assistance and support	32
5. US development assistance and support	38
6. UNESCO	43
7. Public-private partnerships: a false, colonial solution?	46
Conclusion and recommendations	48
Notes	54

Abbreviations

ACHPR	African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights	ICERD	International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial
ACtHPR	African Court on Human and Peoples'		Discrimination
	Rights	ICESCR	International Covenant on Economic, Social
BMZ	Bundesministerium für wirtschaftliche		and Cultural Rights
	Zusammenarbeit	ILO	International Labour Organization
CAFEC	Central Africa Forest Ecosystems	IUCN	International Union for Conservation of
	Conservation		Nature
CARPE	Central African Regional Programme for the	KfW	Kreditanstalt für Wiederaufbau
	Environment	MOU	memorandum of understanding
CBD	Convention on Biological Diversity	MRG	Minority Rights Group International
CCCs	community conservation committees	NGO	non-governmental organization
CERD	Committee on the Elimination of Racial	PNKB	Parc National de Kahuzi-Biega
	Discrimination	PPP	public-private partnership
CESCR	Committee on Economic, Social and	OUV	Outstanding Universal Value
	Cultural Rights	PTSD	post-traumatic stress syndrome
CIHR	Conservation Initiative on Human Rights	SMART	Spatial Monitoring and Reporting Tool
COP	Conference of the Parties	SOC	State of Conservation
CSO	civil society organization	UN	United Nations
DRC	Democratic Republic of Congo	UNDRIP	UN Declaration on the Rights of
DOI	US Department of the Interior		Indigenous Peoples
EU	European Union	UNESCO	UN Educational, Scientific and Cultural
FARDC	Forces armées de la république		Organization
	démocratique du Congo	UNEP	UN Environment Programme
FPIC	free, prior and informed consent	UNGA	UN General Assembly
GFA	GFA Consulting Group	UNGPs	UN Guiding Principles on Business and
GIZ	Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale		Human Rights
	Zusammenarbeit	UNSC	UN Security Council
IACtHR	Inter-American Court of Human Rights	USAID	US Agency for International Development
ICCAs	indigenous peoples' and community	USFWS	US Fish and Wildlife Service
	conserved territories and areas	WPC	World Parks Congress
ICCN	Institut Congolais pour la Conservation de	WCS	Wildlife Conservation Society
	la Nature	WHC	World Heritage Committee
ICCPR	International Covenant on Civil and	WWF	World Wide Fund for Nature
	Political Rights		

Key findings

Key findings

- In the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC) and across the world, 'fortress conservation' poses an existential threat to indigenous peoples and their ancestral territories: The systemic and grievous human rights violations endured by the indigenous Batwa community in and around the Kahuzi-Biega National Park (Parc National de Kahuzi-Biega – PNKB) are emblematic of such a 'fortress conservation' approach to biodiversity protection that negatively impacts indigenous peoples globally. These abuses represent the natural consequences of first removing indigenous peoples from their lands, territories and resources in the name of conservation, and then failing to rectify their exclusion. While nearly all conservation actors rhetorically denounce this colonial approach, it remains a prevailing mode of protecting nature in the PNKB and across many other protected areas in the region, with devastating consequences for both indigenous peoples and the environment.
- Global conservation NGOs, having directly funded and supported the militarization (including combat and weapons training) of ecoguards are implicated and complicit in these human rights abuses: International conservation NGOs, such as the Wildlife Conservation Society (WCS), wield significant power and influence over conservation policy in protected areas. To date, the WCS has not leveraged its power to meaningfully incorporate Batwa into the PNKB's management or otherwise alleviate the deteriorating human rights situation. It had knowledge of unresolved allegations of human rights abuses against Batwa, including explicit warnings in May 2019 that PNKB ecoguards were shooting and threatening Batwa community members who refused to leave the park and intended to use 'any means' to remove them. Yet the WCS continued to provide material support to PNKB ecoguards, including through compensation, equipment and training in the lead-up to joint operations by ecoquards and soldiers against Batwa in 2019 and 2021. Such support was conducted in violation of the UN Security Council's (UNSC) arms embargo in the DRC.
- This model of conservation often relies on the widespread use of coercion and violence to protect the 'fortress', with indigenous and local communities bearing the brunt of this violence: The PNKB relies on a heavily militarized form of conservation that contributes to human rights violations against Batwa. It is part of a broader global trend in conservation and represents an increasingly violent way to manage protected areas, particularly in Africa. In the PNKB, ecoguards are equipped with military-grade weapons, use sophisticated monitoring technologies, conduct joint patrols with the Congolese army (Forces armées de la république démocratique du Congo - FARDC) and receive paramilitary training from international partners. This militarization of conservation, including training in the use of mortars and other heavy weapons, is directly linked to the large-scale human rights abuses perpetrated against Batwa community members inside the PNKB.
- International donors, including governments in the global north, have continued to fund these activities despite widespread evidence of severe violence suffered by Batwa community members in the name of conservation: German and US development agencies have funded the fortress and militarized conservation approaches employed in the PNKB. On paper, these donors commit to respecting the rights of indigenous peoples under established international standards and their internal policies, but they have failed to ensure that a rights-respecting approach to conservation becomes a reality in practice. Millions of dollars have been provided annually to the PNKB without adequate oversight or controls, including robust human rights monitoring. The mechanisms employed have been insufficient to apprise donors of the full scale of human rights abuses against Batwa. At the same time, these donors were aware of unresolved human rights grievances in the PNKB and the imminent threat of violence by park authorities against Batwa who refused to leave their ancestral lands. Notwithstanding, these donors continued to support the PNKB in advance of the joint operation in July-August 2019, rendering them complicit in these abuses.

Executive summary

The decades-long struggle of the Batwa of the Kahuzi-Biega forest is inextricably rooted in the dispossession of their ancestral lands and the theft of their resources in the name of nature conservation. Protected areas like the PNKB are supposedly part of the solution to the environmental crises facing our planet. For decades they have been touted as a cornerstone of biodiversity protection and a key climate change mitigator. Yet their problematic origins, doubtful environmental efficacy and incredible human costs bring these claims into serious question. In the PNKB, and in other state-managed protected areas established on indigenous territories, nature conservation is invariably a violent, colonial project that must be robustly challenged.

Part I of this report situates the grievous human rights abuses documented in 'To Purge the Forest by Force': Organized violence against Batwa in Kahuzi-Biega National Park ('To Purge the Forest by Force'), within the broader global phenomenon of 'fortress conservation', a prevailing mode of biodiversity protection that separates ecosystems from their original human inhabitants. Fortress conservation is rooted in racist and colonial ideologies premised on transforming the spaces indigenous peoples have always lived in, into an imaginary 'wilderness', devoid of any human activity. These areas are designated and cordoned off as national parks, game reserves and nature sanctuaries for the benefit of others (Western tourists, scientists and, in some cases, extractive industries), but not the indigenous peoples who have long lived in symbiosis with their natural environments, shaping and responsibly safeguarding them for future generations. Instead, these original guardians are abruptly transformed into poachers, criminals and trespassers on their own lands by laws that effectively criminalize their way of life and fail to recognize indigenous customary title.

The PNKB is an emblematic example of fortress conservation. Batwa were violently expelled when the park was created and their removal continues to serve as the impetus for their insecurity, socio-economic deprivation and ongoing exclusion from their ancestral lands. Without access to their territories, resources and sacred sites, Batwa are rendered deeply impoverished, landless, dependent and culturally disconnected. They are disproportionately

blamed for environmental degradation largely caused by others, and their traditional ecological knowledge, developed over millenia of living in harmony with the forest, is at best marginalized or tokenized, and at worst, disregarded entirely. Their exclusion has enabled international donors, NGOs and policy makers based in the global north to dictate conservation agendas in the PNKB, while Batwa's rights, worldviews and traditional knowledge are routinely distorted or silenced.

The so-called 'new paradigm' of rights-respecting conservation2 has not been embraced in the PNKB or in many other protected areas and the call to adopt such approaches remain unrealized. The international conservation community has made a clear, rhetorical shift away from the wholesale exclusion of indigenous peoples. Yet, the fortress conservation model has been difficult to disrupt in practice. For Batwa and indigenous peoples across the world, state-managed protected areas continue to be a principal threat to their lives, lands and livelihoods, and, as a consequence, to the ancestral homelands they have effectively safeguarded. More than 50 years after their original eviction, Batwa have not been integrated into the management of the PNKB in any meaningful way. They suffer severe forms of discrimination and structural violence on the edges of the park, and as 'To Purge the Forest by Force' documents, they continue to be met with extreme physical violence at the hands of a system that principally views them as an enemy to the PNKB's biodiversity. These abuses are the natural consequences of conservation policies that evict indigenous peoples from their lands, exclude them indefinitely and criminalize them when they seek to return home.

The militarization of protected area management in the PNKB has led to serious human rights abuses against Batwa. Existing protected areas are managed in a variety of ways that are, at their core, violently anti-indigenous. This includes increasingly militarized approaches, characterized by the use of military-grade weapons and surveillance technologies, paramilitary training by foreign contractors, and joint patrols with state armed forces. In the PNKB, this militarization has resulted in overly aggressive policing and military-style actions by ecoguards (often jointly with the FARDC) who disproportionately

target, criminalize and brutalize Batwa. Batwa are falsely labelled as rebels and consistently targeted as environmental threats, but authorities make little to no effort to understand or resolve their long-standing grievances or the socio-economic disparities that force them into life-or-death situations in and around their ancestral homeland. Militarized conservation in the PNKB reached a new crescendo between July 2019 and December 2021 when, armed with a full arsenal of heavy weapons (including mortars) and accompanied by the FARDC, PNKB ecoguards waged numerous, coordinated military assaults on Batwa civilians living inside the park. As detailed in 'To Purge the Forest by Force', this systemic violence resulted in a level of death and destruction against Batwa characteristic of full-scale attacks against civilians, with dozens of victims of direct violence and thousands more whose lives were, once again, upended in the name of conservation.

The PNKB must refrain from evicting Batwa from their lands inside the park without their free, prior and informed consent (FPIC). The return of Batwa communities to the PNKB in October 2018 transformed the dynamic between Batwa, PNKB administrators and the parks' international supporters. With Batwa once again living on their lands inside the forest, authorities cannot seek to relocate them under international law without seeking their FPIC. The PNKB's international partners must also respect the principle of FPIC and should withdraw support of any conservation project or measure impacting Batwa inside the PNKB absent their FPIC.

Fortress conservation in the PNKB is failing the environment. While the manner in which protected areas are created and managed often inflicts serious human rights abuses on indigenous peoples, in the PKNB, the fortress conservation model is also failing to achieve desired ecological outcomes. It is widely acknowledged that current measures are inadequate to stem the tide of rapid species loss. This is readily apparent in the PNKB, which has experienced dramatic reductions in flagship species over the park's lifespan. Rather than re-evaluating the fortress conservation model in light of such environmental shortcomings, conservation actors fundraise on the back of them, using species loss to justify ever more violent and extreme conservation policies. At the same time, Batwa have not been afforded any meaningful opportunity to participate in or benefit from the conservation of the PNKB, or otherwise prove themselves the best environmental custodians of their territories and resources, as they had done prior to their removal. This ignores Batwa's historical stewardship of the forest, international human rights law and the growing

body of evidence demonstrating that indigenous-owned, occupied and managed territories outperform statemanaged protected areas in safeguarding the environment.

Part II of this report assesses the respective roles and accountability of the PNKB's core international partners and stakeholders in connection with conservation-related human rights abuses committed against Batwa. While the Congolese state bears primary responsibility for the recurring violence against Batwa, international actors within the global conservation establishment fund, support, facilitate and tacitly condone coercive forms of conservation in the PNKB which promote and enable such abuses to occur. These actors were aware of human rights abuses committed against Batwa, but failed to adopt or implement policies that adequately mitigate the risks, subjecting one of the world's most marginalized communities to an ongoing cycle of violence, poverty and abuse. This is a common dynamic in conservation projects in the Congo Basin and across developing nations more generally.

The WCS, the leading conservation NGO supporting the park, is the principal promoter and implementer of militarized conservation in the PNKB. For two decades, the WCS has supported the park without adequately seeking to mitigate the underlying human rights risks posed to Batwa. Instead, it has actively sponsored an aggressive, heavily militarized approach to conservation that empowers PNKB personnel to commit widespread human rights violations against them. The WCS disclaims responsibility for this violence on the basis that it has no management authority in the PNKB. Yet, with explicit knowledge of serious and unresolved human rights abuses, it still compensated ecoguards, furnished advanced surveillance equipment, provided and/or supported various forms of paramilitary training and failed to adequately investigate alleged abuses committed against Batwa community members. The paramilitary training was provided in violation of the UNSC's arms embargo.

The violent status quo in the PNKB is further entrenched by the park's two primary donors: the German and US federal governments. The WCS and other partners in the PNKB receive millions of US dollars in bilateral financing from development agencies in Germany and the US. These public donors claim to prioritize the participation and inclusion of indigenous peoples in their conservation projects, yet this has failed to materialize in the PNKB. Both have actively funded the militarized approach to park law enforcement embodied in the PNKB's fortress conservation model, without accounting for the social impacts of such support on the

Batwa community. Money flows into the park without sufficient controls or oversight over how it is used in remote areas of the Eastern DRC, far from Berlin or Washington. The donors do not proactively monitor human rights developments and existing mechanisms fail to fully apprise them of violations, often rendering them blind to the violent consequences of how conservation is being pursued in the PNKB. When made aware of such abuses, they have responded inadequately.

The WCS and the PNKB's donors continued to materially support the PNKB even after they were apprised of unresolved human rights grievances and warned of impending violence against the Batwa. In May 2019, the WCS and the PNKB's primary donors were informed by civil society that park ecoguards were threatening and shooting Batwa community members who had returned to their ancestral home in the PNKB. They were also explicitly warned that PNKB leadership had given the Batwa an ultimatum to leave the park, or else it intended to use 'any means' to remove them. Despite this knowledge, the WCS and the PNKB's donors continued to provide various forms of financial and technical support to PNKB ecoguards in the weeks and months leading up to the violent, joint operation in July-August 2019 that killed, maimed and displaced scores of Batwa civilians living inside the park.

Despite being made aware of repeated human rights violations between 2017 and 2021, a meaningful investigation in the PNKB was only contemplated in December 2021, and only after international supporters were made aware of Minority Rights Group International's (MRG) forthcoming 'To Purge the Forest by Force' report. International supporters were apprised in writing of attacks and a risk of future imminent violence against Batwa

communities by ecoguards inside the PNKB in May 2019 and again in July 2021. None of the PNKB's international supporters publicly condemned the violence at these times, nor did they commission an independent investigation in response. Silence and inaction in the face of such reports demonstrates a lack of urgency and political will amongst the park's international supporters to robustly investigate such claims and discharge their due diligence obligations. A few months later, Batwa villages in PNKB were once again attacked by ecoguards and soldiers.

International support of the PNKB has consistently treated human rights violations against Batwa as collateral damage in the larger project of protecting biodiversity. The WCS, donors and international organizations, such as the UN Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) and the International Union for the Conservation of Nature (IUCN), have all contributed to the marginalization of Batwa in their support of the creation and/or management of the PNKB, but have failed to adequately address and remedy violations. At the heart of this problem is the insidious idea that nature conservation is something solely within the purview of others and that, if left to their own devices, indigenous peoples like Batwa will resort to environmentally destructive behaviour to the detriment of the planet. Despite the Batwa's historical record of sustainability, the urgency of protecting biodiversity and combating climate change is now weaponized against them, providing cover for state authorities to conduct large-scale human rights abuses, such as those committed inside the PNKB between 2019 and 2021. Fortress conservation is an inherently colonial, violent and ecologically flawed approach that must be upended and radically transformed for both people and our planet.

Methodology

This report analyses the human rights implications of conservation policy in the PNKB as it relates to the Batwa of the Kahuzi-Biega forest. It is the product of research carried out by the author, a lawyer and researcher at MRG and an independent research team commissioned by MRG. Extensive background research was initially performed to identify and examine the political, social and cultural contexts in which conservation-related human rights abuses have been committed against Batwa community members in and around the PNKB. This included a thorough review of documentary sources concerning Batwa, as well as consultations with local and international civil society organizations (CSOs).

This research situates the human rights abuses experienced by Batwa in the wider context of conservation policies which disproportionately harm indigenous peoples and other marginalized communities. Several consultations and interviews were conducted with conservation, human rights and indigenous rights experts regarding the modalities and impacts of fortress conservation in the PNKB and globally. An examination of the relevant discourse was carried out, including an analysis of academic literature, civil society reports, policy papers, environmental studies and media coverage. Where possible, specific attention was afforded to sources addressing protected area management and conservation initiatives impacting indigenous peoples and local communities in the Eastern DRC, and in the Congo Basin more broadly. This background research buttressed MRG's existing expertise, institutional knowledge and experience derived from legal and advocacy work with indigenous forest-dwelling communities, including Batwa of the Kahuzi-Biega forest.

Additional desk-based research was conducted to identify the different partners involved in the financing, support, operation and management of the PNKB. Grants, agreements, parliamentary records, reports, financial records and correspondence were reviewed to identify relevant actors, analyse their respective roles in the PNKB and assess their culpability for human rights abuses committed against Batwa. The challenges in obtaining complete and reliable information from these actors were apparent from the outset. Requests for information under applicable freedom of information legislation to federal agencies in the US and Germany

were largely denied or went unanswered. Conservation organizations objected to these requests, despite their support in the PNKB being publicly funded. This lack of transparency prevented a richer and more detailed understanding of how the PNKB is financed and managed to the detriment of the Batwa.

This report explicitly draws from research findings included in 'To Purge the Forest by Force' and the underlying data collected during extensive field work in and around the PNKB between October 2020 and December 2021. The author collaborated closely with the research team to inform the field research and elicit information regarding the human rights abuses experienced by Batwa, as well as on issues concerning park management and international support of the PNKB. A full description of the methods employed in the field research is contained in 'To Purge the Forest by Force'.

The author attempted to interview representatives of the principal international partners involved in supporting and funding the PNKB. These partners included the WCS, the US Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS), the US Agency for International Development (USAID), the KfW Development Bank (Kreditanstalt für Wiederaufbau - KfW), the German Corporation for International Cooperation (Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit or GIZ), GFA Consulting Group (GFA) and Maisha Consulting Ltd (Maisha). Requests for interviews were granted in the case of the WCS and USAID, were declined in the case of the USFWS and GIZ and went unanswered in the case of Maisha. KfW and GFA agreed to respond to written questions in lieu of an oral interview. The author participated in subsequent video calls with KfW personnel on both 15 September 2021 and 8 October 2021 to discuss ongoing human rights violations in the park.

An advanced draft of this report was not circulated to the ICCN, PNKB or the park's international partners prior to the finalization of its text. This decision was grounded in and informed by credible security risks against Batwa community members and local human rights defenders that arose after an advanced, confidential draft of 'To Purge the Forest by Force' was provided to the park's international partners and was subsequently leaked without permission from MRG. This decision was made in the spirit of taking every

reasonable precaution to ensure the safety of the Batwa community and the civil society actors that work to protect and advance their rights.

Unless otherwise indicated, all references to Batwa, Batwa of Kahuzi-Biega or Batwa of the Kahuzi-Biega forest are meant to describe the indigenous forest-dwelling community whose ancestral lands are located in the forests surrounding Mount Kahuzi and Mount Biega in the Eastern DRC. Depending on the context, references to the PNKB either describe the physical protected area itself, or the personnel responsible for administering and managing the park.

Legal framework

This section briefly charts the international human rights standards most relevant to indigenous peoples and conservation, and the various obligations of NGOs, donors and international organizations in the context of their conservation work and support. It examines and summarizes these standards to delineate a legal framework that guides rights-respecting conservation policy, but also one which holds conservation actors accountable when contributing to human rights violations against indigenous peoples and other marginalized communities. Rather than an exhaustive account of all legal protections relevant to Batwa and other indigenous peoples vis-à-vis conservation,3 it seeks to outline the most pertinent international human rights obligations of different actors in the establishment, management and support of protected areas.

Human rights standards applicable to indigenous peoples and conservation

The establishment and maintenance of state-managed protected areas on traditional territories of indigenous peoples almost inevitably result in the infringement of an interrelated set of human rights. These rights are enshrined in a number of binding human rights treaties and soft law instruments which protect the civil, political, social, economic and cultural rights of indigenous peoples. In the first instance, these include several universal human rights instruments, such as the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD), and at the regional level, the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights (African Charter). It has been repeatedly affirmed that indigenous peoples can utilize the protections contained in these universal instruments, and UN treaty monitoring bodies have consistently extended the rights to selfdetermination, land and culture to indigenous peoples, and have recently begun to invoke their right to FPIC.4

The DRC is a party to all these instruments, and pursuant to its 2006 Constitution, duly ratified international treaties take precedence over domestic laws.⁵

Numerous human rights protections in these instruments are commonly violated through coercive conservation policies, including, but not limited to: the right to life, right to liberty and security of person, right to self-determination, freedom of movement, the principle of non-discrimination, freedom of religion, right to property, right to health, right to culture, right to education, right to participate in the conduct of public affairs, right to an adequate standard of living, right to housing, right to development, right to natural resources and right to a healthy environment.

This body of international law imposes positive and negative obligations on the DRC to guarantee the human rights of Batwa. It has the duty not to infringe on human rights, to protect against human rights violations committed by non-state actors, as well as to ensure a victim's right to a remedy under international law for gross violations, including '[a]dequate, effective and prompt reparation for harm suffered' and access to justice and relevant information. These obligations can be violated by direct state action or omission, including through its institutions or agencies at the national and local levels. It follows that applicable ministries and agencies within the Congolese government, including the ICCN, are bound directly by these international human rights norms.

In addition to the human rights standards explicit in universal instruments, a growing body of international human rights law specifically protects the rights of indigenous peoples. The most important and comprehensive set of indigenous rights is contained in the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP), including several protections directly relevant to conservation. It expressly provides that 'indigenous peoples have the right to the conservation and protection of the environment and the productive capacity of their lands or territories and resources', and that 'States shall establish and implement assistance programmes for indigenous peoples for such conservation and protection, without discrimination.'8 Article 32 of the Declaration further states that:

(1) Indigenous peoples have the right to determine and develop priorities and strategies for the development or use of their lands or territories and other resources and (2) States shall consult and cooperate in good faith with the indigenous peoples concerned through their

own representative institutions in order to obtain their free and informed consent prior to the approval of any project affecting their lands or territories and other resources, particularly in connection with the development, utilization or exploitation of mineral, water or other resources.⁹

UNDRIP explicitly protects the collective rights of indigenous peoples to own, use, develop and control their traditional lands, territories and resources and calls on states to give legal recognition to them. 10 This recognition of indigenous land rights is buttressed by other international standards and jurisprudence. Indigenous peoples' collective rights to own their traditionally occupied lands and to be consulted on legislative or administrative measures that may affect them is guaranteed in International Labour Organization (ILO) Convention No. 169.11 Several universal human instruments, including the ICCPR, the ICESCR and ICERD, have also been interpreted as protecting the land rights of indigenous peoples and requiring states to seek their FPIC when activities taking place on their ancestral lands stand to impact their rights. 12 Numerous human rights bodies, including in the Inter-American and African human rights systems, have affirmed indigenous peoples' rights to self-determination, land and culture in the face of coercive conservation measures, holding that such measures could not justify depriving indigenous peoples of their lands, territories and resources. 13 The Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) has further asserted that states must take steps to return lands and territories to those indigenous peoples who were dispossessed of them without their FPIC.14

Environmental standards applicable to indigenous peoples and conservation

A range of international environmental standards have been developed in the context of indigenous peoples and conservation. The most important of these have been promulgated within the Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD) and the IUCN. The CBD provides the overarching international, environmental framework for conservation. It contains minimal protections for indigenous peoples, including those aimed at safeguarding customary use of biological resources and preserving indigenous traditional knowledge relevant for conservation and sustainable use, 15 but does not explicitly account for the human rights of indigenous peoples. 16

Since 2004, many decisions and recommendations adopted by the Conference of the Parties (COP) to the

CBD have strengthened the rights of indigenous peoples in connection with the conservation of their lands, territories and resources.17 For instance, in adopting a Programme of Work on Protected Areas, the COP called on states to ensure that the 'establishment, management and monitoring of protected areas should take place with the full and effective participation of, and full respect for the rights of, indigenous and local communities consistent with national law and applicable international obligations'.18 In 2014, the COP further deemed that activities on the customary sustainable use of biological resources 'should be undertaken with the full and effective participation of indigenous and local communities, in particular, women and youth, taking into consideration the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples'.19

Prior to 2003, the rights of indigenous peoples were not centred in the work of the IUCN, despite the significant impact protected areas had on their lands, territories and resources. Since then, the IUCN has adopted standards in line with the 'new paradigm' for protected areas (described in more detail below) that increasingly recognized indigenous rights. Principal among these is the World Parks Congress (WPC) Recommendation No. 24 (2003), which called for the end of involuntary evictions and resettlements and for the guarantee that protected areas be established only with the FPIC of indigenous peoples and with 'prior social, economic, cultural and environmental impact assessment, undertaken with the full participation of indigenous peoples'.20 The Durban Accord and Durban Action Plan, outcome documents from the IUCN's 5th WPC, also make several commitments towards recognizing, respecting and protecting that human rights of indigenous peoples in the context of conservation.

Human rights standards applicable to conservation NGOs

While states are the primary duty bearers under international law, the Durban Action Plan and the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights (UNGPs) have increasingly been interpreted as assigning international conservation NGOs their own responsibility to respect human rights; this obligation has been reinforced by their internal human rights policies and social safeguards. The UNGPs are not legally binding but have emerged as a consensus set of best practices concerning corporate responsibility vis-à-vis human rights. They were developed in the context of corporate entities, but are equally applicable to conservation NGOs, as clarified by an independent panel of experts tasked with

investigating the Worldwide Fund for Nature (WWF)'s role in alleged human rights abuses:

'The expectation of respect for human rights cannot be lower for multinational conservation organisations than it is for multinational business enterprises. Although non-profit organisations play significantly different societal roles than business enterprises in many respects, they often have similar structures that give rise to similar issues in implementing the responsibility to respect human rights. Most importantly, their institutional activities are capable of causing or contributing to adverse human rights impacts.' ²¹

Conservation NGOs, such as the WCS, have the threshold duty to 'avoid infringing on the human rights of others and should address adverse human rights impacts with which they are involved'.²² The UNGPs make clear that NGOs must respect the human rights of indigenous peoples in line with UN standards.²³ They further state that this responsibility 'exists independently of States' abilities and/or willingness to fulfil their own human rights obligations'.²⁴ More specifically, conservation organizations must (a) avoid causing or contributing to adverse human rights impacts through their own activities, and address such impacts when they occur; and (b) seek to prevent or mitigate adverse human rights impacts that are directly linked to their operations, products or services, even if they have not contributed to those impacts.²⁵

In the Eastern DRC, where the rule of law is generally weak, conservation NGOs are at increased risk of being complicit in the commission of human rights violations. The concept of 'complicity' has been conceptualized as one of 'being implicated in a human rights abuse that another company, government, individual or other group is causing'. According to the UNGPs, complicity arises when an organization 'contributes to, or is seen as contributing to, adverse human rights impacts caused by other parties'. In the scope of conservation work, complicity could arise in an NGO's provision of goods or services or when these entities are silent in the face of human rights abuses. Es

Meeting their responsibilities under international law requires conservation NGOs to, among other things, carry out adequate human rights due diligence, engage in meaningful consultation with potentially affected groups, and report to stakeholders regarding how to address existing human rights concerns. ²⁹ To the extent that NGOs cause or contribute to adverse human rights impacts, they must provide for or cooperate in remediation and take appropriate steps to ensure that victims have access to an effective remedy. ³⁰ The UNGPs also make clear that NGOs must respect the human rights of indigenous peoples in

line with UN standards,³¹ which include the fundamental protections contained in UNDRIP.

International human rights standards applicable to donors

The human rights obligations of states do not cease to exist outside of their borders. States engaged in bilateral biodiversity assistance must protect and respect the human rights of indigenous peoples in connection with the conservation activities they support, wherever they take place. Of particular importance to donors engaging in biodiversity development are indigenous peoples' rights to self-determination, including the right of FPIC, the right to lands and natural resources, and rights ensuring that basic human needs are met, including the right to food, education, health, housing and water.

Donor human rights obligations are multi-layered. First, they must ensure that their assistance does not infringe on the human rights of indigenous peoples. The Special Rapporteur on the issue of human rights obligations relating to the enjoyment of a safe, clean, healthy and sustainable environment has underscored this point and called on donor states to ensure that biodiversity-related projects do not violate human rights. Most international development agencies have now incorporated a human rights-based approach to their work, including the German and US agencies analysed in this study. These internal human rights commitments must be adhered to in connection with donor-funded conservation interventions. 33

Second, donors must take adequate steps to ensure that their partners respect their human rights obligations. The UNGPs provide that states have a heightened responsibility to ensure that business enterprises operating in conflict-affected areas are not involved in human rights abuses, including 'ensuring that their current policies, legislation, regulations and enforcement measures are effective in addressing the risk of business involvement in gross human rights abuses'.³⁴ Donors must structure arrangements in such a way as to ensure that they have the opportunity to engage in human rights monitoring and can adequately respond to credible allegations of human rights violations.

Finally, donor states, when acting as members of international organizations, should encourage those institutions to promote respect for human rights and, when requested, assist other states to meet their duty to protect against human rights abuses. This is particularly salient with respect to state membership in intergovernmental organizations such as the IUCN, the COP to the CBD and the World Bank, all of which have critical roles in global conservation policy.

International human rights standards applicable to international organizations

Numerous international organizations play direct and indirect roles in the PNKB's conservation initiatives. For instance, the IUCN was instrumental in the establishment of the PNKB and continues to assist the DRC in establishing and managing protected areas. UNESCO has designated the PNKB a natural World Heritage site and conducts ongoing monitoring in the park as part of this process. The work of the UN Environment Programme (UNEP), the COP to the CBD and the World Bank have all, either directly or indirectly, impacted the PNKB.

International organizations are subjects of international law, with their own rights and duties, distinct from those of their member states, and international organizations are not automatically bound by treaty obligations of their

members.³⁶ These organizations remain responsible for ensuring that their activities do not support conservation policies and activities that violate the human rights of indigenous peoples.³⁷ They are bound by customary international law, as well as their own human rights and social safeguarding policies.³⁸ UN agencies are further bound by the UN Charter, which provides for the promotion and respect of human rights.³⁹

Critically, international organizations must guard against contributing to human rights violations through their work or support. The International Law Commission's Draft Articles on the Responsibility of International Organizations prohibit international organizations from rendering aid or assistance in maintaining a situation where human rights are not being protected.⁴⁰ In the conservation context, this prohibits international organizations from supporting, financing or implementing conservation initiatives that infringe on human rights, and particularly the rights of indigenous peoples or local communities.

Part I. The PNKB: A paradigmatic case of fortress conservation

1. Batwa of the Kahuzi-Biega forest

Batwa of the Kahuzi-Biega forest belong to the forest-dwelling indigenous peoples of the DRC.⁴¹ These groups, including Batwa, are commonly referred to as Pygmies or *Peuples Autochtones Pygmées*, a term that is often used derisively by some groups, but one with which many Batwa self-identify.⁴² They are widely recognized as the original inhabitants of the DRC by both the Congolese government and other communities.⁴³ They possess a unique culture, formed through living in symbiosis with the biodiversity-rich forests of the Congo Basin, which distinguishes them from other ethnic groups.⁴⁴ As placebased peoples, Batwa identify as indigenous.

While most narrations begin with their forced removal from the lands upon which the PNKB created, the history of the Batwa community begins with their life in the forests surrounding Mount Kahuzi and Mount Biega, the two extinct volcanoes that dominate the landscape and from which the park derives its name. Like other indigenous communities across space and time, Batwa maintain a sacred connection with their ancestral territories. For them, the forest was provider of everything, and they considered themselves fully integrated within it.45 For millennia, Batwa lived in harmony with the forest - their natural environment.46 Forest life physically sustained them, supplying a variety of food, medicinal and fuel sources. It served as the centre of their intellectual, spiritual and cultural life, the place where they worshipped their ancestors, buried their dead and conducted their spiritual and cultural rites. As a result, Batwa of Kahuzi-Biega derive their distinct identities from their sacred relationship with the forest.

Through their proximity and reliance on forest resources, Batwa cultivated an intimate knowledge of the flora and fauna in the Kahuzi-Biega landscape. Their tracking skills and ability to navigate dense rainforest are unparalleled.⁴⁷ They are considered the region's best traditional healers and foremost experts on the use of medicinal plants in treating illnesses.⁴⁸ This traditional ecological knowledge, passed from generation to generation, allowed Batwa to survive in the forest for many years without significant reliance on outside communities. They knew how to preserve the forest for future generations, just as their ancestors had done before

them.⁴⁹ Thus, for Batwa, their lands, territories and resources are an indispensable element of both their physical and cultural survival.⁵⁰

As a traditional hunter-gatherer community with a cultural and spiritual connection to the forest, Batwa historically maintained an environmentally sustainable way of life. They used low-impact, traditional methods to hunt small animals and collect fruits, tubers, insects, plants and honey, which yielded a rich and sustainable diet. They principally hunted deer, porcupines, antelope and other small animals, but considered gorillas to be sacred and forbidden to hunt.⁵¹ Only certain community members were allowed to hunt with restrictions on the type and quantity of animals that could be harvested.⁵² They did not fell trees, but collected dead wood, and bushfires were socially prohibited and penalized by the community.⁵³ Cognizant of the need to not deplete resources in any given area, they would move periodically throughout the forest to allow flora and fauna to replenish naturally.54 For Batwa, and other indigenous communities around the globe, their lands and resources were not viewed as marketable commodities, capable of being exploited for a profit; instead, they are an integral and inseparable part of their entire ethos, central to their distinct worldview and cosmologies.55

Batwa's responsible stewardship of the Kahuzi-Biega forest helped foster an ecosystem that sustained hundreds of different plant, mammal and bird species, as well as Batwa themselves. This rich biodiversity, cultivated and safeguarded by Batwa, prompted the Belgian colonial government to preserve the landscape. In 1937 it created 'The Zoological and Forest Reserve of Mount Kahuzi', a small nature reserve that was expanded in 1951 to encompass 60,000 hectares of forest within Batwa ancestral territory.⁵⁶ At the time, the creation of the reserve did not seem to have had a meaningful impact on the Batwa, who were allowed to remain in the forest, with most having no awareness that their sacred lands had been designated as a reserve.⁵⁷ Yet, this act represented the first abrogation of Batwa land rights in furtherance of nature conservation, a path that ultimately led to their removal years later.

In the late 1960s, the postcolonial Congolese government began contemplating converting the nature reserve into a national park. This was principally the hobbyhorse of Adrien Deschryver, a Belgian photographer and son of the last Belgian Minister of the Colonies. Deschryver was enamoured with the beauty of the area, including the majestic eastern lowland gorillas (Grauer's gorillas) found in the forest.58 The establishment of a national park was also robustly supported by the IUCN, the largest intergovernmental organization focused on nature conservation. At its 9th General Assembly held in Lucerne, Switzerland in 1966, the IUCN passed a resolution recommending the DRC government 'undertake without delay the establishment of a National Park in the Kahuzi-Biega region and the administrative measures necessary to ensure the immediate strengthening of protection of the slopes of the volcanic massif'. 59 The IUCN followed up in 1969 by stating it: 'strongly hopes that it will be possible to achieve the establishment' of Kahuzi-Biega National Park.60 At no point did the IUCN address the potential human impacts of creating a national park on Batwa lands.

In 1970, the postcolonial government gazetted and expanded the area designated as a forest reserve into a national park, effectively creating the PNKB.⁶¹ What began as a 75,000 hectare protected area was later reduced to 60,000 after 15,000 of those hectares were allocated to wealthy, non-Batwa farmers.⁶² With the creation of the PNKB in 1970, Batwa families were displaced and relocated within park boundaries, but were allowed to continue living in the forest.⁶³ Then, in 1975, the PNKB was expanded to encompass the lowland sector in the

West, increasing tenfold from 60,000 hectares to 600,000 hectares of total area under protection.⁶⁴ In the 45 years since, the park boundaries have remained unchanged.⁶⁵

The PNKB's expansion was accompanied by state authorities forcibly and violently evicting all Batwa living in the forest. It is estimated that between 3,000 and 6,000 Batwa (580 families) were dispossessed of their ancestral lands to pave the way for the PNKB. 66 Carried out abruptly and at gunpoint, the evictions forced thousands of Batwa to flee without warning. Authorities looted Batwa property and destroyed their homes. Several Batwa community members died in the process; some were beaten; others fled and were never seen by their families again. 67

The creation of the PNKB did not treat all forestdwellers equally. Non-indigenous, settler communities, including primarily Shi, Tembo and Rega, occupied lands in the forest prior to the creation of the park.⁶⁸ While Batwa were forcibly removed without consultation or compensation, the government acquiesced in the continued occupation of the park by these agriculturalist communities. These non-Batwa communities were allowed to remain in the park despite reports documenting the ecological threat posed by their agricultural and mining activities in the ecological corridor. Their occupation continued for decades, until 2019 when the ICCN removed communities in the ecological corridor and cancelled their land titles.⁶⁹ Among other things, this illustrates the discriminatory intent behind the creation and subsequent management of the PNKB. As Roger Muchuba Buhereko notes, '[i]t was only...those with no voice and no legal protection, namely the [Batwa], who were evicted without any form of legal process.'70

2. Fortress conservation in the PNKB

The case of the Batwa of Kahuzi-Biega is emblematic of the environmental and human costs associated with the creation of strictly protected, state-managed protected areas on the ancestral lands of indigenous peoples. Regrettably, it is not an isolated example of anti-indigenous conservation policy. For nearly 150 years, indigenous peoples across the world have suffered under conservation regimes that disregard their customary land rights and their central role in protecting the Earth's ecosystems.⁷¹ The PNKB, perhaps as much as any protected area in the world, lays bare the stark realities of pursuing nature conservation divorced from the very people who have always safeguarded these spaces. It

illustrates the full scale and severity of the physical, structural and cultural violence sustained by indigenous peoples, communities who continue to bear the full brunt of coercive conservation measures. All the while, ecosystems remain in peril – evidence that state-managed protected areas, a hallmark of conventional, Western approaches to biodiversity protection – are failing to meet the collective environmental challenges of our time.

The following analysis situates the historical and recurring human rights violations sustained by the Batwa of Kahuzi-Biega within the broader concept of fortress conservation, a colonial mode of protecting nature that demands that indigenous peoples be separated from their

natural environments. It demonstrates how the conflict in the PNKB and the resulting human rights violations against the Batwa documented in 'To Purge the Forest by Force' are the product of the dominant entities, systems and ideologies that influence conservation policies around the globe, to the severe detriment of indigenous peoples. As a case study, the PNKB reveals how fortress conservation continues to consistently harm both people and the environment.

Definitions and origins

The removal of Batwa from the Kahuzi-Biega forest to create a national park void of human presence is a classic case of what experts commonly refer to as 'fortress conservation'.⁷² Fortress conservation has emerged as the dominant way to discuss conservation approaches that displace indigenous peoples and/or local communities from their ancestral lands and territories to establish strictly protected, state-managed protected areas. While often ill-defined, fortress conservation is principally about creating protected areas through forced or coerced displacement of these groups, alongside the imposition of severe curtailments on their usage rights.⁷³

Also called 'colonial conservation', 'green colonialism' or 'coercive conservation', the fortress conservation model is characterized by four key assumptions: (1) protected areas should be created and governed by states; (2) the goal of protected areas should be strict nature preservation; (3) effective protected area management requires them to be void of human habitation and use, particularly of indigenous peoples and local communities, who are seen as environmental threats; and (4) force (including lethal force) is justified to exclude these threats and protect biodiversity.74 To safeguard the fortress, conservation authorities treat indigenous peoples as criminals, poachers and squatters on lands they have occupied for centuries. This makes already marginalized communities like Batwa extremely vulnerable to violence, both from the state and at the hands of other groups.

The fortress conservation phenomenon has manifested itself differently in various geographical, social, cultural and political contexts. Currently, it is most closely associated with protected areas in Africa and Asia, though its genesis lies firmly rooted in the American experience. Westward expansion in the US brought white settlers into contact with some of the most pristine ecosystems on the planet, as well as their long-standing stewards – the various Native American peoples that occupied and shaped these territories for millennia. In the late nineteenth century, leading environmentalists began to prioritize the preservation, rather than development of these landscapes, ultimately leading to the establishment

of the world's first national parks: Yellowstone National Park in 1872 and Yosemite National Park in 1890.⁷⁵ Their creation was only made possible through the coerced and forced displacement and ongoing exclusion of indigenous peoples.⁷⁶ In discussing America's national parks, Ojibwe writer David Treuer remarks: 'all of them were founded on land that was once ours, and many were created only after we were removed, forcibly, sometimes by an invading army and other times following a treaty we'd signed under duress.'⁷⁷ Thus, from the outset, the concept of protected areas necessitated the removal of indigenous peoples from their traditional territories.

The philosophy of national parks is premised on a 'wilderness myth', treating lands occupied and used by indigenous peoples as uninhabited. This notion featured prominently in colonial encounters across the world, justifying dispossession of indigenous lands and resources for the benefit of colonial powers.⁷⁸ Yet, it is rarely acknowledged that the national parks system, and the environmental movement more generally, were born from the removal of indigenous peoples from their lands.⁷⁹ They were completely written out of the history of the places they had always been a part of.

Importing fortress conservation to the PNKB

The 'Yellowstone model' of protected areas, as it became known, took root and was quickly replicated in other parts of the world under the basic premise that nature can only flourish when sequestered from humans.⁸⁰ It was embraced first by other colonial powers, particularly in Europe. Cordoning off land for protected areas under state authority became a colonial tool to extend control over remote territories and reluctant populations.⁸¹ Later, it was adopted by successor postcolonial states which saw national parks as a key source of tourist revenue and international prestige.⁸²

In the DRC, the colonial links are explicit. After King Leopold plundered forest resources under the Congo Free State, King Albert I of Belgium pushed for the creation of Virunga National Park in 1925, the country's first national park. He did so after an inspirational trip to Yellowstone National Park in 1919. In the PNKB, Deschryver, like so many colonial 'conservationists' before him, saw the immense value in keeping nature pristine, but not alongside the indigenous Batwa who had always inhabited the forest. Ironically, he famously relied on two Batwa trackers, Pili Pili Purusi and Mishebere Patrice, to make daily excursions into the forest in order to track and study the Grauer's gorillas. He used Batwa people's intimate forest knowledge to gain access to and eventually habituate the gorillas, but later accompanied armed guards

who violently evicted the Batwa community from the forest. ⁸⁵ Described as a 'one-man force for law and order' within the PNKB, Deschryver became the first warden of the park and the principal architect behind the policy of excluding Batwa from the forest for the stated purpose of saving the Grauer's gorillas. ⁸⁶

As with other fortress conservation projects, the expulsion of Batwa – ostensibly to protect nature – was built on a set of myths and false narratives. The colonial delusion that the forest was unoccupied, despite the obvious presence of Batwa over generations, justified stripping them of their customary land rights and paved the way for their displacement.87 Their evictions and subsequent exclusion were further rationalized through the fiction that Batwa were a threat to biodiversity. Many non-Batwa agriculturalist communities that were allowed to remain in the forest and farm the land engaged in activities that were far more destructive to the forest than Batwa's low-impact, traditional lifestyle could ever be. This underscores that the treatment of Batwa as a threat to biodiversity in the forest was not rooted in any scientific (Western or indigenous) basis, but was built entirely on a sense of European cultural and intellectual superiority, including regarding the types of land use worthy of protection.88 Severe curtailments on access and resource use were imposed, based on negative stereotypes of Batwa as being criminals and poachers. These mischaracterizations were subsequently solidified through the campaigning of international conservation organizations, as well as in popular culture.

Indigenous displacement

Through most of the twentieth century, the creation of strictly protected, state-managed protected areas under the Yellowstone model dominated the international conservation landscape. ⁸⁹ They have been seen as vitally important for protecting and fostering biodiversity, particularly under traditional, Western forms of conservation science and management. ⁹⁰ This resulted in a rapid expansion of protected areas, the majority of which are located in developing countries. ⁹¹

The scale of negative social impacts associated with fortress conservation is not fully known, but it is clear that these practices have had deleterious consequences on indigenous peoples and local communities. There is a lack of available data on the precise number of protected areas that have resulted in evictions, but the sheer number of people negatively impacted is immense. One estimate suggests that between 8 and 136 million people have been displaced through the creation of protected areas covering only half of the terrestrial area formally protected today. Research in the Congo Basin demonstrates that the vast

majority of protected areas established in the region involved the relocation or displacement of indigenous and local communities without any form of compensation.⁹⁵ Despite this, for many years, various actors in the international conservation community consistently downplayed or denied this reality.⁹⁶

For indigenous peoples, conservation-related evictions represent the latest in a long line of colonial practices that have resulted in the dispossession of their lands. This sentiment was expressed by indigenous delegates at the IUCN's 5th WPC: 'First we were dispossessed in the name of kings and emperors, later in the name of state development, and now in the name of conservation.'97 Because conservation strategies focus on protecting ecological hot spots, they disproportionately impact indigenous territories. These groups own, occupy and regularly use some of the most biodiverse ecosystems on the planet.'98 As these are the territories that traditional conservationists are so keen to preserve, there is a significant amount of overlap between state-managed protected areas and indigenous territories.

- Indigenous peoples represent 5 per cent of the global population
- Indigenous lands occupy 22 per cent of the Earth's land surface
- Indigenous lands contain 80 per cent of the world's remaining biological diversity
- An estimated 50 per cent of existing protected areas have been established on lands occupied or regularly used by indigenous people.⁹⁹

Conservation-related evictions are enabled by states consistently failing to recognize and respect the customary land tenure of indigenous peoples. As described above, the rights of indigenous peoples to their customary territories and resources are widely recognized at the international level. Nevertheless, customary ownership and use rights are still commonly violated by states, including through the creation of protected areas on indigenous territories. This is a direct legacy of colonialism, whereby indigenous lands were first plundered and exploited to enrich the metropole or the settler state, and then later cordoned off for preservation, but all without the input or participation of indigenous peoples.¹⁰⁰

Likewise, the Batwa's removal and continued exclusion from the PNKB is rooted in the failure to recognize their customary land rights in the forest. Prior to the colonial era, indigenous peoples in the DRC, such as Batwa, had rights over their collective territories and customary land systems. Starting with King Leopold's Free State and

thereafter with Belgian colonial rule, these customary rights were disregarded and all indigenous-occupied lands were declared property of the state. ¹⁰¹ After formal decolonization, the successor postcolonial state continued to suppress customary land tenure, again declaring all indigenous land to be state property, legally rendering the Batwa squatters in the same forests they customarily owned and occupied for millennia. ¹⁰² This empowered state authorities to evict Batwa from their ancestral homes with complete legal impunity.

Discrimination and economic, social and cultural deprivation and disruption

The forced and coerced removal of indigenous peoples from their ancestral territories for the purposes of conservation has negative and often irrevocable impacts on the lives of indigenous peoples. They are not only displaced physically, but also economically and culturally. USAID's study into conflict dynamics in the PNKB describes the precariousness of the Batwa's circumstances post-eviction:

'Thus, they suffer from marginalization, the spiral of poverty, food insecurity, extrajudicial executions, the severing of their links with their spiritual sites, deprivation of access to justice and remedies; and almost absent education. Forced to settle down, they have become cheap labor for the host communities and engage in activities "unprofitable, precarious and low investment".' 103

Without the right to engage in subsistence activities, including hunting, gathering and cultivating in their traditional ways, indigenous peoples like the Batwa become deeply impoverished. That is why indigenous peoples and local communities displaced through conservation are some of the most destitute populations across Africa. 104

Conservation evictions commonly render indigenous peoples and local communities landless and dependent on either the state or surrounding communities for their very survival. After their expulsion from the PNKB, the Batwa did not receive any form of compensation or relocation assistance from the state. ¹⁰⁵ Most were forced to find refuge on the edges of non-Batwa, host villages surrounding the highland sector of the park. Some were allocated small plots of land, but they were insufficient for the Batwa to meet their basic needs as a hunter-gatherer society. Even on these small plots, they are essentially treated as squatters, with no secure rights to the

underlying land and subject to further evictions at a moment's notice. This is a common phenomenon with indigenous peoples evicted from forests across the Congo Basin. The renders Batwa particularly vulnerable to discrimination and state violence. Their plight was summarized by the African Commission's Working Group on Indigenous Populations/Communities in 2003:

'[t]he Batwa who were driven out of the Kahuzi-Biega forests are now extremely poor, even destitute. Most have no property, and it is very difficult for them to obtain their basic needs. To survive, some have learned from other non-Batwa how to make charcoal from wood to sell and this gives them around \$10 every fortnight. Others who have plots of land try to cultivate them as best they can with potato and vegetables but, given that they are not used to farming, and that the rains have been extremely irregular in recent times, their situation remains one of extreme poverty. The Batwa in the north of the Kahuzi-Biega Park have settled on plots of land but these lands, officially unoccupied, may be allocated to someone else by the local authorities. The Batwa have no legal protection once neighbours from other ethnic groups decide to take their land or drive them out of their villages.' 108

Forced into a sedentarized life on the rims of the park, Batwa also suffer from extreme discrimination from other communities. ¹⁰⁹ They are viewed and stigmatized by non-Batwa as 'backward, beggars and thieves, childish, dirty, ignorant, immoral and stupid'. ¹¹⁰ This discrimination regularly results in their being denied access to basic social services, including health care, education and adequate housing. ¹¹¹ Their exclusion from the forest, lack of access to basic social services and deplorable living conditions have led to high rates of malnutrition, disease and death. ¹¹² It is estimated that by 1995, 20 years after their removal from the forest, up to 50 per cent of the Batwa community had perished. ¹¹³

The extreme poverty experienced by Batwa outside of their ancestral lands is often cited as a reason why biodiversity is suffering in the PNKB. High levels of poverty in many communities around the highland sector place untenable demands on forest resources. Yet, the destitution of the Batwa is the direct result of fortress conservation itself. In that sense, it is a self-made threat to biodiversity, created alongside the PNKB when the Batwa were unlawfully and callously removed from their ancestral home without any type of compensation or viable alternative lands.

Fortress conservation also necessarily entails significant religious and cultural loss for indigenous peoples. That is because indigenous cultural and spiritual identities are inextricably intertwined with their lands, territories and resources. Put differently, indigenous cultures are inseparable from the territories in which they are practiced. ¹¹⁴ Their separation from their sacred lands, as well as their cultural practices, works to sever the cultural bonds that bind indigenous communities together. In turn, indigenous resistance to protected areas has been rooted in the desire to safeguard both their lands and their cultural integrity, two aspects essential to their survival as separate peoples.

Traditionally, the forest served as the cultural heartbeat of Batwa life. Barred from their ancestral lands, they are no longer able to access their sacred sites, conduct their cultural rites or preserve and transfer much of their traditional knowledge. Most religious customs and cultural practices have been lost or abandoned outside of the forest. Batwa cannot bury their dead in their sacred places or properly worship their ancestors. Despite these difficulties the Batwa have remained steadfast in maintaining distinct cultural identities, and many have held on to their knowledge, animist beliefs, rites and customs.

Role of NGOs and donors

National governments in developing, biodiversity-rich countries commonly rely on international donors and well-funded conservation NGOs for financial and technical assistance in operating protected areas. Hundreds of millions of dollars in international funds are expended on protected areas in Africa alone. As a consequence, these entities possess a tremendous amount of power and responsibility for how protected areas are managed and operationalized.

In the PNKB, conservation policy is set by the ICCN, but it is strongly dependent on and influenced by international conservation NGOs and donors. The DRC's national conservation strategy observes that the ICCN is 'extremely dependent' on external funding, and that available state resources are 'relatively marginal'.¹¹⁷ Beyond the marginal sums allocated by the DRC government, the ICCN receives millions of dollars in funding, as well as technical support from several international entities, including German and US development agencies and the WCS.¹¹⁸

Large conservation organizations, like the WCS, put immense pressure on states to place more and more land under protected area status. This is done not only as a supposed ecological imperative, but also because these NGOs' business models revolve around their role and supposed expertise in managing these areas. In many cases, conservation NGOs either directly manage or co-manage protected areas. This dependence on the establishment and

maintenance of protected areas is one of the underlying factors behind the push by global conservation NGOs for the adoption of a 30 per cent by 2030 target in the post-2020 Global Biodiversity Framework before the CBD, which seeks to nearly double the amount of area under protected status by 2030. 120

It perhaps also explains why international conservation organizations have tacitly endorsed the displacement of indigenous peoples to accommodate conservation projects. ¹²¹ Mark Dowie describes common NGO attitudes that produce mistrust among indigenous communities:

'These NGOs with their singular, science-based interest in creating vast protected areas, seem to have little interest in the land rights or respect for the traditional lifeways of peoples who have had been living in the areas for centuries, in some cases millennia.' 122

Even though all major conservation organizations now disavow forced or coerced human displacement as necessary to protecting nature, to a large degree these organizations still determine how landscapes are used and who has access to them, often to the exclusion of indigenous peoples and local communities. Moreover, conservation NGOs continue to not adequately consult with or respect the FPIC rights of indigenous peoples in connection with the creation of new protected areas. 124

A further central grievance among indigenous peoples concerns the cosy relationships that many large conservation NGOs have with corporations that continue to exploit and profit from indigenous territories and resources. These NGOs often enter into partnerships with or receive millions of dollars from corporations and industries that constitute some of the world's top polluters. 125 They routinely claim this is done to try to influence corporations to act responsibly towards nature, but associating with and supporting these corporations confers on them a certain level of undeserved environmental legitimacy, what many describe as 'greenwashing'. 126 This is an untenable position for most indigenous peoples and sows further animosity towards the rich, Western NGOs that seem to be in charge of governing their sacred places.

Global conservation NGOs enjoy the support of bilateral and multilateral donors who commit billions of dollars to biodiversity assistance annually. Donor money is used to fund various conservation initiatives, including the establishment and management of strictly protected areas, but very little, if any, is earmarked for social safeguards, such as ensuring that FPIC processes meet international standards. As discussed in Part II of this report, some donors lack effective monitoring mechanisms to ensure that human rights are respected in connection with this financing.

Alongside biodiversity assistance, donors also routinely finance socio-economic development projects in the proximity of protected areas; but these have not transformed impoverished and displaced indigenous communities into self-sustaining ones. While perhaps well intentioned, much of this programming is arguably a distraction from the more difficult task of meaningfully negotiating access to territories and resources, and integrating indigenous participation and traditional knowledge into conservation strategies and methodologies. This is observable in the PNKB, where donors have pursued a range of socio-economic initiatives, with very few success stories, while avoiding long-term solutions that are premised on the recognition and respect of Batwa's rights to self-determination and their ancestral territories.

Critically, despite the massive financial investment in global conservation, very little money actually makes its way to local communities or grassroots conservation efforts. Rainforest Foundation UK's study in the Congo Basin found that 'the fact that large conservation NGOs are absorbing and managing the bulk of the funds for conservation efforts has also meant that local civil society ends up receiving marginal portions of this money, if any at all'.127 Tourism in national parks and other protected areas is held up as a key revenue source for developing states, but whatever benefit is realized, very little is received by indigenous peoples and local communities who were reliant on the land. This top-down approach to conservation funding works to marginalize the very people who have proven capable of protecting and fostering biodiversity.

False paradigm shift

Indigenous peoples have long challenged the negative impacts of protected areas on their lands and livelihoods. As the indigenous rights movement gathered steam in the 1960s and 1970s, activists began confronting the conservation establishment, demanding that actors respect and accommodate indigenous rights in the creation and management of protected areas. ¹²⁸ Their resistance reached a climax at the IUCN's 5th WPC in 2003. Over 120 indigenous representatives provided a forceful rebuke of the prevailing fortress conservation model and the power brokers who were enabling and promoting it. During the 5th WPC, indigenous peoples were recognized by the IUCN as valuable and effective partners in conservation and various commitments were made to respect their rights to lands, territories and resources.

Stan Stevens describes the central tenets behind the 'new paradigm' of nature conservation reached during the fifth WPC as one that:

'repudiates many long-standing assumptions, policies, and practices but also envisions very different ways of establishing, governing, and managing national parks and other protected areas. This paradigm calls for affirmation of Indigenous peoples' conservation achievements, rights-based conservation, establishment of new kinds of protected areas, and reform of existing protected areas that do not meet new international standards.' 129

This new paradigm was subsequently memorialized in the Durban Accord and Action Plan, which set forth critical targets focused on indigenous peoples' role in conservation.

Durban Accord and Action Plan

Target 8: All existing and future protected areas are established and managed in full compliance with the rights of Indigenous Peoples, including mobile Indigenous Peoples, and local communities by the time of the next IUCN World Parks Congress.

Target 9: The management of all relevant protected areas involves representatives chosen by Indigenous Peoples, including mobile Indigenous Peoples, and local communities proportionate to their rights and interests.

Target 10: Participatory mechanisms for the restitution of Indigenous Peoples' traditional lands and territories that were incorporated in protected areas without their free and informed consent are established and implemented by the time of the next IUCN World Parks Congress.¹³⁰

Contemporaneously, the COP to the CBD called for an assessment of the 'economic and socio-cultural costs, benefits and impacts arising from the establishment and maintenance of protected areas, particularly for indigenous and local communities' and for adjustments to 'policies to avoid and mitigate negative impacts'. The Programme of Work on Protected Areas further required the effective participation of and full respect for the rights of indigenous peoples in establishing, managing and monitoring protected areas. Thus, by 2004, the IUCN and CBD, the two most important international conservation bodies in the world, had recognized indigenous peoples and rights-based approaches as essential to effective biodiversity protection.

Today, there is considerable momentum behind the idea that conservation agendas divorced from indigenous peoples are fundamentally unjust and environmentally

unsound policy. 133 In response to these developments, conservation NGOs, government donors and international organizations have all adopted policies undertaking to respect indigenous peoples' rights vis-à-vis their conservation initiatives. However, early on, indigenous rights advocates noticed a disconnect between the pro-indigenous rhetoric of conservation actors and the way in which protected areas were still being created and managed on the ground. 134 Newly established protected areas continued to displace indigenous peoples and local communities, restrict their resource access or otherwise violate their human rights. In most contexts, indigenous peoples were not integrated into protected area governance in the way envisioned in the Durban Action Plan and they benefited very little (if at all) from the lands they had safeguarded for generations. 135

Despite the rhetoric around conservation moving away from the colonial, fortress conservation approach, the shift has been largely semantic and strict protectionist approaches continue to be embraced in many parts of the world, including in the Congo Basin. ¹³⁶ This was emphasized in the 2016 thematic report of the UN Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples:

While the high rate of biodiversity in indigenous ancestral lands is well established, the contribution of indigenous peoples to conservation has yet to be fully acknowledged. Although a new rights-based paradigm to conservation has been advancing during the last decades, it remains in its initial stages of being applied. Rights-based conservation measures continue to be hampered by the legacy of past violations and by the lack of legal recognition by States of indigenous peoples' rights.' 137

These claims are buttressed by research confirming that protected areas have continued to displace indigenous peoples and local communities well into the twenty-first century. For example, a recent study found that the number of protected areas in India alone had increased from 67 in 1988 to 870 in 2020, resulting in the displacement of 13,450 families over that same period of time. ¹³⁸

The difficulty in realizing a new paradigm for conservation has been particularly acute with regard to an overriding reliance on state-managed protected areas. A shift towards community-based conservation was signalled in the wake of fifth WPC, including in the recognition of indigenous peoples' and community conserved territories and areas (ICCAs) as a protected area management category at both the IUCN and the CBD. More protected areas have been created as or converted into ICCAs in recent years, but the progress has been relatively slow.¹³⁹

Data from 2018 demonstrates that the number of recognized ICCAs (1,377) pales in comparison to the number of state-managed protected areas (194,836), with the latter constituting 82 per cent of all protected areas and the former only making up 0.6 per cent. ¹⁴⁰ This lends credence to the claim that states and global conservation actors are only paying lip service to the ideals of community-based conservation. ¹⁴¹

The proliferation of strictly protected areas also militates against an indigenous rights-respecting approach. Despite the way in which they originated and have been subsequently weaponized, protected areas are not inherently anti-indigenous. Even strictly protected areas can be rights-respecting if they are established and governed with the FPIC of indigenous peoples, respect their right to self-determination, meaningfully incorporate them in conservation decision-making and do not otherwise violate their human rights. 142 Indigenous peoples have used such protected area designations to affirmatively safeguard their ancestral lands from development and extractive threats. However, this remains the exception, not the rule. State-managed, strictly protected areas ordinarily involve the removal of indigenous peoples and/or severe restrictions on their usage rights. Notably, while more progressive and inclusive approaches have gained some traction in the Americas, conservation practice in Africa and Asia is still largely conditioned on creating and maintaining statemanaged, strictly protected areas.143

In some ways, the PNKB represents a microcosm of global conservation's false paradigm shift. Until recently, it was taken for granted that the protection of biodiversity in the PNKB was the sole province of the ICCN and the foreign experts who had resolved to save the gorillas. The Batwa's expulsion was portrayed as a regrettable, but necessary act to protect the biodiversity of the forest and their return was seen as environmentally unfeasible. 144 Today, the historical plight and suffering of Batwa is increasingly acknowledged. They are recognized as the first peoples of the forest, and it is generally accepted that they have a historical claim to their ancestral lands, albeit not a legal entitlement. Nearly all of the PNKB's partners have publicly committed to rights-respecting and inclusive forms of conservation with some protections for indigenous peoples.

In 2014, the ICCN, Batwa representatives and various other stakeholders in the PNKB entered into a dialogue process through the auspices of the Whakatane Mechanism, a conflict resolution process developed at the IUCN. This dialogue involved PNKB staff, representatives of Batwa and local communities around the park, provincial authorities, customary chiefs, ICCN representatives and civil society. Its aim was to bring the

relevant parties together to assess the situation in the PNKB, propose solutions to problems that had arisen and work to implement these solutions. He During a series of meetings and roundtables, a roadmap was developed to meet the immediate needs of the community, with a longer-term goal of facilitating greater community management and allowing collective land ownership. Ha Various commitments were made on all sides, but the ICCN and the government never implemented agreed-upon measures. He Further attempts at a dialogue between 2014 and 2018 faltered due in large part to the killing of 17-year-old Mutwa Christian Nakulire and the shooting of his father, Mobutu Nakulire Munganga, by PNKB ecoguards while the father and son were searching for medicinal plants in the PNKB.

The next significant dialogue was held at the Panorama Hotel in Bukavu in September 2019 in the first wave of the mass violence perpetrated against Batwa communities inside the park, as documented in To Purge the Forest by Force. During the meeting, Batwa representatives reemphasized the need to return to the roadmap developed during the Whakatane process and, in particular, work towards co-management or participative management of the PNKB. 150 Further commitments were made at the conclusion of this high-level dialogue through the signing of the 'Bukavu Declaration', some of which weakened covenants already made by the PNKB during the 2014 Whakatane process. Unfortunately, the ICCN again has made no effort to follow through on their commitments, instead resorting to an aggressive, hostile and heavily militarized approach towards Batwa.¹⁵¹

Despite commitments from the ICCN, donors and other partners, conservation in the PNKB still employs the top-down approach characteristic of the fortress conservation model. The PNKB's promises to work with the Batwa to incorporate them into the management of the park have gone unfulfilled. Indeed, a signatory to the 2019 Bukavu Declaration stated: 'It is only the pygmies who have done their part.'152 Rather than engage in a constructive and genuine dialogue process, the PNKB has instead resorted to employing a 'divide and conquer' strategy with Batwa. This is characterized by park authorities providing segments of Batwa leadership and population with modest political and economic incentives to curry favour, including employment opportunities in the PNKB, while at the same time violently cracking down on the majority of Batwa leaders and community members who resist the park's coercive brand of conservation.¹⁵³ Thus, while the PNKB and its partners employ the rhetoric of consultation and participation with the Batwa, there has been very little movement towards anything resembling a rightsrespecting approach.

The militarization of conservation

One of the ways in which fortress conservation has endured, and in some cases intensified, is through militarizing protected area law enforcement. ¹⁵⁴ To enforce the 'fines and fences' approach inherent in the fortress conservation model, authorities are increasingly turning to aggressive and violent responses to supposed biodiversity threats. This is typically discussed under the banner of 'militarized conservation' or 'green militarization', defined by Elizabeth Lunstrum as 'the use of military and paramilitary (military-like) actors, techniques, technologies, and partnerships in the pursuit of conservation'. 155 It is characterized by ecoguards being equipped with military-grade weapons, furnished with advanced surveillance equipment and technologies and trained in weapons handling, military engagement and combat tactics, often through private, foreign military contractors. This is ostensibly done for the purposes of protecting nature and, in particular, combating poaching and the illegal wildlife trade more generally.

In protected areas such as the PNKB, militarized approaches have become a normalized and institutionalized response to biodiversity threats. ¹⁵⁶ As detailed later in this report, conservation NGOs and donors actively fund and promote militarized forms of conservation in the PNKB and across the Congo Basin. This presents an immense challenge for human rights, particularly as ecoguards come into contact with indigenous peoples and local communities seeking to access their traditional territories to engage in subsistence hunting or other forms of sustainable resource usage.

The militarization of conservation in the PNKB is selfevident. Ecoguards wear fatigues, brandish military-grade weapons and carry multiple rounds of ammunition. Ecoguards in the Rapid Intervention Unit use AK-47 rifles, while some handle even more powerful weapons, including GP-25 grenade launchers and PKM machine guns. During the operations described in 'To Purge the Forest by Force', ecoguards deployed mortar fire and high-powered machine guns on Batwa villages. 157 The militarization of the PNKB's law enforcement is also evidenced by the park's use of advanced surveillance technologies, including the USfunded Spatial Monitoring and Reporting Tool (SMART), technology used to collect data and inform patrol strategies and improve effectiveness. Other forms of intelligencegathering software and ground sensors are also leveraged as part of the park's anti-poaching strategies.¹⁵⁸

As discussed more fully in section II (3) of this report, PNKB ecoguards received paramilitary training from a variety of partners, including Maisha, GFA and the WCS, under projects funded by the German and US governments. This is a common phenomenon across many protected areas in Central Africa impacted by violent conflict. In most cases, black African ecoguards receive paramilitary training from white, foreign trainers, lending further credence to arguments that conservation, at least as practiced in Africa, is heavily underscored by notions of white superiority.¹⁵⁹

Lastly, the PNKB has militarized its approach to biodiversity protection by coordinating closely with the FARDC, including conducting joint patrols both inside and on the rims of the park. These patrols are justified by the ICCN based on the presence of armed militias in the park. However, research has shown that joint ICCN/FARDC operations can fuel rather than mitigate armed mobilizations. ¹⁶⁰ This was supported by a study in the PNKB, which found that FARDC involvement presents a risk to ecoguards, who become seen as aligned to the army and were targeted for retaliation by armed groups. ¹⁶¹ FARDC interventions and the establishment of military positions within the park have hindered participatory conservation management and have generally increased insecurity for Batwa and other local communities. ¹⁶²

All told, the PNKB ecoguards resemble a well-equipped and highly trained paramilitary unit prepared to engage with enemy combatants rather than a group of park rangers tasked with preserving plants and animals. The approach is not strictly protectionist, either. Numerous Batwa have been killed, beaten and arbitrarily detained outside the borders of the PNKB. Even non-Batwa community members reported that ecoquards burned their dwellings and looted their possessions outside of the park. 163 This violence is amplified by the overtly hostile rhetoric from PNKB leadership toward Batwa, including referring to them as terrorists. 164 In connection with the lead up to the joint operation in July-August 2019, ecoguard sources described receiving authorizations akin to 'shoot to kill' orders with respect to Batwa inside the park. 165 This aggressive positioning and pre-emptive enforcement are characteristic of what political ecologist Rosaleen Duffy calls 'war by conservation': the idea that ecoguards are taking more proactive, offensive actions, including intervening militarily inside and outside the borders of protected areas.166

Despite criticism from human rights organizations and international media, militarized conservation still has staunch supporters. While reluctant to label it militarized conservation, conservation NGOs robustly promote it in Central Africa, positing this as a war on poaching that justifies use of military tools, pitting 'noble' ecoguards fighting to save species from greedy criminal networks of poachers. This messaging, used in their campaigning, emphasizes poaching threats to megafauna,

like the Grauer's gorillas in the PNKB, to raise significant sums of money from statutory donors and the public at large. ¹⁶⁹ The narratives regularly depict poachers as villains and lionize ecoguards as heroes. ¹⁷⁰ This type of narrative galvanizes Western donors to increase funding to combat illegal poaching in Africa, without either assessing or understanding its attendant social impacts.

This simple 'heroes versus poachers' binary narrative is easily digestible and satisfies the general public's desire to identify with a cause for good. This is observable in the context of forest-dwelling indigenous peoples in the Congo Basin, who were stereotyped as ruthless poachers in *Gorillas in the Mist*, the 1998 biopic about the primatologist Dian Fossey, This depiction ignored their role as forest custodians and the fact that they did not traditionally hunt (never mind poach) large mammals such as gorillas. The 'heroes versus poachers' narrative has become entrenched in conservation messaging, with no comprehension of the human costs of confronting suspected poachers with a militarized response.

This is not to suggest that illegal wildlife trade is not a serious problem that negatively impacts indigenous peoples and local communities. Sophisticated criminal groups have poached megafauna in DRC's national parks, causing severe species loss, ¹⁷⁴ and this remains an environmental concern in the PNKB. In deciding to retain the PNKB on its list of World Heritage Site in Danger, UNESCO regularly cites the threat of illegal poaching and commercial hunting, including by armed groups operating within the park. ¹⁷⁵

Yet evidence suggests that militarized conservation disproportionately targets indigenous peoples and local communities engaged in marginal, subsistence-level hunting and resource extraction in protected areas.¹⁷⁶ Unlike armed groups and politically powerful farmers causing massive destruction in the park, marginalized Batwa are an easy target for park law enforcement. Experts draw parallels between the failures of militarized conservation and the war on drugs where poor, local communities are instrumentalized to commit crimes, but do not materially benefit; militarized policing is met by even more militancy by traffickers; and harsh policing alienates desperate local communities who remain reliant on the illicit trade of these goods. 177 As discussed below, many of these dynamics are reflected in the PNKB, especially with respect to the Batwa's role in the charcoal trade.

It is also important to acknowledge the difficult and often dangerous work undertaken by ecoguards. UNEP estimates that approximately 1,000 ecoguards were killed in the line of duty between 2004 and 2014. In the Eastern DRC, dozens of ICCN ecoguards have been killed, including a number in the PNKB. In these conflict zones,

heavily militarized approaches to conservation are commonly justified by the presence and ongoing threats posed by armed groups. At various times since at least 1994, armed groups have operated in and/or maintained a presence inside the PNKB.¹⁷⁹ However, research suggests that militarized conservation does not necessarily make ecoguards or civilians safer against armed groups or other criminal elements. Instead, it can lead to an 'arms race', worsening relations between protected areas and surrounding communities.¹⁸⁰ Duffy et al. explain the flawed logic of relying on militarized conservation in conflict settings:

When conservationists operate in conflict zones, they often face intense pressures and can feel directly threatened by armed groups and by heavily armed poachers. When faced with such threats it can seem a "common sense" response for rangers to resort to the use of force to protect wildlife and themselves. However, when readily using force, it may occur that groups (including rangers), which are armed for conservation purposes, are simply regarded as another armed group engaged in a conflict. This can lead to an escalation in arms and in levels of violence, and once such a dynamic is generated it is difficult to de-escalate.' 181

This explains why some Batwa, threatened by a conservation army equipped with military-grade weapons (such as the Rapid Intervention Unit in the PNKB) could be incentivized to align themselves with armed groups as a matter of self-protection. Historically, when aggressive and violent law enforcement tactics have been used against Batwa in violation of their human rights, ecoguards become vulnerable to acts of retribution, especially when avenues to justice are foreclosed.¹⁸²

The increased militarization of conservation also produces severe negative impacts on ecoguards. Research shows increasing rates of post-traumatic stress syndrome (PTSD) and stress-related conditions among ecoguards in some parks. ¹⁸³ Ecoguard sources talked about difficulties in adjusting to a role where they were expected to engage in guerrilla warfare, as opposed to traditional tracking and monitoring duties. They also expressed a high level of discomfort in conducting joint operations against Batwa inside the PNKB in July-August 2019. This suggests some reticence among PNKB ecoguards to accept the militarized approach foisted upon them, but they remain powerless to disrupt internationally funded systems that exist in the park.

The environmental inefficacy of fortress conservation

Fortress conservation causes immense harm to indigenous peoples, but also consistently fails to meet

environmental expectations and objectives. State-managed protected areas are the cornerstone of global conservation efforts, including at the IUCN and the CBD, yet there is little evidence to suggest that prevailing approaches are meeting global conservation goals. ¹⁸⁴ A 2019 report from the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services found that biodiversity loss was occurring at unprecedented rates, with over 1 million species at risk of extinction. ¹⁸⁵ The same report concluded that biodiversity in the areas managed by indigenous peoples and local communities was declining less rapidly than in other regions. ¹⁸⁶

This rapid species loss occurs alongside a significant expansion in the terrestrial and marine areas under protected status, driven by the CBD targets. After analysing data in 12,315 protected areas across 152 countries, a 2019 study concluded that, on average, human pressures on nature actually increased inside protected areas. In fact, the protected areas subject to the study performed similarly, and in the case of tropical regions, worse than non-protected areas. Among other potential causal factors, the study pointed to weakened land tenure rights of indigenous peoples and local communities. 187 Accordingly, the authors of the study concluded that increasing terrestrial coverage under the CBD's previous targets led to the failure of many protected areas and further cautioned against the 'rapid establishment of new [protected areas] without simultaneously addressing the conditions needed to enable their success.'188

The failure of state-managed protected areas to realize positive biodiversity outcomes has also been specifically observed in the Congo Basin. Rainforest Foundation UK's 2016 study into protected areas across the region, including the PNKB, determined that there is little empirical evidence to suggest that state-managed protected areas are achieving tangible conservation objectives. Instead, poaching remains prevalent and species, especially megafauna like elephants and gorillas, are rapidly declining, despite strict protections and well-financed law enforcement. 189 The increase in poaching in fortress conservation projects has been observed in other studies, 190 with many such protected areas suffering severe environmental deterioration. 191 Despite this poor track record, the DRC's Minister of the Environment and Sustainable Development recently pointed to the expansion of protected areas in the country as a justification to lift the long-standing logging moratorium in the DRC, 192 a move criticized by civil society. 193

Fortress conservation is incompatible with positive environmental outcomes for three primary reasons. First, evicting indigenous peoples from their ancestral lands removes an essential part of that ecosystem. Indigenous peoples' custodianship and traditional knowledge have

positively shaped landscapes for thousands of years, protecting and fostering biodiversity through traditional practices and sustainable livelihoods. ¹⁹⁴ In the case of Batwa, they maintained a symbiotic relationship with the forest which was mutually beneficial to both nature and its human inhabitants.

Second, displacing indigenous peoples often removes a layer of protection that safeguards against external threats, including those posed by human settlement, extractive industries and development projects. 195 The establishment of protected areas on the territories of indigenous peoples erodes their authority to deter and prevent other communities and more destructive actors from accessing and degrading nature. As Geldmann et al. found: '[i]n this way [protected area] designation can spur encroachment rather than prevent it'. 196 Fortress conservation replaces indigenous peoples with states that often lack the capacity, resources, know-how and political will to adequately protect the environment.197 In the PNKB, the expulsion of the Batwa removed an essential layer of protection that prevented intrusions by others, 198 and may have contributed to the subsequent occupation of the PNKB by armed actors who spread conflict to the region. 199

Lastly, exclusionary and violent nature preservation methods alienate indigenous peoples and local communities, making them less likely to support a state's conservation objectives. Indigenous peoples and local communities often possess sustainable resource management regimes and practices that are disrupted and replaced by state-managed protected areas. This, along with the deprivation of subsistence activities that depend on access to territories, can lead to over-exploitation and resource extraction by indigenous peoples and local communities.²⁰⁰ This dynamic exists in the PNKB and the Batwa's lack of interest in state conservation objectives is understandable considering their impoverishment, continued exclusion from their lands and resources, and the ongoing harassment and violence inflicted on them by park ecoguards.²⁰¹

Instead of accepting the shortcomings of the fortress conservation model, proponents consistently attribute environmental degradation to the actions of indigenous peoples and local communities on the basis of flimsy evidence. These groups are disproportionately blamed for poaching, mining or deforestation, while extractive industries and more politically powerful actors benefit from resource-rich territories with relative impunity. In some landscapes, indigenous practices have even been banned as environmentally unfriendly, despite a historical track record of sustainability, with disastrous consequences for nature. ²⁰³

As an especially biodiversity-rich area in the Congo Basin, the PNKB is a significant conservation priority for both the ICCN and the international conservation community. Most well known for being the last remaining natural habitat for the critically endangered Grauer's gorilla population, the park contains a great diversity of other animal and plant life, itself evidence of the sustainable ways in which Batwa lived in the forest for millennia. Like other state-managed protected areas in the region, the PNKB has consistently underperformed, with the fortress conservation approach used by the ICCN and supported by international partners, unable to foster and protect the park's diverse flora and fauna.

The lack of comprehensive assessments regarding the effectiveness of conservation is a consistent problem with protected areas in the DRC, including in the PNKB.²⁰⁵ Notwithstanding, it is clear that under ICCN management, the PNKB has suffered ongoing environmental deterioration, as reflected in the UNESCO World Heritage Committee's (WHC) recurring decisions to keep the PNKB on its List of World Heritage Sites in Danger. The gorilla and elephant populations have declined drastically.²⁰⁶ The park's elephant population was completely decimated in the mid-1990s with the influx of thousands of refugees displaced from neighbouring Rwanda.²⁰⁷ Additionally, research in 2016 found that the Grauer's gorilla population in the PNKB had declined by as much as 87 per cent.²⁰⁸ While gorilla numbers seem to have rebounded slightly in the highland sector of the park in recent years, 209 the PNKB is still routinely cited as an example of the type of rapid biodiversity loss that is imperilling the planet as a whole.210

The reasons that conservation is failing in the PNKB are various and complex. The refugee influx from Rwanda in the mid-1990s also brought armed groups, who began exploiting the park's resources for subsistence or to finance their activities. This had a devastating impact on the park. Entrenched poverty in the villages around the PNKB has also historically placed increased demand on resources. ²¹¹ These human pressures on the park are undeniable, especially in the highland sector which is one of the most densely populated areas in the Eastern DRC. Settlement by non-Batwa farmers in the ecological corridor between the highland and lowland sector has also been cited as a principal threat to the environmental integrity of the park. ²¹²

Conservation actors repeatedly point to recurring periods of war, civil conflict and general instability in the Eastern DRC as reasons why biodiversity is failing in the PNKB.²¹³ While undoubtedly a significant factor in the park's environmental degradation, especially due to the occupation by armed groups and their unlawful resource extraction, the inability of the ICCN to manage and protect the park cannot be explained solely by pointing to civil conflict. It is a far more complex situation, rooted in the unlawful creation of the park in 1975, which created a series of conflicts and disputes over territories and resources, including between the Batwa and PNKB authorities.²¹⁴

In the PNKB, local populations, including Batwa, regularly enter the forest to access and extract natural resources. They hunt and trap small animals, collect firewood and gather medicinal plants. Some Batwa engage in more substantial activities, such as artisanal mining and charcoal production. None of this is unique to Batwa and, in fact, non-Batwa communities and armed groups engage in extractive practices on a much larger scale. The African Commission's Working Group on Indigenous Populations/Communities expounded this distinction, stating that Batwa traditionally 'never hunted gorillas, nor did they destroy the forest by cutting down trees', while farmers have 'caused great damage to the forest by destroying large sections in order to create agricultural plots and pasture'.215 One could also fairly question whether the Batwa would be forced to engage in 'illegal' activity had they been able to remain in the forest undisturbed. Moreover, the ICCN has itself been accused of participating in the extraction of natural resources, to the detriment of the PNKB.216 Yet it is Batwa who are consistently and disproportionately blamed for environmental destruction. As the most marginalized peoples in all of the DRC, they are easy targets who are routinely scapegoated for the park's failed conservation policies.

This was most recently illustrated in late 2018, when community members from several Batwa villages returned to live on their lands inside the PNKB.217 Park authorities blamed Batwa for deforesting over 300 hectares of woodland inside the park, causing an outcry and condemnation amongst conservationists 218 and academics.²¹⁹ This proved to be a simplistic response, however, to a more complex dynamic around resource extraction that was occurring in the park: the return of Batwa presented an opportunity for other groups to exploit resources under cover of the Batwa's historical and legitimate claim to the forest. Numerous sources, including the PNKB, acknowledge that Batwa were instrumentalized by more powerful groups, who paid Batwa minuscule wages for the extremely dangerous work involved in producing charcoal.²²⁰ Minimal benefit actually flowed to Batwa communities, while non-Batwa suppliers and trading networks in Bukavu allegedly made large profits.²²¹ This is characteristic of the treatment of Batwa more generally, whom other communities often considered to be their serfs and property. 222 This has been observed by the African Commission's Working Group on Indigenous Populations/Communities:

Practices similar to slavery are clearly present in North and South Kivu where it is common to see indigenous communities exploited by their Bantu neighbours. In fact, some indigenous populations are still even today treated as slaves by some Bantu. These latter keep them in a state of virtual slavery that goes as far as requisitioning their services and/or their goods for free. And when they do get paid, they receive very little money or only clothing or food.' 223

Scapegoating indigenous peoples, such as Batwa, as environmentally destructive belies a robust body of evidence demonstrating that indigenous-owned, occupied and managed territories are outperforming state-managed protected areas in achieving ecological outcomes. In a recent study on rights-based conservation, the NGO, Rights and Resources Initiative, found that:

'The lands and forests managed and governed by [indigenous peoples], [local communities] and [Afro-descendants] are able to suppress fires and resist forest loss, and consequently experience lower rates of deforestation. Their lands have enhanced carbon storage capabilities, contain important populations of threatened terrestrial vertebrate species, and protect biodiversity in general.' 224

Dozens of studies across various geographical and cultural contexts have confirmed this.²²⁵ This has led to a growing recognition that indigenous peoples are the best custodians of their territories.²²⁶ As place-based peoples, they have an intimate and extensive understanding of their environment, honed through generations of living and being in these places, developing the traditional knowledge that guides and demands sustainable, environmental conduct.²²⁷ These communities understand their natural environment deeply, as confirmed by UNDRIP, which declares that 'respect for indigenous knowledge, cultures and traditional practices contributes to sustainable and equitable development and proper management of the environment'.²²⁷

While indigenous peoples are not monolithic, and their environmental stewardship should not be romanticized, there is copious evidence across many different contexts that demonstrates the low-impact, sustainable lifestyles of indigenous peoples have overwhelmingly protected the ecological integrity of their territories.²²⁹ This is directly evidenced in the first instance by the immense overlap between global biodiversity hotspots and territories owned, managed and occupied by indigenous peoples.²³⁰ This is not a coincidence, nor the result of low population density, but reflects the positive contributions made by indigenous peoples in furtherance of the preservation of their environments.²³¹ Experts now accept that conservation without indigenous governance and participation is likely to fail.²³² Notwithstanding, fortress conservation ignores this growing body of evidence and marginalizes indigenous traditional

knowledge and ways of living with the natural world. Instead of being rewarded for responsible stewardship, fortress conservation displaces and then excludes indigenous peoples from their territories and resources.²³³

The PNKB's condemnation of Batwa as environmentally destructive is at odds with their long-standing, sustainable guardianship of the forest. Anthropologist Jerome Lewis remarks that: 'Batwa ... are entitled to respect for their singular significance in the history of the area as the original inhabitants, and as people who, unlike later comers, used the environment without destroying or seriously damaging it'. ²³⁴ Barume observes that: 'Park authorities were highly effective in removing the politically vulnerable [Batwa], who hunted and gathered in the forest but did not destroy it for agriculture.' ²³⁵ Indeed, it is only through the Batwa's long-term custodianship of the Kahuzi-Biega forest that conservationists had anything left to preserve when they

created the PNKB in the 1970s. Unfortunately, Batwa have not been given a meaningful opportunity to demonstrate this effective governance over the past 50 years as they have been excluded from any management or decision-making post-eviction, as well as from the lands and natural resources that provided the basis of the mutually reinforcing give-and-take that characterized Batwa's relationship with the Kahuzi-Biega forest.

Regardless of the reasons behind the ongoing environmental deterioration, the fact remains that the fortress conservation approach in the PNKB, supported by the park's international partners, is failing to protect the biodiversity of the forest. The creation of a strictly protected area, without meaningful participation of its owners and original stewards, has failed to meet modest conservation goals and has proven to be ecologically catastrophic. Thus, the PNKB represents a clear case of how fortress conservation fails both people and the environment.

Part II. International accountability for human rights violations in the PNKB

While the primary duty to respect Batwa human rights lies with the Congolese government, the PNKB's international partners have committed to respecting the rights of indigenous peoples in connection with their support of protected areas. They are responsible for ensuring that their activities do not result in or contribute to the commission of human rights abuses. Yet, the PNKB remains a violent project maintained through the support of several international actors who uphold the park's fortress conservation model and its increasingly militarized

approach to park law enforcement. Each of these conservation NGOs, donors, consulting companies and international organizations has a duty to not contribute to ongoing conservation-related human rights violations and to promote a more just, rights-respecting approach to biodiversity protection in the PNKB. The second part of this report addresses the roles and culpability of the primary international stakeholders supporting the PNKB: (1) the WCS, (2) the German federal government, (3) the US federal government and (4) UNESCO.

3. The Wildlife Conservation Society

While several conservation NGOs have been involved in the PNKB since its inception, the most active of these organizations is the WCS, a New York-based NGO with a long-standing and sizeable role in international conservation. The WCS has been a major force behind fortress conservation projects globally, but particularly in the Congo Basin. So one of the largest and most well-funded conservation organizations in the world, operating mostly in developing states, it has significant political and financial power in determining how protected areas are managed and how alleged human rights abuses are responded to. It also has a legal responsibility to respect human rights in the course of its conservation work.

In the PNKB, the WCS was aware of unresolved allegations of human rights abuses committed by ecoguards against members of the Batwa community prior to the violent, joint operation in July-August 2019 detailed in 'To Purge the Forest by Force'. Months earlier, it was expressly informed that ecoguards were shooting and threatening Batwa community members inside the park and that the PNKB intended on removing them by 'any means' if they refused to leave voluntarily.²³⁸ The WCS nonetheless continued to provide various forms of technical and material support to the PNKB, including ongoing payments for ecoguard compensation, equipment, and law enforcement training. More broadly, it has actively funded and facilitated the increased militarization of conservation in the PNKB, including through on-site law enforcement training and by

subcontracting a private military contractor (Maisha) to provide paramilitary training to PNKB ecoguards. This training coincides with recurring violence perpetrated by PNKB ecoguards against Batwa and was undertaken in violation of the UNSC's arms embargo in the DRC. This represents a failure on the part of the WCS to uphold its human rights commitments in the context of its financial, material and technical support of conservation-related activities in the PNKB.

Colonial history and legacy

The WCS's troubled history with the forest-dwelling peoples of the DRC began with the kidnapping of Ota Benga, an indigenous man taken to the United States and eventually displayed alongside primates in a cage at the WCS-owned Bronx Zoo in 1906.239 WCS co-founders Madison Grant and Henry Fairfield Osborn, Sr helped arrange and lobbied for Benga to be brought to the Zoo and displayed in the 'monkey-house cage'. 240 Benga was only released from captivity after outrage was expressed by local Black ministers in New York. Desperate, broken, and unable to return home, Benga committed suicide in 1916.241 In subsequent years the WCS reportedly distorted the truth surrounding Benga, including by claiming at one point, that he was an employee of the Bronx Zoo. 242 It was not until 2020 that it finally publicly apologized for the racist and intolerable treatment of Benga, 114 years after he was forced into the monkey-house cage.²⁴³

Racist Roots

Even compared to other environmental organizations, the origins of the WCS are especially sordid.244 Its co-founder, Madison Grant, penned The Passing of the Great Race: or The Racial Basis of European History in 1916, which advanced a theory of white supremacy and eugenics that championed the superiority of the 'Nordic race'.245 Another co-founder, Henry Fairfield Osborn, Sr, helped get the book published and wrote a glowing endorsement of Grant's theory in the preface of the 1918 revised version.²⁴⁶ Years later, Adolph Hitler purportedly wrote to Grant calling The Passing of the Great Race, 'his bible'.247 A German translation of the text was eventually introduced as a defense exhibit during the Nuremberg trials by Dr Karl Brandt, an SS officer and Hitler's personal physician, who proffered Grant's theory as justification for the eugenics policies of the Third Reich. In the United States, Grant was influential in promoting legislation that restricted immigration based on race, as well as antimiscegenation laws in the 1920s. He was also a leading figure in the eugenics movement globally, hosting the International Eugenics Congress in 1921.248

While the WCS has moved beyond the overt racism and intolerance that characterized its founding, its evolution into a major institutional actor in global conservation must be contextualized in this history since harmful ideologies informed its early conservation work. The WCS's support of protected areas began in 1946 with the creation of the Jackson Hole Wildlife Park, which eventually became part of Grand Teton National Park, located in the US.²⁴⁹ It helped establish the park with a view towards providing tourists with an opportunity to view majestic local wildlife, including large mammals such as elk and bison.²⁵⁰ However, at that time, and thereafter, no consideration was given to the indigenous peoples who had occupied these lands for thousands of years before white settlers had expanded west.²⁵¹

The Jackson Hole Wildlife Park was the WCS's first foray into fortress conservation, a modus operandi that continued for much of the twentieth century. In the late 1950s, the WCS expanded its conservation work to Central and East Africa, including the DRC. ²⁵² In the subsequent 60 years, it has supported at least 245 protected areas globally in various capacities. ²⁵³ It is particularly active in Africa, where it touts the 'largest and longest standing field conservation program' on the continent. ²⁵⁴ Across Central Africa, alone, it supports the management of 18 different protected areas, including the PNKB. ²⁵⁵

The WCS has been explicit about the type of conservation it intended to pursue in the Congo Basin.

Michael Fay,²⁵⁶ a senior conservationist with the WCS, testified before US Congress that '[m]y work in the Congo Basin has been basically to try to bring this U.S. model to Africa', an obvious nod to the fortress conservation approach that originated in Yellowstone and Yosemite National Parks.²⁵⁷ Later, when indigenous peoples and their advocates began demanding that their rights be respected in conservation projects, former WCS president Steven Sanderson reportedly claimed that the conservation agenda had been 'hijacked' at the expense of biodiversity and wildlife.²⁵⁸

WCS engagement with indigenous peoples

The WCS is one of the most powerful conservation NGOs in the world, partnering with some of the wealthiest bilateral donors and receiving millions of dollars in funding to implement various conservation initiatives. This financial leverage provides the WCS with a platform to promote western ideals of biodiversity conservation, while its political power is harnessed to impose its vision of how landscapes should be used in places like the Eastern DRC.²⁵⁹ With this power comes increased responsibility for ensuring that indigenous peoples do not suffer undue adverse consequences associated with efforts to protect nature.

The WCS is staffed with well-meaning, highly capable professionals who care deeply about saving wildlife and stemming biodiversity loss: in the PNKB it has proven its commitment in the face of challenging and dangerous work.260 Yet, as an organization, the WCS consistently falls short of recognizing and respecting the rights of indigenous peoples in the scope of its conservation work. This is a serious shortcoming for an organization which intentionally elects to work in 'areas inhabited by the rural poor, by marginalized and disenfranchised people, or by long-term traditional, indigenous inhabitants'.261 Despite the significant overlap of its conservation activities on the territories of indigenous peoples, the WCS has been reluctant to adopt robust internal safeguards in line with international standards guaranteeing indigenous rights. Nor has it been able to ensure that its existing policies and safeguards are adequately operationalized on the ground in protected areas such as the PNKB.262

In the wake of UNDRIP's adoption in 2007, major conservation organizations, including the WCS, took steps to memorialize their commitments to respecting human rights. In 2009, these organizations formed the Conservation Initiative on Human Rights (CIHR), a consortium with the stated goal of promoting integration of human rights in conservation policy and practice. ²⁶³ While the WCS is one of the original members, it refused

to sign the CIHR's Conservation and Human Rights Framework, opting instead to create its own,²⁶⁴ with one conspicuous difference between the two policies: the CIHR Framework includes a specific commitment to 'support the improvement of governance systems that can secure the rights of indigenous peoples and local communities', 265 while the WCS's internal human rights framework only refers to local communities, omitting indigenous peoples from the entire document.²⁶⁶ This suggests, at a minimum, that the WCS is not comfortable recognizing the specific rights of indigenous peoples or in making direct commitments to them as part of its official human rights policy.267 This is also buttressed by the fact that the WCS does not maintain a stand-alone indigenous peoples policy, unlike other large conservation organizations.²⁶⁸ Indeed, while the WCS's existing policies apply to indigenous peoples, they offer no specifically tailored protections to these groups, despite their marginalized status in society and the disproportionate impact that protected areas have on them.²⁶⁹

Existing research shows that the WCS's internal safeguards have not been regularly implemented or adhered to, especially in protected areas across the Congo Basin.²⁷⁰ In the past 20 years, the WCS has facilitated the establishment of a number of protected areas on the territories of indigenous peoples and/or local communities, often claiming that these spaces are uninhabited or downplaying the number of local people impacted.²⁷¹ These claims have been challenged by independent research,²⁷² but the organization has been recalcitrant in its approach.²⁷³ Today, the WCS continues to support conservation initiatives which seek to relocate indigenous peoples, which, in at least one case, it touts as a 'win-win situation'.274 Civil society has questioned whether these programmes are truly voluntary or compliant with indigenous peoples' FPIC rights.²⁷⁵ There have also been reports of serious ecoguard abuses against indigenous peoples in protected areas that the WCS supports or manages in the Congo Basin.²⁷⁶ As a result, its work has come under increased scrutiny by indigenous groups, human rights NGOs, and governments alike.277

Recently, the WCS has taken more positive steps to recognize the central role that indigenous peoples should have in conserving the environment. For example, in response to the proposed Draft Post-2020 Global Biodiversity Framework in the CBD, the WCS has pushed for stronger language, calling not just for the full and effective participation of indigenous peoples but for indigenous-led conservation, which it acknowledges is effective. The challenge is for the WCS to ensure that this rhetoric translates into practice and that indigenous rights-respecting modes of conservation are realized, particularly in insecure and politically challenging

contexts, such as the PNKB. Yet, as discussed more fully in section II(3) of this report, the WCS seems unwilling to exert the same level of pressure and influence to ensure Batwa's adequate participation and governance in the PNKB, as it does in furtherance of securing its own management role in the park.

WCS support of the PNKB

The WCS has been involved in the PNKB for several decades, even before the area was gazetted as a national park. In 1959, it sponsored the renowned biologist Dr George Schaler to conduct research in the forests of the Eastern DRC in what is now Virunga National Park and the PNKB. It publicly claims that Dr Schaler's research constituted the *first* study of Mountain and Grauer's Gorillas in the region,²⁷⁹ ignoring the history of the many Batwa and other Congolese who lived with and studied these creatures long before Dr Schaler's visit to the Eastern DRC.

For the past 20 years, the WCS has funded and supported the management of the PNKB. Its support includes, but is not limited to, payment of ecoguard compensation, the provision of supplies, equipment and rations, various forms of species monitoring and data collection, capacity building, ecoguard training, conflict resolution and local community engagement. Unlike its role in other protected areas, the WCS does not currently (as of the date this report was finalized) have direct management or co-management responsibility in the park, and it is quick to point out that it does not have the authority to direct the PNKB ecoguards. Rather, with funding from international donors, it provides various levels of technical and material support in furtherance of the ICCN's management of the PNKB.

Between 2016 and 2020, the WCS spent more than US\$582 million through its global conservation programmes. It is unclear how much of this money is allocated to the PNKB, but it is possible that it exceeds the funding received from the DRC's central government, even though the ICCN is the entity charged with administering the park. For example, in 2012, the ICCN was allocated US\$1 million in the national budget, of which the PNKB received only US\$18,000.281

A primary focus of the WCS's work in the PNKB has been on strengthening the law enforcement capacity of its ecoguards. It has supported ecoguards to establish regular patrolling systems, counter armed poaching, and implement intelligence, surveillance and monitoring software and systems aimed at improving law enforcement. ²⁸² As an organization, it is regularly touted as having particular expertise in conservation law enforcement, including in grant applications to its donors.

This emphasis on law enforcement is borne out in the grants awarded to the WCS. For instance, of the total funding the WCS received from the USFWS via international conservation grants for work in the DRC between 2010 and 2018, approximately 84 per cent was earmarked, in whole or in part, for law enforcement-related activities. By contrast, a tiny percentage of USFWS grant money was allocated to community engagement or conflict resolution, despite the WCS's claim of using a 'conflict-sensitive conservation approach' in the PNKB.²⁸³

Militarized ecoguard training and support

In connection with its law enforcement support, the WCS actively promotes the militarization of the PNKB's ecoguards. The WCS does not call it militarization, opting to refer to its law enforcement training and support as contributing to the 'professionalization' of ecoguards, which it views as a critical need in the DRC.²⁸⁴ In the PNKB, it provides specific incentives, in the form of 'top-up' or 'prime' payments to the ecoguards in the Rapid Intervention Unit, the paramilitary unit responsible for the human rights abuses documented in *To Purge the Forest by Force*. These prime payments are determined based on a sliding scale that reflects rank and grade, but on average, they amount to US\$40 per month, regularly eclipsing the ecoguards' base salaries paid by the ICCN.²⁸⁵

The WCS has also arranged for and provided paramilitary training to the Rapid Intervention Unit. Between 2016 and 2017, with funds from the US government, the WCS engaged Maisha to provide paramilitary training and other security services to PNKB ecoguards. ²⁸⁶ Maisha is a private military contractor that markets and sells security services to conservation departments and NGOs in Africa, particularly those that work in landscapes afflicted by armed conflict or where the rule of law is generally weak. ²⁸⁷ The WCS has partnered with Maisha in numerous protected areas it supports, commending it for its work in 'professionalizing' ecoguard teams. ²⁸⁸

Maisha is an ardent supporter of the militarization of conservation across Africa. Its CEO, Nir Kalron, is a former Israeli special forces operative who has strongly advocated for a radical form of 'neo-conservation' premised on a belief that defenders of wildlife are literally at war with poachers. ²⁸⁹ He has also embraced the parallels between anti-poaching and the global war on drugs, reportedly stating that '[t]here won't be anything to conserve without harsh measures in security and enforcement against wildlife trafficking as there are in drug trafficking … '290 For Kalron, this requires resources to be shifted away from scientific research and traditional ecological monitoring activities and towards aggressive and sophisticated operations. ²⁹¹

With the support of private military contractors like Maisha, the WCS has funded and promoted militarized forms of conservation across numerous protected areas. Across Central Africa, Maisha has trained ecoguards in paramilitary tactics, including various forms of surveillance and monitoring, weapons handling and combat training. According to the WCS, it last partnered with Maisha in the PNKB in 2017,²⁹² but it is reported that Maisha continued to train PNKB ecoguards into at least 2020.²⁹³ While not naming Maisha, ecoguard sources confirmed that in the lead-up to the joint operation against the Batwa inside the PNKB in July-August 2019, 'white mercenaries' trained them in the use of heavy weapons, including the mortars deployed against Batwa inside the park.²⁹⁴

The WCS has assumed a more direct role in the paramilitary training of PNKB ecoguards since October 2019. Between October 2019 and June 2021 it employed an on-site law enforcement adviser in the PNKB, who provided continuous and ongoing training, mentoring and technical support to the Rapid Intervention Unit. This included instruction on weapons handling, patrol techniques, navigation technologies, radio communications, and rules regarding use of force and arrests.²⁹⁵ In connection with this training, the WCS provided equipment and supplies to the ecoguards: rations, GPS and satellite communication devices, solar power banks, uniforms, tents, camp beds, office equipment, solar panels and batteries, furniture and radios.²⁹⁶ The provision of this equipment and supplies began in July 2019, immediately preceding the first of three large-scale attacks by joint contingents of park guards and soldiers against Batwa villages inside the PNKB.

As detailed in *'To Purge the Forest by Force'*, this militarized training was provided in violation of the UNSC-imposed arms embargo in place in the Eastern DRC since 2003. The WCS failed to ensure that its training and/or support of training was accompanied by an advanced notice to the UNSC's Sanctions Committee, as required under successive UNSC resolutions.²⁹⁷

The WCS's knowledge of and responses to alleged human rights abuses against Batwa

Through its support of the PNKB, the WCS has been made aware of ongoing human rights violations committed by ecoguards against members of the Batwa community. It expressly acknowledges that '[c]onflicts between [ICCN] and the local communities in and around the park had become commonplace .'298 In 2017, the WCS was directly apprised of the killing of 17-year-old Mutwa Christian Nakulire and the shooting of his father, Mobutu Nakulire

Munganga, by ecoguards while the father and son were searching for medicinal plants in the PNKB.²⁹⁹ A US government investigation further confirmed that the WCS had been alerted to numerous instances of human rights abuses in the scope of its conservation work more generally, including 'one in which a government park ranger killed an indigenous man in the DRC'.³⁰⁰

In May 2019, the WCS was explicitly informed by civil society that ecoguards were shooting and threatening Batwa community members who had returned to the PNKB. ³⁰¹ The WCS was further put on notice that the PNKB had given the Batwa an ultimatum to leave their lands inside the park otherwise PNKB authorities would use any means, including force, to expel them. ³⁰² And rather than publicly denounce such violations and withdraw support, WCS continued with their financial and technical assistance, including by providing training to the ecoguards in the Rapid Intervention Unit credibly accused of shooting and threatening Batwa. ³⁰³ Shortly after receiving this communication, the WCS also began furnishing equipment to the Rapid Intervention Unit in July 2019, just weeks prior to the initial joint attacks targeting Batwa inside the park. ³⁰⁴

In July 2021, the WCS was once again made aware of credible accounts of human rights violations in the park, including the killing of two Batwa men by a joint contingent of FARDC soldiers and PNKB ecoguards.305 Privately, WCS claims to have conducted internal inquiries which it maintains revealed conflicting accounts around the July 2021 attacks.306 It is not clear what specific steps WCS took to investigate these claims, assess the conflicting information or discharge its due diligence obligations. It did not inquire with MRG, the civil society organization that raised these allegations of human rights abuses with the ICCN, WCS and the park's other international partners. Instead, a representative of WCS emailed PNKB Director De Dieu Bya'ombe wishing him 'courage' in the face of such allegations and attendant demands by civil society. The WCS was also apprised of further human rights violations in November 2021, including accounts that two Batwa children were burned alive in their homes by ecoguards and soldiers.307

Apart from actual knowledge, the WCS has constructive knowledge of human rights abuses committed by PNKB ecoguards. It maintained an on-site presence in the PNKB through its law enforcement adviser, who liaises directly with PNKB leadership. The organization has also been involved in the ongoing dialogue process between the Batwa community, the ICCN, the provincial government in South Kivu and other stakeholders. During these meetings, the grievances of the Batwa community vis-à-vis ecoguard abuses are routinely raised, including recurrent and unresolved human rights violations. Lastly, civil society has been

reporting on the deteriorating human rights situation in the PNKB for many years, with the WCS engaging with some of these CSOs. Yet, despite the ICCN's poor human rights track record, the WCS has publicly commended the ICCN and endorsed its management of the PNKB.³⁰⁸

The WCS's organizational 'Global Grievance Redress Mechanism' is supposedly maintained for the purpose of providing a mechanism for impacted parties to raise grievances regarding its projects and activities.³⁰⁹ WCS staff are encouraged to use locally appropriate methods to disseminate the policy to individuals and communities, but the vast majority of Batwa have no awareness of the WCS, much less come into contact with their staff members. No site-specific grievance mechanisms currently exist in the PNKB. WCS has recently publicly committed to setting up a grievance and redress mechanism in the park, but only after it was made aware that its support of the park and complicity in human rights abuses was to be scrutinized in To Purge the Forest by Force. 310 The lack of a local, effective and culturally appropriate grievance mechanism has hindered the WCS and the PNKB's other partners from being adequately apprised of ongoing human rights violations against Batwa and from ensuring that the ICCN and/or local authorities are providing redress for these violations.

Despite knowledge of unresolved human rights abuses, it is not clear what remedial steps the WCS has taken in response. In the case of the killing of 17-year-old Christian Nakulire, the WCS's response appears to be limited to a communication of concern to ICCN leadership in Kinshasa, asking them to conduct a 'speedy and thorough investigation'.³¹¹ By requesting ICCN to investigate, the WCS is essentially asking the alleged perpetrator of serious human rights abuses to examine and adjudicate its own conduct. Perhaps unsurprisingly, a US government investigation found that for every identified allegation of human rights abuse in the scope of its conservation work, the WCS took the position that either the allegations were false or they had been adequately resolved by the appropriate authorities.³¹²

There is also evidence to suggest that the WCS failed to report human rights concerns in the PNKB to its donors. For instance, a US Department of Interior (DOI) investigation determined that grantees, such as the WCS, did not share internal investigations or make the USFWS aware of human rights allegations in protected areas the agency funds. In the same year that Christian Nakulire was killed, the USFWS had awarded the WCS a grant to work with the ICCN to counter armed poaching and other security threats through the development of the Rapid Intervention Unit. Failing to report such abuses through standard channels limits the ability of donors to adequately respond to violations and deprives them the

opportunity to assess WCS's own culpability in the commission of these wrongs.

In the same investigation, WCS refused to provide requested information to the DOI, stating that its 'request was overly burdensome and that they would only be able to produce a limited amount of information based on their internal document retention policy'. The DOI memorandum further noted that:

'despite several reports detailing extensive allegations of human rights abuses at the hands of eco-guards supported by the WCS, they indicated their record retention policies prevent the Department from assessing whether such incidences involving their organization occurred or how they were handled.' 316

This lack of transparency and forthrightness in the face of egregious allegations of human rights abuses committed in the context of its conservation work impedes oversight and demonstrates a serious lack of accountability.

The WCS remains an active and committed partner in the PNKB, as demonstrated by its 2020 statement to the WHC, maintaining that it 'redoubles its commitment to the [PNKB] and looks forward to strengthening its support to ICCN in addressing the current threats to the [PNKB]'.317 As described in Section II(7) below, it is currently in the process of negotiating and entering into an arrangement with the ICCN to co-manage the PNKB and is participating in preliminary discussions with other stakeholders to support a human rights investigation in the park. It has also recently committed to a 'new paradigm' of conservation in the PNKB, which it claims will respect the rights of Batwa.318 To date, however, it has failed to accept responsibility for its role in militarizing the Rapid Intervention Unit or publicly reconcile how its support of that unit has contributed to serious human rights abuses.

4. German development assistance and support

The German federal government is the primary financier of the PNKB and one of the largest funders of international conservation projects. It has assumed the responsibility to ensure that its biodiversity support does not contribute to human rights violations. Yet, the German government has been the target of credible accusations that it funds and supports ecoguards in the Congo Basin who have perpetrated serious human rights abuses against indigenous peoples, including against Batwa in the PNKB.³¹⁹ This prompted a flurry of parliamentary proceedings and internal investigations into the government's role in conservation-related human rights violations.³²⁰

The German government's long-standing partnership in the PNKB has made it aware of the ongoing exclusion of Batwa from conservation decision-making and the myriad human rights violations rooted in their original expulsion from their ancestral lands. It has the financial leverage to influence the ICCN and push conservation policy towards a more rights-respecting model, inclusive of Batwa. For nearly 40 years, however, the German government has tacitly supported the PNKB's coercive and violent approach, leading to serious and ongoing human rights violations against Batwa. Despite explicit knowledge of recurrent human rights abuses, it continued to materially support the park, including by providing

compensation and training to PNKB ecoguards. While modest steps have been recently taken to address some of its human rights shortcomings, German support of the PNKB is principally characterized by a reluctance to ensure a meaningful departure from the park's fortress conservation approach that was initially implemented and later entrenched through German assistance.

Overview of German biodiversity funding

German money for biodiversity assistance comes almost exclusively from the Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development (Bundesministerium für wirtschaftliche Zusammenarbeit – BMZ), and to a lesser extent, the Federal Ministry of the Environment, Nature Conservation and Nuclear Safety (Bundesministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz und nukleare Sicherheit – BMU). 321 The funds are primarily administered through two implementing organizations: KfW, for financial support, and GIZ, for technical assistance. 322 German cooperation is then either provided directly to country partners, such as the ICCN, or through international implementing partners, such as conservation NGOs like the WCS. In addition to bilateral funding, Germany also provides millions of dollars in

multilateral financing through mechanisms such as the Global Environment Facility and the World Bank's Forest Carbon Partnership Facility, as well as through its membership in the European Union (EU).³²³

Through the activities of KfW and GIZ, Germany has emerged as one the largest biodiversity donors in the world. Over the past 20 years, the German federal government has continuously increased its financial contribution to international biodiversity initiatives, providing €500 million annually for the conservation of forests and other ecosystems since 2013.324 This amount was increased to €600 million in 2021, making Germany responsible for close to 10 per cent of all biodiversity funding from international development.325 KfW plays an outsized role in this assistance, supporting more than 740 protected areas across 60 countries.³²⁶ As of 2020, KfW had committed nearly €3 billion to biodiversity projects, with nearly 90 per cent of that funding going to projects in Latin America, Africa and Asia.327 A large percentage of this money flows to protected areas in the Congo Basin. As of 2019, the federal government had a total of €440 million committed to active biodiversity projects across 17 protected areas in the region.³²⁸ The scope of its involvement and the funding levels demonstrate that biodiversity conservation in the Congo Basin has emerged as a top priority for German development.

While Germany funds a range of biodiversity-related initiatives, investing in strategies to combat poaching and the illegal wildlife trade is a key focus area. 339 Antipoaching was included as part of Germany's 'Marshall Plan for Africa', alongside a call for the creation of more protected areas.³³⁰ As of January 2018, the German federal government has dedicated €191.7 million to 59 antipoaching initiatives.331 By October 2020, this amount had increased to €260 million.³³² A disproportionate amount of this funding, 74 per cent, is directed at projects in Africa. 333 It is used for various forms of capacity building, surveillance equipment and software, and ecoguard training.334 These anti-poaching projects are ongoing across the continent and are often implemented by GIZ, with global conservation NGOs, such as the WCS and WWF, and private consulting companies, such as GFA, serving as important partners on the ground.335

Engagement with indigenous peoples

Beyond its obligations under international law, Germany's development activities must adhere to a number of internal policies and guidelines that safeguard the rights of indigenous peoples. BMZ's human rights guidelines, fully binding on KfW and GIZ, provide that the principle of FPIC must be respected in development

Colonial Legacies

Historically, Germany has a long-standing and sizeable footprint in fortress conservation projects on the African continent.336 Bernhard Grzimek, a German zoologist and christened 'father of African conservation', embraced the Yellowstone model and successfully campaigned for the establishment of national parks across East Africa in the mid-twentieth century.337 He famously remarked that '[a] National park must remain a primordial wilderness to be effective' and that 'No men, not even native ones, should live inside its borders.'338 He was convinced that Maasai and other pastoralist communities would inevitably destroy nature, remarking that 'you cannot keep men, even black and brown ones, from multiplying and cannot force them to remain "primitive", 339 and that it was the responsibility of 'we Europeans to teach our black brothers to value their own possessions.'340 Grzimek's vision was realized when thousands of Maasai were evicted to pave way for the Serengeti National Park, now a premier destination for western tourists. Grzimek's colonial and paternalistic approach to conservation was subsequently incorporated into numerous protected areas that he helped establish and manage, a legacy in East Africa that continues.341 KfW even established a €50,000 'KfW-Bernhard-Grzimek-Prize' to honour people and organizations who apply their creativity, innovation or entrepreneurship to help raise social awareness of biodiversity.342

measures impacting indigenous peoples.³⁴³ KfW's *Sustainability Guideline* further stipulates that the World Bank's *Environmental and Social Standards* and the UN *Basic Principles and Guidelines on Development-based Evictions and Displacement* must be observed in financial cooperation projects.³⁴⁴ The *Sustainability Guideline* states that all activities, including biodiversity measures, must undertake environmental and social impact assessments to identify any negative effects or risks that a project may have for either the environment or human rights.³⁴⁵ GIZ also employs a 'Safeguards and gender management system' with the objective of complying with a 'do no harm' principle, which seeks to prevent projects from having unintended negative effects on people or the environment.³⁴⁶

The German federal government officially maintains that nature conservation and human rights, including the rights of indigenous peoples, are not mutually exclusive.³⁴⁷ KfW states that the aim of its funding 'is to encourage the involvement of local communities in nature conservation and protected area management'.³⁴⁸ The government claims to strive to incorporate safeguards for indigenous peoples into the agreements it enters into with partners, as well as in workshops and trainings.³⁴⁹ In practice, however,

German development assistance has fallen short of meeting its own commitments to protect the rights of indigenous peoples, especially in challenging contexts like the Eastern DRC.

For example, even though BMZ's human rights guidelines recognize indigenous peoples' FPIC rights, the German federal government actors seek to evade their commitments on account of the PNKB and other supported protected areas being created prior to their involvement.³⁵⁰ It is plain that one cannot travel back in time to obtain the Batwa's FPIC prior to their original expulsion in the 1970s. Yet, Batwa communities have physically occupied their lands inside the PNKB since their return in October 2018. Congolese law prohibits subsistence hunting and the construction of structures within strictly protected areas such as the PNKB, effectively criminalizing Batwa traditional livelihoods.351 However, Batwa customary ownership rights were not extinguished with their original eviction. Under international law they maintain the right to use and enjoy their ancestral lands only subject to restrictions that are in the public interest and are necessary and proportional.³⁵² Germany must reconcile how its support of the PNKB contributed to the forced expulsion of Batwa from their lands inside the park in contravention of international standards, including ILO No. 169, of which Germany is a recent signatory. 353

Germany's position further ignores the fact that Batwa have FPIC rights with respect to both the creation of the park and any other measure or project impacting them, which includes the continuing operation of the PNKB and the various conservation projects implemented on the territories of Batwa with German financial or technical assistance. To suggest that FPIC only applies when access and usage rights stand to be curtailed does not align with current international standards or BMZ's human rights guidelines. UNDRIP, which Germany and the DRC both voted to adopt in 2007, provides that indigenous peoples have the right to FPIC prior to the approval of any project affecting their lands, territories or resources. 354 BMZ's human rights guidelines cite UNDRIP in maintaining that FPIC must be adhered to in any development measures impacting indigenous peoples.355 Likewise, the World Bank's Environmental and Social Standards, which KfW commits to observing, mandates that FPIC be obtained for any project with 'adverse impacts on land and natural resources subject to traditional ownership or under customary use or occupation' or one which has significant impacts on indigenous peoples' cultural heritage that is material to their identities.356

A study commissioned by KfW and GIZ into human rights and protected areas in the Congo Basin confirmed as much, stating that FPIC obligations can arise when activities impact traditional lands and resources.³⁵⁷ The

study further identified a lack of capacity among German development staff, remarking that: 'Interviews have shown that there is still some uncertainty in the projects regarding the concept and application of FPIC.' It recommended that KfW and GIZ 'develop practice-oriented assistance on FPIC in cooperation with indigenous peoples and local communities'. '558 It is not clear whether this has occurred in the PNKB.

When asked about ensuring indigenous participation in protected areas, the German federal government points to the fact that indigenous peoples are being employed by parks and are involved in community conservation committees (CCCs) (discussed below).359 Some Batwa are employed by the PNKB, but they represent a tiny fraction of the total number of park staff. In 2018, it was reported that of the 365 people that worked in the PNKB, only 17 were Batwa. 360 That is only 17 positions for thousands of Batwa community members living in and around the park. Moreover, Batwa employment in the PNKB has traditionally been confined to poorly paid guides and other menial positions, while administrative and other better-remunerated positions are given to non-Batwa.361 These limited and sporadic employment opportunities do not begin to approach the types of compensation owed to Batwa as a result of their being deprived of their lands and livelihoods.

Nor does the employment of a handful of indigenous individuals in protected areas discharge state obligations to respect the collective rights that these communities possess with respect to their lands and natural resources. In comparison, UNDRIP provides that 'indigenous peoples have the right to determine and develop priorities and strategies for the development or use of their land or territories and other resources'. 362 In the PNKB, the Batwa community has not been meaningfully integrated into governance or decision-making, depriving them of their right to develop and preserve their lands, territories and resources. The inference that can be drawn from the German government's posture is that conservation policy is something that should be handled by others, with possible benefits, such as employment opportunities or socio-economic development projects, possibly flowing to indigenous peoples and local communities. It espouses the importance of local participation in the biodiversity initiatives it supports, yet this has not been realized in the PNKB and other protected areas it supports.³⁶³

In the scope of its biodiversity development assistance in Africa, Germany further seeks to evade its human rights commitments by treating indigenous peoples in Africa differently from those in other parts of the world. It takes the position that because most African countries have not ratified ILO No. 169 and do not recognize indigenous peoples as collective rights holders, it should refrain from publicly insisting on the recognition and respect of

indigenous rights in the African context.³⁶⁴ It acknowledges that indigenous peoples are often massively discriminated against, but argues that demanding indigenous-specific rights could lead to or aggravate conflict between indigenous peoples and other ethnic groups or governments.³⁶⁵ This line of reasoning is disingenuous, not least since both Germany and the DRC – and indeed, every African country bar two – voted in favour of UNDRIP, which unequivocally provides for the collective rights of indigenous peoples, including in the connection with their lands, territories and resources. It also echoes some of the concerns voiced by African states ahead of the adoption of UNDRIP, 366 which were put to bed by an Advisory Opinion by the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights (ACHPR), which found that UNDRIP was in keeping with the rights already enshrined in the African Charter 367

German support in the PNKB

The PNKB is a flagship protected area for the German government. It maintains a special relationship with and responsibility towards the park, having provided financial and technical support over years of civil war and instability. This continues despite Germany not having an official development relationship with the central DRC government since 2017.³⁶⁸ Germany sees its support of the PNKB as vital to species protection, positioning itself as an environmental saviour of sorts:

"...[w] ithout the support of German development cooperation to protect the remaining rainforest and its biodiversity, the destruction of ecosystems would have progressed even further due to the particularly high pressure on natural resources in this region." 369

PNKB administration also recognizes the central role that German development plays in the national park, purportedly stating that 'without Germany, the park would not exist'.³⁷⁰

Yet German support has come at the expense of Batwa, who have been treated as collateral damage to the broader goal of protecting nature. The millions of euros poured into the PNKB by Germany have not changed the fact that Batwa remain deeply impoverished and wholly deprived of their territories, resources, ancestors and traditional ways of life rooted in the forest. Instead, it has reinforced the fortress conservation model and militarized law enforcement in the park.

GIZ

GIZ has a long-standing investment in the park, having provided financial and technical support to the

PNKB since 1983.³⁷¹ Shortly after the park's creation, GIZ supported Congolese authorities in securing the PNKB's borders, including through increased patrols around the park.³⁷² While it recognized the dire situation Batwa were forced into after their removal from the forest, GIZ maintained that allowing them to return was incompatible with conservation objectives, stereotyping the community as environmentally destructive.³⁷³ While generally acknowledging the importance of incorporating indigenous peoples in conservation, GIZ did not extend this to the PNKB, falsely assuming that the Batwa had abandoned their traditional way of life.³⁷⁴

Rather than seek to incorporate them into the management of the park, GIZ set out to sedentarize Batwa, later admitting this was a complete failure. It consistently supported socio-economic development projects in villages surrounding the park, as well as sensitization missions to 'teach' Batwa the value of conserving the same ecosystems they had sustainably safeguarded for thousands of years prior to any German setting foot on Congolese soil. These projects did not reflect Batwa needs nor benefit them materially since GIZ failed to consult with the community in their design and implementation. This paternalistic approach also failed to meet international standards concerning Batwa's right to self-determination and exacerbated tensions and mistrust between Batwa and the PNKB.

German development actors continue to prioritize modest socio-economic development in villages surrounding protected areas over any meaningful consultation and participation of indigenous peoples in protected area management or benefit-sharing schemes. KfW states that a focal point of its biodiversity support is 'improving income and living conditions for the communities living adjacent to protected areas.' Poverty alleviation in local communities surrounding protected areas can be critical to combating environmental degradation, including extractive activities and the illegal wildlife trade. However, in the PNKB, German-sponsored development projects have not transformed the material circumstances of Batwa, which remain relatively unchanged since their removal from the forest.

Critically, these initiatives are not accompanied by comprehensive plans for how to ensure Batwa are able to access their lands and resources, a precondition for them to be a self-sustaining community.³⁹⁷ Outside the park, most Batwa are forced to live on plots of land they do not own, rendering them vulnerable to exploitation by other groups and making it impossible for them to otherwise benefit from these lands.³⁸⁰ Without meaningful access to and recognized ownership over their lands and resources in the forest, Batwa continue to suffer undue hardships. Furthermore, socio-economic development projects on the

outskirts of PNKB, even well-meaning and sustainable ones, lose legitimacy when accompanied by an overtly violent approach to protecting the park's boundaries.³⁸¹

The German government claims that its conservation approach in the PNKB is aimed, in part, at involving the local population in park management.382 After the Batwa were originally forced out of the forest, GIZ never engaged in a detailed consultation process with the community to solicit their input on forest governance. 383 In 2000, 25 years after the Batwa's original expulsion, the ICCN and GIZ initiated a project with the aim of working with communities to conserve the park's natural resources, leading to the formation of CCCs in certain villages surrounding the PNKB.384 These CCCs were advertised by the PNKB as bodies to bridge communication between the ICCN and local communities. However, the CCCs failed to improve Batwa participation or communication with the park authorities since they had no decision-making power. They also lacked independence from the ICCN and many Batwa viewed them as agents or spies of the PNKB; in fact, many Batwa believed that the CCCs were a formal arm of the PNKB.385 Mudinga et al. describe them as characterized by a 'sort of veiled paternalism and a clear desire to keep control of management issues by pushing local actors to follow a certain direction'. 386 Thus, despite the German federal government citing the PNKB as a positive example of integrating indigenous peoples into conservation work, the reality is that Batwa are almost wholly excluded.³⁸⁷ Beyond a few symbolic gestures, there have been no concrete achievements in recognizing and promoting the Batwa's central role in preserving the biodiversity of the PNKB.

KfW

In addition to technical assistance offered by GIZ, Germany provides significant funding to the PNKB through KfW, which has co-financed the park since 2008. 388 It is the PNKB's single largest donor in recent years, providing more than half of the park's total budget, 389 with funds directed to the ICCN, the sole recipient of KfW's financing in the PNKB. 390 While one of six protected areas KfW supports within Germany's biodiversity cooperation in the DRC (current total financial commitment of €66 million), 391 it remains unclear how much of that funding is directed to the PNKB. When asked to disclose details of how money is allocated for protected area financing, the German government stated that it is not possible. 392

Requests to KfW and GIZ for this information pursuant to the German Freedom of Information Act (*Informationsfreiheitsgesetz*), including requests submitted

by the author, are routinely denied on the grounds that these entities operate under private law and cannot be considered a public authority subject to such requests. ³⁹³ This position has been challenged by a case brought to the Frankfurt am Main Administrative Court, which ruled that KfW is a public authority and, therefore, cannot automatically deny Freedom of Information Act requests. ³⁹⁴ While Germany claims that calls for greater transparency have been 'taken to heart', KfW and GIZ continue to withhold documentation on their publicly funded support of the PNKB. ³⁹⁵ The lack of transparency concerning Germany's role in the PNKB obscures its activities, potentially circumventing international human rights law and its own internal human rights safeguards. ³⁹⁶

While KfW refuses to disclose details of the financial assistance it provides to the PNKB, significant sums are clearly allocated towards paying compensation to ecoguards. Reports suggest that ecoguards received US\$80 per month in 'bonuses' from KfW, an amount that exceeds their salaries from the ICCN.³⁹⁷ Other funded activities include general management costs (electricity, fuel, etc.), bonuses and medical costs for ICCN staff, training, rations, equipment enhancements, park infrastructure, biomonitoring activities and consultancy services. Additional support is provided for community development activities surrounding the park, including infrastructure projects, payment of education fees and micro-credit schemes.398 KfW also funds conflict resolution processes in the PNKB. This type of support is similar across German-supported protected areas in the Congo Basin.399

KfW has recently represented that it secured 35 hectares of land for the Batwa community. 400 It is not clear what KfW intends to do with this land, how it will transfer ownership to members of the Batwa community or whether KfW sought to obtain the FPIC of the Batwa prior to securing these alternative lands. The 35 hectares are located outside the PNKB, with KfW personnel emphasizing that the park is 'not for sale'. 401 Yet, even assuming that such alternative lands could be provided to Batwa in a meaningful way, this does not change the fact that the community continues to be excluded from their natural resources and sacred sites located on their ancestral homeland. Indeed, a March 2021 study into the availability of land for Batwa around the PNKB found that alternative lands 'would not be an acceptable substitute for Batwa ancestral lands' and 'that some form of access to the Park would have to be negotiated also'. 402

GFA

GFA, a private German consulting firm specializing in protected area management and biodiversity conservation,

is one of the primary implementers of Germany's biodiversity development assistance. 403 It has supported the PNKB since 2010 and its activities are financed through a project on biodiversity and forest management funded and implemented by KfW on behalf of the German federal government.404 Even though GFA's support is funded by the German government, KfW refuses to disclose whether it has a contractual relationship with the consulting company in the context of its conservation support in the PNKB. When asked whether KfW has a contractual arrangement with GFA or whether GFA is a third-party beneficiary under any contract between KfW and ICCN, the development bank refuses to confirm or deny any contractual relationship. 405 KfW seems keen on distancing itself from GFA's activities, which include more direct interaction with both PNKB personnel and local and indigenous communities. On the ground, however, distinctions between KfW and GFA are sometimes blurred and not well understood.406

GFA partners directly with the ICCN as its implementation consultant in the PNKB.407 In this role, it assists the ICCN and its partners to manage various conservation projects, including the training of ecoguards. GFA constructed a ranger training camp in 2014, where 24 ecoguards were trained in anti-poaching combat. GFA describes this as including multiple rounds of ecoguard training sessions, particularly around matters of park security as well as the tracking and arresting of wildlife poachers. 408 GFA also trained PNKB ecoguards in 2016, which included combat tactics, rules of engagement and the handling of weapons, military equipment and technologies. 409 As part of their consultancy in the PNKB, it has also hired short-term law enforcement experts to provide specialist ecoguard training.410 Similar to the WCS, GFA provided for, arranged for and/or supported this training without an advanced notification to the UNSC's Sanctions Committee in place, in violation of the arms embargo in the DRC.411 Thus, with funding from the German federal government, GFA has been actively conducting and facilitating the militarized training of PNKB ecoguards in violation of international law.

Knowledge of and response to alleged human rights abuses

Both KfW and GIZ remain far removed from what occurs in and around the PNKB. Neither agency has an office or permanent staff in Bukavu and staff visits to the park are infrequent. This perhaps explains why the German government often seems able to only provide superficial information about what is occurring in the park. For instance, personnel for KfW responsible for overseeing its biodiversity projects in the PNKB and

across Central Africa were unaware that hundreds of Batwa continue to live on their lands inside the park.⁴¹³

Thus, existing processes and protocols in the PNKB do not seem to fully apprise the German government of basic facts concerning the PNKB, much less human rights violations committed against Batwa. As described above, there is no effective grievance mechanism in the PNKB where Batwa community members could raise concerns to the park's management or its partners. KfW acknowledges this deficiency more generally, admitting that: 'The large number of incidents has shown that the mechanisms created in national park projects in the Congo Basin to prevent and deal with human rights violations are inadequate.'

Notwithstanding, on numerous occasions, the German federal government was apprised of human rights violations committed by ecoguards against members of the Batwa community in and around the PNKB. 415 In September 2017, Mobutu Nakulire Munganga submitted a formal complaint to KfW and GIZ (in addition to the WCS) explaining how his 17-year-old son, Christian Nakulire, was shot and killed in the PNKB. He asked, inter alia, why the German government continued to support the PNKB without obtaining the FPIC of the Batwa community. 416 Internal government communications further confirm that it received several complaints since 2017 regarding alleged human rights abuses in the PNKB.417 In 2019, KfW was also directly apprised of the killing of a Mutwa man, Matabashi Teso, by PNKB ecoguards on 24 April 2019 via correspondence from a German MP.418

Similar to the WCS, the German federal government was also warned by civil society of escalating threats and abuses against Batwa community members, particularly those who had returned to the forest in 2018. In May 2019, it was advised of reports that ecoguards were shooting and threatening Batwa inside the park and further warned of the very high likelihood that PNKB authorities were preparing to use all available means, including force, to imminently remove Batwa community members from the park. 419 However, it is not clear whether the German government took any preventative or remedial actions in response to these warnings, despite being the primary funder of the same ecoquards accused of such abuses. Two months later, the PNKB and the FARDC conducted the initial large-scale, joint operation against Batwa villages in the park.

The German government states that it responds to allegations of human rights violations by directly addressing human rights deficits with its local partners, such as ICCN.⁴²⁰ When allegations of serious abuses are raised, they urge the ICCN to fully clarify the underlying facts. If necessary, it will have its own staff assess the situation on the ground or commission external experts to

investigate. To the extent that human rights allegations are not satisfactorily resolved, German development actors can sanction partners under applicable contracts, including suspension of payments. 421

Yet when confronted with allegations of complicity in the commission of human rights abuses by ecoquards in the PNKB and the Congo Basin more generally, the German government resorts to perfunctory responses. Like other stakeholders in the PNKB, it sidesteps responsibility, shifting blame to the ICCN, over whom the government has no direct authority. 422 It also points to the unstable security situation in the Eastern DRC and the dire socioeconomic conditions of communities, and treats human rights abuses in German-financed parks as purely individualized instances ('tragic isolated cases') rather than a systemic issue inherent in the dominant conservation policies that marginalize indigenous people and local communities. 423 Its mere denial of the systemic nature of these violations gives it licence to avoid the responsibility of conducting a comprehensive review of the human rights implications of its biodiversity support in the region.

In response to reports from BuzzFeed News regarding ecoguard human right abuses (the BuzzFeed reporting), 424 as well as a separate investigation into human rights violations in Salonga National Park, another Germanfinanced protected area in the DRC, BMZ temporarily suspended funding to the ICCN in January 2020 – eight months after it was told ecoguards were shooting Batwa in the park and violent evictions were imminent. 425 It is not clear why remedial action was not taken earlier in the PNKB in light of the German government's explicit knowledge of multiple credible allegations of ecoguard abuses and the overtly hostile positioning of the PNKB towards Batwa inside the park immediately before the joint operation in July-August 2019. It claims a zero-

tolerance policy for human rights violations vis-à-vis its partners, but it financially supported the ICCN for years, despite the ongoing operation of the park without consultation with or FPIC of Batwa, as well as the existence of unresolved human rights grievances.

Germany has yet to resume its full financial support of the PNKB as of the date of this report. A memorandum of understanding (MOU) has been entered into by BMZ and ICCN regarding Germany's continued support to the PNKB in light of the ongoing human rights situation. While this MOU has not been publicly disclosed, KfW claims it contains measures to improve human rights and ensure they are embedded more strongly as a priority for ICCN. 426 KfW further maintains that the ICCN has complied with certain conditions set forth in the MOU, triggering some 'transitional payments', but other monies continue to be withheld. 427 However, it has not disclosed the nature of the transitional payments or whether it is directly funding ecoguard activities. Moreover, before entering this MOU, there is no indication that the German federal government conducted an extensive investigation of the human rights abuses alleged to have been committed in the PNKB or the other protected areas it finances in the DRC.

Prior to December 2021, German development actors had not sought to conduct a meaningful investigation into unresolved allegations of human rights abuses against Batwa by ecoguards. KfW only called for such an investigation in December 2021 after repeated efforts by MRG and other civil society actors to apprise KfW, GIZ and GFA of ecoguard violence (dating back to at least 2017) and only after becoming aware that they would be implicated in human rights abuses documented in *To Purge the Forest by Force.* As of the date this report went to press, this investigation is ongoing and unresolved.

5. US development assistance and support

The PNKB has also been funded by two US federal agencies, USAID and the USFWS. They have provided foreign development assistance to the PNKB through financial and technical support for various conservation activities, with a disproportionately high level of funding directed towards law enforcement. A review of publicly available records shows an upward trend in US development funds directed to anti-poaching and law enforcement activities, money that has been used in the

PNKB to militarize ecoguards who commit egregious human rights violations against the marginalized Batwa community.

Despite significant financial investments in the PNKB, both agencies failed to take adequate steps to ensure their support did not contribute to human rights violations in the park. Without a consistent presence near the PNKB, USAID and the USFWS rely on implementing partners, including the WCS, to both: (i)

adequately engage with indigenous peoples in accordance with international standards and (ii) apprise them of human rights violations committed in the context of their conservation support. In the PNKB, both agencies lacked sufficient oversight and controls to ensure that their funded projects did not contribute to a worsening human rights situation.

Overview of US biodiversity funding

USAID is a major funder of environmental conservation programmes worldwide, supporting activities in more than 50 countries. Between 2016 and 2020, over US\$2 billion was allocated by the US Congress to USAID for conservation programming. In the same time period, its biodiversity funding grew by nearly 20 percent. In 2019, alone, it financed international biodiversity programmes to the amount of US\$288.35 million across 56 countries. In total, it provides approximately two-thirds of all US government funding for biodiversity assistance, making it one of the most significant conservation donors on the planet. The majority of this money is directed to projects in 12 designated 'tier one' countries, which includes the DRC.

A high percentage of these funds is directed to Central Africa through the Central Africa Regional Program for the Environment (CARPE), USAID's largest environmental program. CARPE is a long-term partnership between USAID and several conservation NGOs. Established in 1995 to promote forest management and biodiversity conservation in the Congo Basin, 434 it currently supports biodiversity conservation in eight major landscapes, including in Maiko-Tayna-Kahuzi-Biega landscape, a 106,000 square km area, which contains the PNKB, two other national parks and numerous nature reserves. The WCS is USAID's lead implementing partner in the Maiko-Tayna-Kahuzi-Biega landscape. 435

The USFWS is a federal agency within the DOI principally tasked with conserving and managing natural resources for the American public. Within the USFWS, the Division of International Conservation is focused on assisting countries to protect and conserve at-risk species. It provides various levels of technical and financial assistance to partner countries and NGOs to address habitat conservation, species conservation and wildlife trafficking. As Between 1989 and 2018, it issued more than 4,200 international conservation grants worth a total of US\$322 million. Its international conservation programming in Africa is primarily funded from appropriations transferred from USAID through CARPE.

US prioritization of antipoaching and law enforcement initiatives

Conservation funding from the US has focused on combating poaching and the illegal wildlife trade more generally. This is largely in response to the US government embracing the idea that wildlife poaching is linked to international terrorism, and therefore involves issues of national security. 439 In 2014, the US government established its National Strategy for Combating Wildlife Trafficking, which sets forth the country's principles and priorities for curbing the illegal wildlife trade. 440 Then in 2016, US Congress passed the Global Anti-Poaching Act, which among other things, directed USAID to provide financial and technical support to improve wildlife law enforcement abroad, and particularly in Africa. 441 The legislation specifically urged the US to 'continue providing defense articles (not including significant military equipment), defense services, and related training to appropriate security forces of African countries for countering wildlife trafficking and poaching'. 442

Between 2014 and 2020, the US government provided approximately US\$554 million in funds aimed specifically at combating the illegal wildlife trade. 443 To illustrate the exponential growth, USAID's funding for illegal wildlife trade initiatives grew by more than fivefold between 2012 and 2015. 444 A large percentage of these funds go directly to ecoguard-related activities. 445 In step, USAID realigned CARPE to focus on combating wildlife trafficking with one its key priorities now being to improve the law enforcement capacity of ecoguards to conduct effective and efficient patrols. 446

The USFWS also focuses on funding anti-poaching and illegal wildlife trade projects with foreign governments and partners. 447 In 2016, the USFWS implemented a separate grant programme, entitled Combating Wildlife Trafficking, funding projects aimed at halting the illegal wildlife trade. As a partner in CARPE, it claims to leverage law enforcement expertise to strengthen its partners' ability to fight wildlife trafficking. 448 Between 2013 and 2018, the USFWS provided US\$117 million to overseas projects with some component for ecoguard support. 449 This money was used to source SMART software and ecoguard training, including training in military-style engagement and combat techniques. 450

Both USAID and the USFWS tout the impact of their development assistance on reducing the illegal wildlife trade, but do not acknowledge the potential harm inflicted on indigenous peoples and local communities caught in aggressive anti-poaching operations. For example, in one of its 'success stories', USAID commended ICCN

ecoguards and the FARDC for conducting a joint, antipoaching operation in Salonga National Park in 2011. The sweep, dubbed 'Operation Bonobo', was performed by over 300 military personnel and lauded by USAID for arresting 30 suspected poachers and confiscating more than 120 high-powered firearms. ⁴⁵¹ At the same time, USAID does not publicly confront credible allegations that Operation Bonobo resulted in serious and widespread human rights abuses against local community members. ⁴⁵²

Engagement with indigenous peoples

In March 2020, USAID adopted a *Policy on Promoting the Rights of Indigenous Peoples*. The policy contains important commitments, including respecting indigenous peoples' FPIC rights in connection with USAID's development activities. ⁴⁵³ USAID's *Biodiversity Policy* further recognizes indigenous peoples as a key constituency in conservation, with one of its guiding principles being to partner with local communities and indigenous peoples. ⁴⁵⁴ In line with these policies, USAID contends that it consults with indigenous peoples in connection with its programme design and implementation. ⁴⁵⁵

Notwithstanding these commitments, USAID's conservation support has not adequately engaged with or integrated indigenous peoples into its programming, particularly in Central Africa. A 2017 CARPE midterm evaluation found that:

'CARPE has been unable to effectively integrate indigenous people into its biodiversity conservation and climate change mitigation portfolios. CARPE needs clear strategies informed by social science and led by subject matter experts if it is to have any chance of having significant impact. A unified program spanning CARPE Landscapes with a dedicated staff trained and skilled to address the very delicate issues of relations with ethnic minorities (specifically "pygmies" – baMbuti, baTwa) could yield better results.' 456

Partially in response to this evaluation, CARPE and USAID's Democracy, Rights and Governance unit formed 'CARPE IPE', an initiative intended 'to strengthen collaboration with and leadership of indigenous peoples within CARPE's key strategic areas.'

Likewise, a 2020 study commissioned by USAID into CARPE found 'no substantial relationship between CARPE/USAID and [indigenous peoples] at the local level'. ⁴⁵⁸ The indigenous peoples and local communities impacted by the USAID-funded protected areas subject to the study were generally not aware of USAID or CARPE. ⁴⁵⁹

USAID takes the position that its partners (NGOs or national conservation agencies) are the entities that engage directly with indigenous peoples, not USAID, which lacks a physical presence near many of the protected areas it finances, including the PNKB. But the aforementioned study also determined that, in the DRC, 'leaving this function to either the Implementing Partner or ICCN would be unlikely to lead to improvements in [indigenous peoples'] engagement, based on the results obtained in this area over the last few decades'. ⁴⁶⁰

So while USAID's *Policy on Promoting the Rights of Indigenous Peoples* incorporates critical rights articulated in UNDRIP and elsewhere, adequate safeguards have not been operationalized on the ground to benefit indigenous communities impacted by the protected areas USAID supports. Its internal study found that indigenous peoples and local communities impacted by CARPE-funded protected areas felt that conservation approaches did not respect their rights, but instead caused:

'considerable harm to them, as manifested in compromised livelihoods, challenges to social and cultural reproduction resulting from loss of access to customary lands, excessive punishments for carrying out traditional activities, and other manifestations of what has been called the "fortress conservation" mentality.'

The USFWS maintains a *Native American Policy* that is applicable to resource management and conservation as it relates to indigenous communities in the US, 462 but it does not have corresponding indigenous peoples or human rights policies guiding its international conservation support. This is a significant omission considering an entire division of the USFWS is dedicated to international affairs, with millions of dollars of grant money allocated to conservation projects outside of the US.

US support in the PNKB

The DRC is a focus country for USAID and the Maiko-Tayna-Kahuzi-Biega landscape is one of the USAID-supported landscapes in CARPE. Through CARPE, USAID has been providing funding to protected areas in the Congo Basin since at least 2005. Similar to German support, specific details of USAID's assistance are not publicly available; rather funding levels can only be ascertained at the landscape level. For instance, USAID committed US\$13.6 million through the project entitled 'CARPE Phase III: "Central Africa Forest Ecosystems Conservation (CAFEC)", Maiko-Tayna-Kahuzi-Biega landscape, 2013–2018', to 'maintain the ecological integrity of the humid forest ecosystems of the Congo Basin'. 463 It is unclear how much of that money is dedicated to the PNKB.

With CARPE funds, USAID finances a range of activities in protected areas in Central Africa, including paying for park infrastructure and direct ecoguard support, such as the provision of GPS units, SMART technology, rations and law enforcement training. 464 In the PNKB, USAID has directly funded ecoguard activities, including through infrastructure projects (such as the construction of ecoguard housing facilities, the provision of patrolling and data collection technologies and other measures to improve and enhance ecoguards' patrols). 465 USAID has also funded the construction of tourist campsites in the PNKB. 466 Additionally, much of the support provided by the WCS to the PNKB has been financed through grant money issued by USAID. 467

Between 2011 and 2018, the USFWS committed over US\$842,000 to conservation measures in the PNKB through various grant programmes. Acres Nearly two-thirds of this money is earmarked to support ecoguard activities related to law enforcement. This includes ecoguard capacity building, establishing patrolling systems, erecting ecoguards posts, furnishing law enforcement monitoring software and technologies, and providing law enforcement training. Moreover, a 2015 grant from the USFWS specifically allocated funds for the WCS to engage Maisha to provide the paramilitary training described in section II(3) earlier.

Knowledge of and responses to alleged ecoguard abuses

Like the WCS and the German federal government, USAID was apprised of threats made by the PNKB to forcibly evict Batwa from the forest, as well as incidents of Batwa being shot and threatened by PNKB ecoguards in May 2019. ⁴⁷⁰ At the time of this notice, USAID was supporting an active project in the PNKB, but it does not appear to have taken any remedial action in response to these reports. Beyond this, it remains unclear to what extent USAID and the USFWS had knowledge of unresolved human rights abuses committed by PNKB ecoguards. When asked about the agency's knowledge of pre-existing human rights grievances in the PNKB, USAID representatives in the DRC acknowledged that allegations had been made. ⁴⁷¹

In an investigation into how US agencies have addressed allegations of human rights abuses in connection with their conservation support in Central Africa, USAID representatives told investigators they were unaware of the breadth of the allegations contained in the BuzzFeed reporting. They indicated they had heard about accusations related to another protected area in the DRC (Tumba Lediima Nature Reserve), but did not mention the PNKB. The the same US government investigation,

USFWS officials variously claimed that the agency was unaware of either all or some of the allegations contained in the BuzzFeed reporting. ⁴⁷⁴ However, USAID does acknowledge the high levels of conflict and tension around the park, as evidenced by the fact that they have supported conflict resolution dialogues and recently commissioned a study into conflict dynamics in the PNKB. ⁴⁷⁵

Neither USAID nor the USFWS has a consistent presence in South Kivu and their ability to access communities around the PNKB is severely limited. USAID must comply with US State Department security regulations in order to visit certain areas in the DRC and it is difficult for USAID representatives to obtain the necessary security clearance to visit villages on the rims of the PNKB, where most of the displaced Batwa population live. 476 Thus, the agency's ability to get direct information about human rights grievances with any type of granularity is severely curtailed.

A seeming dearth of actual knowledge in these contexts illustrates a core deficiency in how international donors like USAID and the USFWS are funding conservation projects in protected areas such as the PNKB. The monitoring of conservation grants usually involves information funnelled through conservation NGOs and other in-country partners. USAID relies almost wholly on implementing partners such as the WCS to establish appropriate information channels and communicate concerns to the agency. However, in the PNKB, it admits that many of these channels could not be established on account of the WCS's lack of management authority in the park. 477 It nonetheless continued to fund projects in the PNKB up to July 2019, aware of an imminent threat of violence towards Batwa, and knowing that there were severe limitations in receiving reliable information about what was occurring in the park.

This deference regarding human rights monitoring gives conservation NGOs a significant degree of discretion over what is included in information flows. 478 Many of the more unsavoury details regarding how conservation impacts indigenous peoples and local communities tend to be omitted, and insufficient controls are embedded in underlying agreements and protocols to ensure that active human rights monitoring is guaranteed and complete and accurate information is communicated up the chain. 479 This systemic problem was referred to by a former USAID consultant as a form of 'institutionalized cluelessness'. 480 The ways development agencies structure their arrangements with partners mean that they are not directly apprised of human rights violations occurring in the protected areas they finance. In fact, USAID personnel acknowledged that the way it structured its projects in the PNKB did not provide sufficient protections for USAID, its partners or the communities living around the park. 481

This presents a serious shortcoming from a human rights monitoring and accountability standpoint.

USAID further admits that it has concerns over the ICCN's ability to perform responsibly in the PNKB and other protected areas in the DRC. 482 It is also aware of the human rights impacts associated with the ICCN's militarized approach to conservation in USAID-supported protected areas. The aforementioned 2017 CARPE midterm evaluation found that 'the ICCN approach to law enforcement, while professional and producing results with limited resources, is heavily militarized. While warranted in the circumstances, the paramilitary function of the ICCN has had negative implications for community relations in some locales.'483 It pointed to the Tayna Gorilla Reserve in the Maiko-Tayna-Kahuzi-Biéga landscape as 'instructive of the potential downsides of militarized conservation'. 484 According to the evaluator, the militarized approach there created conflict between ICCN and local communities, making USAID engagement in the protected area 'problematic.'485

The USFWS also lacks adequate controls and oversight over its conservation assistance, as confirmed by the DOI's 2019 programmatic review of the agency's international conservation grant programme. 486 Initiated in light of allegations that taxpayer funds were used to support human rights violations of indigenous peoples in Africa and Asia, the review identified several shortcomings regarding the USFWS's administration of its international conservation grant program. 487 It confirmed that the agency did not possess adequate controls, processes and oversight to allow monitoring of and response to allegations of human rights abuses. 488 As an example, the USFWS's Assistance Award Guidelines narrowly requires grant recipients to notify the agency of any conflicts of interest that arise during the life of the award, but does not task them with notifying the agency of human rights conflicts or investigations. 489 The review further confirmed that the USFWS does not conduct proactive monitoring, only engaging in monitoring once allegations came to light. It also called into question the willingness or the ability of grant recipients, such as the WCS, to share relevant information and make the agency aware of allegations of wrongdoing. 490

In the context of US government support for conservation initiatives, legal safeguards exist to ensure that US funds are not used by ecoguards to commit serious human rights violations. Pursuant to the US Leahy Laws, USAID is prohibited from using funds to assist foreign security forces or individuals where there is credible information that these forces have committed a gross violation of human rights. ⁴⁹¹ USAID considers ecoguards to operate within units of foreign security forces, and are thus subject to a vetting process under the Leahy Laws. ⁴⁹²

Funds appropriated to the USFWS under the US Foreign Assistance Act through interagency agreements with either the US State Department or USAID are also subject the Leahy Laws under certain circumstances. Grants from both USAID and the USFWS contemplate that funds will be used to assist the ICCN in the management of the PNKB. According to the Leahy Laws, the PNKB must undergo a vetting process through the US State Department to determine whether it is implicated in the commission of gross violations of human rights.

PNKB ecoguards presumably underwent annual Leahy vetting as a prerequisite for USAID's financial support. This raises questions as to the robustness of the processes and protocols involve in the vetting considering the ICCN's troubling human rights record in the PNKB and across the DRC. Regardless, the vetting does not extend to other security forces that the ICCN works alongside, namely the FARDC. Thus, the joint patrols that conducted operations against Batwa in 2019 were not fully vetted, even though they were funded in part by the US government.

USAID and the USFWS have taken steps in response to general allegations of ecoguard human rights abuses in protected areas they support, though not specifically in relation to the PNKB. Following public outcry over the BuzzFeed reporting, USAID claims to have strengthened its approach to social safeguards, including 'ensuring the rights of indigenous and local communities and minimizing the risk of the abuse of power by rangers'. 495 Much of this has centred around providing additional human rights training for ecoguards, as well as measures to improve engagement with indigenous peoples. 496 As of June 2019, USAID has no active projects in the PNKB and currently does not provide any direct support to the park. 497 As discussed in section II(7) of this report, its reengagement in the PNKB and its renewal of funding is being made contingent on a change in management structure in the PNKB.

Additionally, as a result of the DOI's programmatic review, US\$12.3 million of USFWS-committed CARPE funds (including funds for the PNKB) have been suspended. 498 As of 2021, all new funding from the USFWS was still on hold pending a full departmental review and the implementation of significant controls. The DOI also directed the USFWS to 'prioritize funding for research, training and development of best practices in international conservation efforts that draw on [USFWS] expertise but avoids all activities where the [USFWS] cannot ensure future human rights violations will not occur'. 499 According to the DOI, these best practices include, *inter alia*, obtaining indigenous peoples' FPIC before a programme is established or expanded, avoiding providing funding for subgrantees, stopping grants for

high-risk activities (including ecoguard law enforcement), and requiring grantees to certify that activities will not violate US law and directing them to immediately report any internal investigations conducted on human rights abuses in which federal dollars may have been involved. Representatives of USFWS refused to be interviewed in connection with this report, and it is not clear which of these steps, if any, have been taken by the federal agency.

US Congress has also acted in response to investigations into links between donors and ecoguard abuses. Most significantly, the Committee on Appropriations has provided guidance to USAID and the DOI regarding future funding of national parks and protected areas under the 2020 Appropriations Bill. The committee's report states that funding should be conditioned on donors reaching agreements with implementing partners to ensure that:

 information detailing the proposed project and potential impacts is shared with local communities and the free, prior, and informed consent of affected indigenous communities is obtained in accordance with international standards;

- (2) the potential impacts of the proposed project on existing land or resource claims by affected local communities or Indigenous Peoples are considered and addressed in any management plan;
- (3) any eco-guards, park rangers, and other law enforcement personnel authorized to protect biodiversity will be properly trained and monitored; and
- (4) effective grievance and redress mechanisms for victims of human rights violations and other misconduct exist.⁵⁰¹

In response, USAID has indicated it is taking steps to comply with this congressional directive, including by consulting with indigenous peoples, compiling best practices for training park rangers and examining approaches to grievance and redress mechanisms. ⁵⁰² It is unclear whether permanent legislation will be enacted regarding additional controls over international conservation funding, ⁵⁰³ or the exact measures USAID or USFWS is taking in the PNKB and elsewhere to ensure it is able to engage in proactive human rights monitoring and effectively respond to violations committed against indigenous peoples.

6. UNESCO

Indigenous peoples and World Heritage

Several state-managed protected areas receive an additional layer of international protection and funding by being designated as natural World Heritage sites by UNESCO. 504 The basis for World Heritage designation is provided for in the Convention Concerning the Protection of the World Cultural and Natural Heritage (World Heritage Convention), adopted in 1972, which aims to identify and protect sites which possess 'Outstanding Universal Value' (OUV). 505 The World Heritage Convention also established the World Heritage Committee (WHC) as the international body responsible for implementing the convention. 506 OUV is defined by the WHC as 'cultural and/or natural significance which is so exceptional as to transcend national boundaries and to be of common importance for present and future generations of all humanity'. 507

Natural World Heritage status is often conferred on the traditional territories of indigenous peoples without their consultation or consent. Solution Staken by governments to set aside areas with World Heritage status have led to the forced removals of indigenous peoples and/or imposed significant restrictions on natural resource

access.⁵⁰⁹ In some protected areas, international recognition has served as the justification for the expulsion of these communities.⁵¹⁰ In turn, indigenous peoples impacted by protected areas have objected to their exclusion from World Heritage processes and raised concerns over the negative human rights impacts they commonly face when their territories are conferred natural World Heritage status.⁵¹¹

UN expert bodies have repeatedly called for reform in how the World Heritage Convention is applied to indigenous peoples and their territories.⁵¹² Prior to 2019, the WHC's Operational Guidelines for Implementation of the World Heritage Convention (Operational Guidelines) did not contain human rights safeguards or indigenous rights protections. Several important provisions for indigenous peoples were incorporated into the Operational Guidelines at the WHC's 43rd session, including requiring indigenous peoples' FPIC to be obtained in connection with the nomination process of World Heritage sites,513 calling for states to adopt a human rights-based approach in the identification, nomination, management and protection processes of World Heritage sites,514 and demanding that states closely collaborate with indigenous peoples in managing World Heritage sites by developing equitable governance arrangements, collaborative

management systems and redress mechanisms.⁵¹⁵ Despite these improvements, permissive language in the *Operational Guidelines* still falls short of fully aligning with existing international human rights standards, including the guarantees contained in UNDRIP.

The PNKB as a World Heritage site and non-engagement with Batwa

The PNKB was inscribed as a natural World Heritage site in 1980 despite the WHC's knowledge of the forced displacement of Batwa from the Kahuzi-Biega forest. ⁵¹⁶ Its nomination emphasized the PNKB's 'great variety of grassland and forest habitats' and its status as 'the major sanctuary for the mountain gorilla'. ⁵¹⁷ However, during the nomination and inscription process, no mention was made of Batwa, the original human inhabitants of the forest. The WHC also failed to consult with the evicted Batwa community, nor did it seek their consent to inscribe their ancestral lands as a natural World Heritage site. ⁵¹⁸ Their wholesale exclusion from the process is symptomatic of the WHC's neglectful approach to indigenous peoples more generally.

As an advisory body to the WHC, the IUCN is responsible for evaluating properties nominated for inscription to the World Heritage List, and for engaging in consultations and dialogues with nominating state parties. This envisages a year-long process, complete with desk reviews, expert consultations and field missions. Ust as the IUCN played a key role in promoting the establishment of the PNKB, it also contributed to its designation as a natural World Heritage site. Yet, there is no evidence that the IUCN consulted with Batwa as part of their recommendation to the WHC.

The status of the PNKB as a natural World Heritage site is undoubtedly a source of great pride for the DRC. ⁵²¹ The park's World Heritage status is aggressively marketed in nearly all of its promotional materials. The designation also allowed the WHC to begin allocating modest funds to the DRC to assist in conserving and monitoring the PNKB. ⁵²² To date, it has provided thousands of US dollars to pay for equipment, vehicles, training and infrastructure, as well as emergency assistance. ⁵²³ None of this money has gone directly to the displaced Batwa communities on whose lands the World Heritage designation is placed.

In 1997, the WHC placed the PNKB on its List of World Heritage in Danger.⁵²⁴ Under the World Heritage Convention, the WHC is called to 'establish, keep up to date and publish, whenever circumstances shall so require ... a list of the property appearing in the World Heritage List for the conservation of which major operations are

necessary and for which assistance has been requested under this Convention'.525 In placing the PNKB on the List of World Heritage in Danger, the WHC cited an influx of refugees and the presence of militia groups and illegal settlers, which had led to fires, increased poaching, and illegal removal and burning of timber. 526 Thereafter, in consultation with the DRC, it established a committee to develop and adopt a 'desired state of conservation for the removal of the property from the List of World Heritage in Danger,' and a programme for corrective measures. 527 Through this programme, the WHC obliged the Congolese government to use military force to safeguard the park's integrity and outstanding universal value,528 thus promoting and reinforcing the PNKB's militarized approach to conservation. None of this was done through consultation with or participation of the impacted Batwa community.

Failure to address the deteriorating human rights situation in the PNKB

After a site is placed on the List of World Heritage Sites in Danger, it undergoes a State of Conservation (SOC) process. The WHC annually reviews SOC reports from state parties regarding the sites included on the List of World Heritage Sites in Danger, including the PNKB. The IUCN plays a significant role in the SOC reporting process, submitting independent evaluation reports and recommendations to the WHC, on the basis of which the WHC decides whether additional measures are needed to conserve the property, whether to remove the property from the World Heritage Sites in Danger List or whether to remove the World Heritage designation altogether. 529 Batwa, on the other hand, are wholly excluded from the SOC process. For instance, in a 2017 reactive monitoring mission in the PNKB, carried out jointly by the World Heritage Centre and the IUCN, Batwa community members were ostensibly not consulted in the assessment of the PNKB's SOC. In contrast, the joint mission elected to meet with representatives of many other entities involved with the PNKB, including the ICCN, the WCS, KfW, GIZ, GFA and the provincial government of South Kivu. 530

The threat of losing World Heritage designation is taken seriously by the DRC, demonstrating the UNESCO's power to influence conservation policy at the domestic level.⁵³¹ In its various reports to the WHC, the DRC has sporadically raised issues concerning tensions between PNKB management and local communities, including Batwa. The corrective measures raised by the government principally involved socio-economic development and awareness raising among local

communities.⁵³²⁵ Recently, it blamed local civil society for the 'instrumentalization' of Batwa in connection with their activities in the PNKB.⁵³³ The WHC has also focused on the need for socio-economic development projects in surrounding villages. It recently commended the DRC for implementing community conservation projects that recognize the rights and traditional means of subsistence of Batwa, but it did so without addressing their ongoing exclusion from the park or acknowledging recurring violence committed against them by ecoguards.⁵³⁴

In February 2018, UNESCO addressed the DRC over tensions between the PNKB and local communities.535 In July 2021, it further noted 'regrettable' delays in implementation of the Bukavu Dialogue.536 Yet, the WHC has not directly and publicly acknowledged the dire human rights situation in the PNKB, nor has it referenced the ongoing human rights violations committed by PNKB ecoguards against Batwa. 537 The WHC's silence in relation to these abuses is not for lack of knowledge: civil society and Batwa representatives have brought both historical and ongoing human rights violations to the attention of the WHC. Among other things, they asked UNESCO and the IUCN to address the plight of Batwa evicted from the PNKB in the SOC process, including by calling on the DRC to ensure Batwa's participation in the governance and management of the PNKB.538 Moreover, in May 2019, representatives from UNESCO and the IUCN received the same correspondence as the PNKB's other international partners indicating that PNKB ecoguards were shooting Batwa in the park and were threatening imminent and violent evictions, if necessary.⁵³⁹ Less than two months later, the WHC's 2019 SOC report concerning the PNKB made no mention of these human rights abuses or threats of violence against Batwa. UNESCO representatives were also apprised by MRG of reports of serious human rights violations committed by ecoguards against Batwa in inside in PNKB in July 2021 and November 2021, to which no response was received. 540 Thus, UNESCO has been wholly reluctant to adequately influence the DRC to provide an effective remedy or mechanism of redress for past human rights violations experienced by Batwa.

The WHC's failure to address the human rights violations endured by Batwa at the hands of PNKB ecoguards, as well as the community's continued exclusion from the park, does not align with its organizational commitments towards indigenous peoples. UNESCO's Policy on Engaging with Indigenous Peoples promises implementation of UNDRIP across its programme areas.⁵⁴¹ This includes promoting 'indigenous and local initiatives to develop equitable and inclusive governance arrangements, establishing collaborative management systems and, when appropriate, redress mechanisms'. 542 However, by failing to confront ongoing human rights violations against Batwa and failing to demand the right of Batwa to govern their ancestral territories, the WHC and the IUCN are tacitly reinforcing and legitimizing coercive conservation in the PNKB.

In many ways, the PNKB's World Heritage status is being weaponized against Batwa. When community members are perceived as environmental threats, the park's World Heritage designation is raised as an impetus for aggressive action against them.⁵⁴³ UNESCO and the IUCN have both promoted a strong law enforcement posture in the park, calling for strengthened anti-poaching efforts and continued joint ICCN/FARDC patrols.544 UNESCO is also planning to provide direct support for law enforcement in the PNKB. In May 2021, it announced a project with the ICCN, entitled 'Securing Kahuzi-Biega National Park (DRC)' which includes, among other things, 'operational support to law enforcement patrols for 30 rangers in the lowland sectors' and 'support in the acquisition of specialised field equipment for a mobile rapid intervention unit.' UNESCO subsequently clarified that the project is contigent on WCS formalizing a co-management agreeement with the ICCN, as well as the results of a pending internal ICCN investigation into human rigths abuses committed against Batwa inside the PNKB.545 Therefore, even with many of the PNKB's primary donors and partners scaling back their support due to concerns with park management, UNESCO remains seemingly receptive to supporting the fortress conservation model in the park.

7. Public-private partnerships: A false, colonial solution?

International support from the PNKB's primary partners has been significantly reduced pending a change in the park's management structure. For the WCS and the German and US donors, the solution to the human and ecological challenges in the PNKB lies in establishing a public—private partnership (PPP) model to manage the park. In its 2020 *Impact Report*, the WCS makes its intentions clear in this regard:

'We are now taking lessons learned from Okapi Wildlife Reserve and other key African strongholds to seek a public–private partnership for WCS's management of Kahuzi-Biega National Park, so that the gorilla populations can recover across the region.' 546

WCS recently confirmed that it is in the process of entering into a PPP arrangement with the ICCN. 547

On the donor side, KfW publicly states that 'future, comanagement agreements between INGOs and ICCN would be required for standard [financial cooperation] financing of conservation areas as part of direct cooperation.'548 Likewise, USAID has adopted a blanket policy across all protected areas in the DRC (including the PNKB), conditioning any future projects or financial support on the establishment of a PPP model.'549 Thus, there is significant pressure, both political and financial, placed on the DRC to commit to a PPP arrangement in the PNKB.

PPP models differ depending on the nature of the agreements between national authorities, conservation NGOs and other partners. They are premised on using donor funds to pay a private entity (usually an international conservation NGO) to assume comanagement or management authority over a protected area where a state has been perceived to be unable or unwilling to effectively administer the protected area and safeguard nature.⁵⁵⁰ Some arrangements confer full management authority directly to an NGO, while others contemplate a co-management arrangement, whereby a state allocates specific responsibilities to an NGO, while retaining overall authority over park management. Still others strike a middle ground, where an independent, intermediate entity (generally with national status) is created to assume management authority over a protected area, which then subcontracts responsibilities to specific partners.551

These arrangements have proliferated across Central Africa, with numerous states delegating conservation

responsibilities to foreign organizations. 552 With donors conditioning their funding on the implementation of PPP models, states in Africa have been incentivized to effectively relinquish control over vast amounts of territory — what many criticize as attacks on national sovereignty. 553 The model is championed by conservation organizations as essential to the long-term management and sustainability of protected areas. For example, after entering into a PPP arrangement with the ICCN in the Okapi Wildlife Reserve, the WCS announced a 'new hope for conservation in the protected area'. 554 Despite this, the efficacy of these arrangements is under-studied and not well known. 555

There is significant momentum behind adopting a PPP model in the PNKB due to the ICCN's abysmal track record in respecting human rights and protecting the park's biodiversity. At various times over the last 20 years, the ICCN has been unable to control significant portions of the PNKB, leaving it vulnerable to extractive activities of various actors and infiltration by armed groups. 556 Nonetheless, from a human rights perspective, shifting management responsibility to an international conservation NGO, such as the WCS, does not necessarily mitigate human rights risks to Batwa.

First, as demonstrated in section II(3) of this report, the WCS has not proven itself capable and/or willing to respect the rights of indigenous peoples in the scope of its conservation work. This is principally evidenced by the WCS's training, funding and support of PNKB ecoguards who have committed serious human rights abuses against Batwa community members, and the organization's steadfast promotion of militarized conservation, a general lack of transparency around its conservation work, and a failure to directly and robustly investigate alleged human rights abuses brought to its attention. At a minimum, this calls into question the fitness of the WCS to manage the PNKB in a manner that respects and protects the human rights of Batwa.

PPP models in other protected areas in the DRC have not significantly reduced human rights concerns. Accounts of serious human rights violations committed by ecoguards against indigenous peoples and local communities have been documented in Virunga⁵⁵⁷ and Salonga⁵⁵⁸ national parks, both either managed or comanaged by international NGOs under PPP arrangements. In Virunga, for instance, research shows that its PPP arrangement has been unsuccessful in rooting

out corruption in park management and ineffective in preventing large-scale extractive activity or unsustainable resource use. ⁵⁵⁹ Thus, for affected communities in the DRC, the violence and unsustainability of fortress conservation has not been necessarily mitigated by shifting management responsibilities to conservation NGOs.

Second, evidence suggests that PPP arrangements can entrench rather than reduce militarization of conservation. Research in Virunga National Park demonstrates that after a PPP was established between the ICCN and the African Foundation Fund (a British NGO, later Virunga Foundation), park interventions became increasingly militarized.⁵⁶⁰ The PPP enabled donor money from the European Commission to directly fund militarized conservation, including forms of military and paramilitary training.561 In conflict-affected regions like the Eastern DRC, it is foreseeable that a PPP arrangement could transform the PNKB into a 'state within a state', with foreign NGOs and their partners effectively exercising control over the park. 562 Among other things, this encourages the increased use of private, foreign military contractors, like Maisha, which explicitly advocate for the creation of 'conservation protection enclaves' in these contexts - described as semiautonomous regions staffed with security personnel and privatized by conservation NGOs.563

Third, a PPP arrangement with an international conservation NGO to manage the PNKB is unlikely to gain legitimacy among Batwa. It is quite telling that the park's international partners are willing to leverage their financial and political capital to shift management authority to a foreign conservation organization, while failing to demand that Batwa's customary land rights be recognized or enlist their expertise in effective governance

of the PNKB. Thus, PPP arrangements arguably embrace the same top-down methods inherent in the fortress conservation model. Without a community conservation approach that includes robust consultation and recognition of customary land and resource rights, Batwa, like other indigenous peoples, are unlikely to perceive foreign control of their lands as legitimate or support such conservation initiatives in the PNKB.

Fourth, in some PPP arrangements, conservation NGOs are given management authority, but state agencies retain control over ecoguards. ⁵⁶⁴ Under these scenarios, conservation NGOs have been able to disclaim any responsibility for the human rights abuses committed by ecoguards of which they have no control, while also simultaneously taking credit for managing protected areas. This only serves to further blur responsibility for protecting human rights.

Finally, there is a risk that PPP arrangements will solidify, rather than dismantle colonial modes of protecting nature. Central Africa is arguably the only region in the world where private entities manage flagship protected areas.⁵⁶⁵ Placing an international conservation NGO, normally based in the global north, in charge of the Batwa's sacred lands reproduces the same brand of European colonialism that the community suffered under Belgian rule. More generally, the push for conservation NGOs to manage more and more parks in Africa under PPP arrangements resembles a twenty-first-century 'scramble for Africa', with organizations jockeying to maintain a footprint on the continent by managing vast territories and determining conservation policy.⁵⁶⁶ All the while, Batwa remain outside of their lands and at the mercy of their various colonizers.

Conclusion and recommendations

Ongoing violence against Batwa in the PNKB is a blunt reminder of the immense human costs associated with pursuing conservation strategies that prevent indigenous peoples from owning, governing, accessing and benefiting from their traditional territories and resources. For Batwa, their suffering is seemingly endless, with colonial harms unresolved and persisting, and new forms of violence constantly emerging. All of it, however, is firmly rooted in their removal from their ancestral lands in the name of conservation, a cataclysmic event that has caused intergenerational and irrevocable harm to the first peoples of the DRC.

In the more than 50 years since the PNKB was created, little progress has been made in alleviating this suffering. Instead, much of the original violence brought upon Batwa has been recreated through a series of broken promises by the PNKB and an increasingly aggressive and militarized approach to enforcing park boundaries. Batwa are disproportionately criminalized and cast as environmentally destructive, providing cover for the types of mass human rights violations perpetrated against them between 2019 and 2021. Despite progressive rhetoric from the park's international supporters, the so-called new paradigm of conservation has yet to find its way to the PNKB.

Regrettably, this is not an isolated example of flawed conservation policy. Rather, it is indicative of the institutional shortcomings and systemic failures inherent in the dominant ways in which conservation is pursued by states and promoted by international conservation actors. Donors, NGOs and intergovernmental organizations bolster a violent and anti-indigenous status quo in many protected areas, including in the PNKB. This is evident not in their statements before international bodies or in the pages of their official policies, but rather in the types of initiatives they fund, the activities they support, their ignorance of events on the ground and their lack of meaningful action in the face of egregious allegations of human rights violations.

Our collective solutions to biodiversity loss and climate change cannot come at the continued expense of indigenous peoples – the communities least responsible for these crises. In the realm of protecting nature, no one has contributed more and benefited less than these groups. Yet, with the parties to the CBD primed to adopt a target

to put 30 per cent of the planet under protected area status by 2030, and without adequate safeguards, indigenous peoples, like Batwa, are once again being forced to bear the burden of environmental mitigation through dispossession of ancestral territories and disruption of sustainable ways of life. At the same time, such an approach ignores the past 150 years of conservation-related dispossession and violence that underpins the climate and biodiversity crises. ⁵⁶⁷

The recommendations proposed here are not intended simply to shift conservation in the PNKB and other protected areas towards a more just and rights-respecting approach. Such a shift does not decolonize the dominant modes of conservation that continue to inflict suffering and violence on Batwa and other indigenous peoples. Rather, these recommendations seek to chart a course of action for the DRC and its international partners to begin to radically up-end the colonial, fortress conservation model and the attendant violent and coercive practices that have become normalized in the PNKB and across many other protected areas in the DRC and elsewhere.

To the DRC government, including the ICCN:

With regard to indigenous peoples' rights:

- Uphold human rights commitments to recognize, respect and protect the rights of indigenous peoples, and ensure that international human rights standards, including those included in UNDRIP, are fully integrated into conservation policies and management plans in the PNKB and across all other protected areas in the DRC;
- Adopt all necessary policy, legal and administrative measures for the full recognition of the rights of indigenous peoples over their lands, territories and resources as enshrined in international human rights law, including taking all necessary actions to enact and implement the Proposition de loi portant protection et promotion des droits des peuples autochtones pygmées;
- Provide effective mechanisms of redress and adequate, effective and fair remedies in connection with all historical and contemporary injustices perpetrated against indigenous peoples in the DRC;

 Undertake all necessary measures to effectively implement UNDRIP, including by harmonizing existing national laws with UNDRIP's protections.

With regard to conservation policy in the PNKB:

- Refrain from removing Batwa living on their ancestral lands in the PNKB without their FPIC;
- Legally recognize, respect and protect Batwa's collective right to self-determination, FPIC rights and customary ownership of their ancestral lands, territories and resources contained within the PNKB, and prioritize Batwa ownership, management and participation as central to conservation policy in the PNKB;
- Support and facilitate Batwa's collective ownership and management of their ancestral lands through appropriate co-designed mechanisms;
- Protect and support Batwa's right to determine, develop and implement their own conservation initiatives in the PNKB, including though assistance programmes as contemplated in Article 29 of UNDRIP;
- Commission an independent study into the environmental effectiveness of the current policies and strategies employed in the PNKB, ensuring meaningful consultation and effective participation of a representative cross-section of the Batwa community, and documenting the extent of and responsibility for unsustainable, extractive activities inside the park;
- Consult with a representative cross-section of the Batwa community to arrive at innovative solutions to problems of unsustainable resource extraction in the PNKB and commit to address underlying drivers of biodiversity loss;
- Recognize, respect and protect Batwa's traditional forest knowledge, acknowledge their positive contributions to conservation, and promote them as the best custodians of their natural environments;
- As a member of international and intergovernmental organizations, promote indigenous rights-respecting conservation agendas, including demanding the inclusion of robust safeguards in the CBD's post-2020 Global Biodiversity Framework with respect to indigenous peoples' rights to their lands, territories and resources;
- Refrain from entering into any PPP arrangement that
 would confer management or co-management
 authority in the PNKB to any entity, foreign or
 domestic, including any international conservation
 NGO, who has not demonstrated a proven track record
 of respecting the rights of indigenous peoples in
 conservation, and instead, commit to support Batwa
 governance of the PNKB, including through financial
 and technical assistance, in consultation with a
 representative cross-section of the Batwa community.

With regard to human rights investigations and mechanisms of reparations and redress:

- In conjunction and consultation with a representative cross-section of the Batwa community, commission an independent, impartial, thorough and transparent investigation into the human rights abuses committed by PNKB ecoguards in and around the park, including, but not limited to those abuses documented in 'To Purge the Forest by Force';
- Publicly disclose and communicate (while ensuring the security of witnesses and victims) the results of all internal and external investigations of conservation-related human rights abuses in and around the PNKB to all relevant stakeholders, including the PNKB's partners, donors, local civil society, the South Kivu provincial government and the Batwa community;
- In conjunction and consultation with a representative cross-section of the Batwa community, take all necessary measures to provide an adequate, effective and fair remedy to affected Batwa for their displacement from the Kahuzi-Biega forest and the ongoing violations of their human rights, including:
 - Full restitution of their ancestral lands with codesigned mechanisms including financial resources made available to restore, rehabilitate and repair any environmental damage caused;
 - Elimination of all restrictions on Batwa's usage rights with respect to their territories and resources;
 - Financial compensation based on, but not limited to, lost opportunity costs, revenues derived from the PNKB since its creation, and any physical, mental, moral or material damages incurred by the community;
 - Medical, psychological and social care for victims;
 - A public apology, acknowledging responsibility for the unlawful evictions and ongoing human rights violations.
- Promote and facilitate increased access to justice for Batwa community members to seek remedies and redress for past or current human rights violations related to the PNKB, including through supporting and collaborating with local civil society;
- Establish and support an independent, on-site and culturally appropriate grievance mechanism in the PNKB to promote transparency and provide access to justice for affected members of the Batwa community and other marginalized, local communities;
- Take all necessary steps to facilitate the reporting of abuses by ecoguards, including through awareness raising, community outreach and collaborating closely and productively with local civil society.

With regard to the demilitarization of the PNKB:

- Commit to a process of demilitarization in the PNKB, including by:
 - Engaging in a gradual disarmament process in order to reduce and ultimately abolish the use of lethal weapons by PNKB ecoguards;
 - Issuing clear and consistent guidelines regarding protocols and conditionalities for FARDC interventions inside the PNKB, including joint patrols with ecoguards;
 - Providing indigenous-led human rights and sensitization training to all PNKB personnel, including ecoguards;
 - Engaging in a vetting process within the PNKB to determine the extent to which leadership and individual ecoguards should be removed from their positions based on their lack of compliance with human rights standards;
 - Initiating and supporting prosecutions against PNKB ecoguards, FARDC soldiers and all other persons credibly accused of directing or committing unlawful acts of violence against Batwa community members, including those documented in 'To Purge the Forest by Force'.
- During the demilitarization process, commit to using unarmed PNKB personnel to conduct consultations and otherwise maintain community relations with Batwa:
- Cease making inflammatory statements that falsely accuse Batwa community members of being terrorists or members of armed groups as justifications for militarized interventions in the PNKB.

With regard to conflict resolution:

- Recommit to and abide by the various commitments made during prior conflict resolution dialogues between Batwa, the PNKB and other stakeholders, including the Whakatane dialogue;
- Commit to a new and genuine dialogue process with a representative cross-section of Batwa community members and staffed with independent mediators and mechanisms to ensure that agreements are respected and implemented;
- Cease making and promptly retract all inflammatory and unfounded accusations directed towards CSOs supporting the rights of Batwa, blaming them for instrumentalizing Batwa or otherwise furthering the conflict in the PNKB.

With regard to justice systems and prison conditions:

- Guarantee that Batwa detainees and prisoners are afforded legal aid, judicial due process and fair trials in connection with any arrests and/or detentions associated with their activities inside the PNKB;
- Ensure that Batwa detainees and prisoners are treated with respect and inherent dignity, free from torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, and commit to ensuring that conditions of confinement meet international standards;
- Cease sending Batwa civilians directly to the military justice system.

To the WCS and other international conservation NGOs in the PNKB:

With regard to indigenous peoples and human rights in conservation:

- Respect and promote the rights of indigenous peoples as recognized under international human rights law and prioritize conservation initiatives and programming that advance the recognition and protection of indigenous peoples' rights to selfdetermination, lands, territories and resources;
- Integrate all human rights commitments into a single policy document with strengthened internal safeguards in the context of protected areas and other conservation initiatives, including tailored protections for indigenous peoples in line with UNDRIP;
- Establish specific safeguards in the overall governance of international conservation NGOs, to ensure that human rights principles are mainstreamed within their vision, strategies, planning of activities, and oversight;
- Commit to not support any conservation initiative which entails the forced or coerced displacement of indigenous peoples, or any curtailments of their rights whatsoever, without obtaining their genuine FPIC;
- Withhold support for any conservation project that was initiated without the FPIC of indigenous peoples unless and until negatively impacted communities receive an adequate, effective and fair remedy;
- Advocate for stronger indigenous peoples' protections and safeguards within conservation policy making fora, including within processes at the IUCN and CBD;
- Undertake a process of reflective learning of the extent to which such organizations are implicated in the construction and maintenance of structural racism and/or discrimination in the context of their conservation work.

With regard to human rights due diligence, monitoring and transparency:

- Commit to abiding by the Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights;
- Comply with all applicable due diligence obligations, including proactive human rights monitoring and ensuring compliance with indigenous peoples' rights in connection with project assessments;
- Integrate indigenous peoples' rights into due diligence processes, including by:
 - conducting specific risk assessments with respect to indigenous communities after robust and meaningful consultations with a representative cross-section of indigenous peoples who may be affected;
 - ensuring effective participation of indigenous peoples in the conception, design, implementation and management of projects;
 - scrutinizing the extent to which FPIC has been obtained from affected indigenous peoples, and the adequacy of any consultation or processes employed.
- Ensure that indigenous rights and human rights commitments are incorporated into all agreements entered into with governments and other partners in connection with conservation work and ensure that all such agreements be made publicly available;
- Maintain a clear and consistent protocol for responding to allegations of ecoguard human rights abuses;
- Increase overall transparency around conservation work, including by continuously monitoring and reporting on the integration of human rights and publicly disclosing organizational challenges and levels of compliance with human rights obligations and commitments to indigenous peoples;
- Guarantee that effective and transparent mechanisms are in place to monitor ecoguard conduct and investigate allegations of wrongdoing;
- Maintain and operationalize certain protocols to ensure that allegations of ecoguard abuses are promptly reviewed and communicated to donors and other partners in a timely manner and through formal communication channels;
- Hire an expert(s) on indigenous rights at all levels of the organization, including in overseeing community consultations, FPIC and other direct engagement with indigenous peoples for each supported protected area;
- Build capacity amongst staff on human rights standards and best practices.

With respect to the support of the PNKB:

- Unequivocally support the recognition, respect and protection of Batwa's customary land rights in the PNKB;
- Commit to protecting the rights of Batwa to continue living on their ancestral lands inside the PNKB;
- Take all necessary measures to ensure that internal human rights commitments are implemented and operationalized in the PNKB;
- Build genuine partnerships with local human rights CSOs advocating on behalf of Batwa and support civil society initiatives aimed at strengthening Batwa's rights and governance over their lands, territories and resources;
- Acknowledge and promote the efficacy and utility of Batwa's conservation governance and traditional knowledge systems;
- Condition ongoing support of the PNKB on:
 - The completion of a thorough, independent and transparent investigation into the human rights abuses committed by PNKB ecoguards in and around the park, including, but not limited to those abuses documented in 'To Purge the Forest by Force';
 - The provision of an adequate, effective and fair remedy to affected Batwa for both historical and contemporary harms associated with the PNKB;
 - The implementation of adequate guarantees of non-repetition that safeguard against repeat violations;
 - The establishment of an on-site, independent and culturally appropriate grievance mechanism in the PNKB.
- Seek to develop bona fide and equal partnerships with the Batwa community to support their effective participation in and governance over conservation projects, including by exchanging conservation knowledge and providing financial and technical support when appropriate.

With regard to human rights investigations and mechanisms of reparations and redress:

- For the WCS: publicly acknowledge and apologize for its role in promoting and supporting fortress conservation projects which have impeded on the rights of indigenous peoples and other local communities;
- Support Batwa's claims for a remedy and reparations in connection with their expulsion from the Kahuzi-Biega forest and recurring human rights violations, including through financial compensation, elimination of usage restrictions and restitution of their ancestral lands.

With regard to the demilitarization of the PNKB:

- Cease all forms of militarized ecoguard training, including any support or instruction on weapons handling, combat tactics, advance surveillance technologies or patrol strategies;
- Refrain from contracting with private contractors to train PNKB ecoguards;
- Adopt and operationalize detailed human right commitments specifically tailored to any law enforcement and/or anti-poaching support in the PNKB;
- To the extent that the WCS or any other international conservation NGO continues to provide or support military or paramilitary training of PNKB ecoguards, promptly notify the UN Security Council Sanctions Committee regarding such activities;
- Reflect upon and publicly report on the extent to which advanced surveillance technologies present an increased human rights risk to indigenous peoples and local communities, particularly when such equipment is commandeered by elements of the FARDC;
- Commit to promoting more nuanced messaging around anti-poaching and the illegal wildlife trade in ways that reflect the lived experiences of indigenous and local communities and the challenging contexts in which they have been forced to live in as a direct consequence of fortress conservation.

To the PNKB's donors

With regard to indigenous peoples and human rights in conservation:

- Urge governments and partners to respect and protect the rights of indigenous peoples in connection with all donor-supported conservation initiatives;
- Incorporate human rights commitments into all agreements entered into with governments and partners in connection with conservation assistance and make such agreements publicly available;
- Actively seek to diversify biodiversity assistance, with an emphasis on reallocating funds to increasingly support indigenous peoples, including through direct funding for:
 - indigenous peoples' own conservation initiatives and local and grassroots projects;
 - projects that seek to secure indigenous land tenure rights;
 - human rights due diligence and social impact studies:
 - separate consultations with indigenous communities and robust FPIC processes;

- investigating and documenting cases of alleged human rights violations by ecoguards;
- redress mechanisms and the payment of compensation for human rights abuses committed by ecoguards whose activities were funded by a given donor.
- Suspend or withdraw funding for conservation projects with unresolved allegations of serious human rights violations, which funding should not be reinstated until such allegations have been independently investigated, necessary safeguards (supervised externally) have been fully operationalized, and adequate remedies provided to victim(s).

With regard to monitoring, controls, oversight and transparency:

- Implement adequate controls to ensure that donor support does not contribute to human rights violations against indigenous peoples;
- Proactively monitor compliance of funded conservation projects with relevant international human rights standards and domestic laws, including through extensive and ongoing consultations with civil society and indigenous communities throughout the life of conservation projects;
- Ensure that all funded projects contain an adequate budget for monitoring and responding to alleged human rights violations;
- Publicly disclose detailed information on how donorsupported protected areas are funded, including specific amounts for each protected area, who the money is directed to, how it is used and what conditions are placed on such funds;
- Automatically treat the funding of protected areas as a 'high-risk' activity and implement robust due diligence requirements before agreeing to provide assistance, including ensuring that the FPIC of affected indigenous communities is obtained prior to and during the entire lifespan of any project;
- For every funded protected area, ensure that an indigenous rights expert is engaged and placed in proximity to the protected area in order to oversee community consultations, FPIC processes and to engage with and address community grievances;
- Implement adequate controls to ensure that partners and subgrantees apprise donors of alleged human rights abuses committed in the context of their conservation support.

With regard to donor support of the PNKB

- Use contractual and financial leverage to urge the ICCN and partners to adequately address and remedy human rights violations committed against Batwa;
- Refrain from supporting any action or initiative which results in the forced or coerced removal of Batwa living on their ancestral lands inside the PNKB without obtaining their FPIC;
- Condition continued funding in the PNKB on the following:
 - the completion of a thorough and independent investigation into the human rights abuses committed by PNKB ecoguards in and around the park, including, but not limited to those abuses documented in 'To Purge the Forest by Force';
 - the provision of an adequate, effective and fair remedy to affected Batwa for historical and contemporary violations;
 - adequate guarantees of non-repetition that safeguard against repeat violations;
 - the establishment of an on-site and culturally appropriate grievance mechanism in the PNKB.
- Promote and fund local economic development projects that specifically target marginalized Batwa populations, and ensure that such projects are Batwaled, sustainable and respect the cultures, traditional knowledge and customary land use of Batwa;
- Provide and encourage conservation funding and support to local CSOs working to ensure Batwa's participation, management, governance and ownership of their ancestral lands in the PNKB.

To international organizations and intergovernmental bodies

With regard to the UN Security Council:

 Investigate the supply of arms or related materials or technical training and assistance to the PNKB without advance notice to the UN Sanctions Committee, and if appropriate, assess sanctions against any culpable parties.

With regard to UNESCO:

- Revise the Operational Guidelines to fully align with UNDRIP, including ensuring that the right to FPIC is complied with in any World Heritage nomination, management and policy measure affecting indigenous peoples' territories, lands, resources and ways of life;
- Meaningfully account for the plight of Batwa, including addressing ongoing ecoguard abuses, in the

- course of all World Heritage processes, assessments, investigations and decisions concerning the PNKB;
- Consult with a representative cross-section of the Batwa community and local CSOs before taking any decisions in the SOC process with respect to the PNKB;
- Publicly condemn human rights abuses perpetrated against Batwa by PNKB ecoguards;
- As part of the World Heritage SOC monitoring process, implement a new programme for corrective measures in the PNKB, urging the DRC government to respect Batwa's customary land rights in the PNKB, provide redress and reparations for historical and contemporary violations, take steps to integrate Batwa into the governance and decision-making in the PNKB, and re-engage in a meaningful dialogue process;
- Refrain from providing direct law enforcement assistance to PNKB ecoguards, including through operational support or the provision of field equipment, in connection with any current and future projects.

With regard to the IUCN:

- Acknowledge and apologize for its role in the establishment of the PNKB without consulting with Batwa or accounting for the adverse impact of the PNKB on their lands, territories, resources and way of life:
- In consultation with indigenous peoples, fund and establish a truth and reconciliation process to document the history of fortress conservation and the associated harms on indigenous peoples and local communities, as well as provide a mechanism of redress for historical wrongs;
- Meaningfully address ongoing human rights violations sustained by Batwa as a result of the PNKB and push for recognition of their rights in connection with recommendations provided to the UNESCO WHC.

With regard to the Parties, Secretariat and Open-ended Working Group of the CBD:

- Promote the legal recognition and protection of indigenous peoples' lands, territories and traditional knowledge systems in all CBD processes, programs and decisions;
- Condition any increase in targets for percentage of area under protected status in the post-2020 Global Biodiversity Framework on those areas being owned, governed and managed by indigenous peoples and/or local, land-dependent communities.

Notes

- 1 Flummerfelt, R., 'To Purge the Forest by Force': Organized Violence to Expel Batwa Communities from the Kahuzi-Biega National Park 2019–2020, London, Minority Rights Group International (MRG), 2022.
- 2 See Stevens, S. (ed.) Indigenous Peoples, National Parks, and Protected Areas: A New Paradigm Linking Conservation, Culture, and Rights, Tucson, AZ, University of Arizona Press, 2014.
- 3 For instance, Congolese domestic law has critical implications for Batwa and the conservation of their lands, territories and resources, but are outside the scope of this study.
- 4 See e.g. Ivan Kitok v. Sweden, Communication No. 197/1985, UN Doc. CCPR/C/33/D/197/1985, 1988; Chief Bernard Ominayak and the Lubicon Lake Band v. Canada, Human Rights Committee, Communication No. 167/1984, UN Doc. CCPR/C/38/D/167/1984, 1990; Apirana Mahuika and Others v. New Zealand, Communication No. 547/1993, UN Doc. A/56/40, 1993; Poma Poma v. Peru, Communication No. 1457/2006, UN Doc. CCPR/C/95/D/1457/2006, 2009; Lars-Anders Ågren et al. v. Sweden, Communication No. 54/2013, UN Doc. CERD/C/102/D/54/2013, 2020.
- 5 Constitution of the Democratic Republic of the Congo, 2006, Arts 153, 215.
- 6 Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy and Reparation for Victims of Gross Violations of International Human Rights Law and Serious Violations of International Humanitarian Law, UN General Assembly (UNGA) Resolution 60/147, 16 December 2005, para. 11, https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/remedy
 - https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/remedy andreparation.aspx
- 7 See UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), General Comment No. 20: Non-discrimination in Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (Art. 2, para. 2, of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights), UN Doc. E/C.12/GC/20, 2 July 2009, para. 14.
- 8 UNGA, UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP), UN Doc. A/RES/61/295, 2 October 2007, Art. 29(1).
- 9 *Ibid.*, Art. 32.
- 10 Ibid., Art. 26. In a 2007 Advisory Opinion, the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights (ACHPR) concluded that there was consistency between the protections articulated in UNDRIP and those enshrined in the African Charter. See ACHPR and International Work Group for Indigenous Affairs (IWGIA), United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, Advisory opinion, May 2007, Accra, Ghana, 2010.
- 11 ILO, Indigenous and Tribal Peoples Convention, C169, 27 June 1989. The under-ratification of ILO No. 169 has significantly limited its applicability and effectiveness. The DRC and the US (one of the PNKB's primary bilateral donors) are not parties to the convention. Germany recently ratified ILO Convention No. 169 on 15 April 2021. Deutscher Bundestag, 'Bundestag ratifiziert Konvention zu Rechten indigener Völker', 15 April 2021, available at: www.bundestag .de/dokumente/textarchiv/2021/kw15-de-rechte-indigenervoelker-830908
- 12 UN CESCR, General Comment No. 21, Right of Everyone to Take Part in Cultural Life (Art. 15, para. 1a of the Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights), 21 December 2009,

- UN Doc. E/C.12/GC/21, para. 36; UN Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD), General Recommendation No. 23 (Indigenous Peoples), 18 August 1997, para. 5.
- 13 See e.g. African Court on Human and Peoples' Rights (ACtHPR), African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights v. Republic of Kenya, Judgment of 26 May 2017, Application No. 006/2012; ACHPR Communication 276/2003, Centre for Minority Rights Development v. Kenya, November 2009; Kaliña and Lokono Peoples v. Suriname, Inter-American Court of Human Rights (IACtHR) Judgment of 25 November 2015; Case of Xákmok Kásek Indigenous Community v. Paraguay, IACtHR Judgment of 24 August 2010.
- 14 Lars-Anders Ågren et al. v. Sweden, Communication No. 54/2013, UN Doc. CERD/C/102/D/54/2013 (2020), para. 6.27.
- 15 CBD, Arts 8(j) and 10(c).
- 16 Report of the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, UN Doc. A/71/229, 29 July 2016, para. 30.
- 17 For an overview of the measures adopted by the Conference of the Parties (COP) in relation to indigenous peoples and conservation, see Makagon, J.E., Jonas, H. and Roe, D., Human Rights Standards for Conservation, Part II: Which International Standards Apply to Conservation Initiatives?, London, International Institute for Environment and Development (IIED) and Natural Justice, July 2014.
- 18 CBD COP Decision VII/28, Protected Areas (Arts 8(a) to (e)), UN Doc. UNEP/CBD/COP/DEC/7/28, 13 April 2004.
- 19 CBD COP Decision XII/12, Art. 8(j) and related provisions, UN Doc. UNEP/CBD/COP/DEC/XII/12, 13 October 2014.
- 20 IUCN, WPC Recommendation 24, Indigenous Peoples and Protected Areas, 2003, http://danadeclaration.org/pdf/ recommendations24eng.pdf
- 21 Embedding Human Rights in Forest Conservation: From Intent to Action, Report of the Independent Panel of Experts of the Independent Review of allegations raised in the media regarding human rights violations in the context of WWF's conservation work, 17 November 2020, https://wwfint.aws assets.panda.org/downloads/independent_review___independent_panel_of_experts__final_report_24_nov_2020.pdf
- 22 UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations 'Protect, Respect and Remedy' Framework (UNGPs), 2011, Principle 11.
- 23 Ibid., Principle 12, Commentary.
- 24 Ibid., Principle 11, Commentary.
- 25 Ibid., Principle 13.
- 26 UN Global Compact, Ten Principles (UN Compact), Principle 2, www.unglobalcompact.org/what-is-gc/mission/principles/principle-2
- 27 UNGPs, Principle 18, Commentary.
- 28 See UN Compact, Principle 2, op. cit.
- 29 UNGPs, Principles 13, 17, 18(b).
- 30 Ibid., Principles 22, 25.
- 31 Ibid., Principle 12, Commentary.
- 32 Report of the Special Rapporteur on the issue of human rights obligations relating to the enjoyment of a safe, clean, healthy and sustainable environment, A/HRC/34/49, 19 January 2017, para. 70.
- 33 Makagon, J.E., Jonas, H. and Roe, D., *Human Rights Standards for Conservation, Part I: To Which Conservation*

- Actors do International Standards Apply?, London, IIED, July 2014.
- 34 UNGPs, Principle 7.
- 35 Ibid., Principle 10.
- 36 Reparation for Injuries Suffered in the Service of the United Nations, Advisory Opinion, International Court of Justice (ICJ) Reports, 1949, 174, at 179.
- 37 Makagon et al., Human Rights Standards for Conservation, Part I, op. cit.
- 38 Mackay, F., 'Universal rights or a universe unto itself? Indigenous peoples' human rights and the World Bank's Draft Operational Policy 4.10 on Indigenous Peoples', *American University International Law Review*, vol. 17, no. 3, 2002, pp. 527, 566.
- 39 Charter of the United Nations and Statute of the International Court of Justice (1945).
- 40 International Law Commission, Draft articles on the responsibility of international organizations, 2011, https://legal.un.org/ilc/texts/instruments/english/draft_articles /9_11_2011.pdf
- 41 World Bank, Strategic Framework for the Preparation of a Pygmy Development Program–Democratic Republic of Congo, Report No. 51108-ZR (2009).
- 42 World Bank, Democratic Republic of Congo: Strategic Framework for the Preparation of a Pygmy Development Program, Report No. 51108–ZR, 2009, p. 13.
- 43 In 1970, former DRC President Mobutu Sese Seko 'declared that the [Batwa] were the first inhabitants of the country...' Barume, A.K., Heading Towards Extinction? Indigenous Rights in Africa: The Case of the Twa of Kahuzi-Biega National Park, Democratic Republic of Congo, Copenhagen, IWGIA, 2000, p. 59.
- 44 Coutillard, V. et al., Land Rights and the Forest Peoples of Africa: Historical, Legal and Anthropological Perspectives, Overview: Analysis and Context, UK, Forest Peoples Programme (FPP), 2009, p. 5.
- 45 Barume, Heading Towards Extinction?, op. cit., p. 81.
- 46 Bideri, C. and Hergum, H.P., *The Pygmies of the Great Lakes*, Norwegian Church Aid, 2004.
- 47 Frost, T., 'How we navigate the world', National Geographic, 9 May 2012, www.nationalgeographic.com/travel/article/how-we-navigate-the-world*del?*
- 48 Mandjo, B.L., Paulus, J. and Musibono, D.E., 'Dynamique des savoirs naturalistes des Pygmées Batwa de la région du Lac Tumba face au changement de leur mode de subsistence', *International Journal of Innovation and Applied Studies*, vol. 10, no. 4, 2015, p. 1086.
- 49 Bideri and Hergum, *The Pygmies of the Great Lakes, op. cit.*, p. 14.
- The IACtHR has repeatedly affirmed indigenous land rights as a prerequisite for their survival as distinct peoples. See e.g. Case of Yakye Axa Indigenous Community v. Paraguay, IACtHR Judgment of 17 June 2005, para. 147; Saramaka People v. Suriname, IACtHR Judgment of 28 November 2007, para 96
- 51 Busane, W. et al., L'Expulsion des populations pygmées du Parc National de Kahuzi-Biega: faits, consequences et perspectives, Bukavu, June 2016.
- 52 Diwa Mutimanwa, K., 'Case study 2: Democratic Republic of Congo – The Bambuti-Batwa and the Kahuzi-Biega National Park: the case of the Barhwa and Babuluko people', in FPP, Indigenous Peoples and Protected Areas in Africa, UK, FPP, 2001, p. 94.
- 53 Mukumba, P., 'The conservation and rights of the indigenous Batwa of Kahuzi Biega National Park (PNKB), Eastern DR Congo', in *African Protected Areas between Biodiversity Loss and Militarization*. Meeting document, Mittwoch, Berlin, 2019.
- 54 Lewis, J., *The Batwa Pygmies of the Great Lakes Region*, London, MRG, 2000, p. 7.

- 55 Study of the Expert Mechanism on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples: Right to land under the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples: A Human Rights Focus, UN Doc. A/HRC/45/38, 15 July 2020, para. A(1).
- 56 Decree No. 81 / AGRI of the Belgian colonial administrator (Governor General) on 27 July 1937.
- 57 Barume, Heading Towards Extinction?, op. cit., p. 70.
- 58 Diwa Mutimanwa, 'Case study 2: Democratic Republic of Congo', op. cit., p. 94.
- 59 IUCN General Assembly Resolution 15, 1966, https://portals.iucn.org/library/sites/library/files/resrecfiles/GA_09_RES_015 _The_Kahuzi_Biega_National_Park_of_Co.pdf
- 60 IUCN General Assembly Resolution 5 (1969), https://portals .iucn.org/library/sites/library/files/resrecfiles/GA_10_RES_005 _Reserves_in_expanding_urban_areas.pdf
- 61 Ordinance No. 70-316, 30 November 1970, Establishing an Integral Nature Reserve Called Kahuzi-Biega National Park, Official Journal of the Democratic Republic of Congo, 45th Year Special Issue, 1 December 2004
- 62 Diwa Mutimanwa, 'Case study 2: Democratic Republic of Congo', op. cit., p. 93; see also Human Rights and Protected Areas in the Congo Basin, study commissioned by GIZ and KfW, 2019, unpublished.
- 63 Barume, Heading Towards Extinction?, op. cit., p. 72.
- 64 Ordinance No. 75-238, 22 July 1975, Modifying the Boundaries of Kahuzi- Biega National Park.
- The PNKB is comprised of a high-altitude sector of 60,000 hectares and a low-altitude sector of 540,000 hectares, linked by a very important ecological corridor. The challenges facing Batwa populations surrounding the high-altitude sector of the PNKB differ considerably from those living in the lowland sector, where the population density is lower and a considerable amount of forest area remains in the immediate areas outside the park. Accordingly, this report focuses on the situation in the high-altitude sector of the PNKB, where most of the human rights abuses against Batwa have occurred.
- 66 Barume, Heading Towards Extinction?, op. cit., p. 72.
- 67 Busane, W. et al., L'Expulsion des populations pygmées, op. cit.
- 68 Barume, Heading Towards Extinction?, op. cit., p. 72.
- 69 World Heritage Committee (WHC), State of Conservation (SOC) Report, WHC/19/43.COM/7A.Add., 7 June 2019.
- 70 Buhereko, R.M., 'World Heritage Sites and indigenous peoples' rights', in S. Disko and H. Tugendhat (eds) World Heritage Sites and Indigenous Peoples' Rights, Copenhagen, IWGIA, 2014, p. 135.
- 71 See Report of the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, UN Doc. A/71/229, op. cit.
- 72 See e.g. Brockington, D., Fortress Conservation: The Preservation of the Mkomazi Game Reserve, Tanzania, Bloomington, IN, Indiana University Press, 2002.
- 73 Rogers, A., Castree, N. and Kitchin, R., 'Fortress conservation', in *Dictionary of Human Geography*, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2013.
- 74 Stevens, S., 'Indigenous peoples, biocultural diversity and protected areas', in Stevens (ed.), *Indigenous Peoples*, *National Parks*, and *Protected Areas*, op. cit., p. 36.
- 75 Ironically, they were not sequestered solely for nature preservation, but rather principally as tourist attractions. Spence, M.D., *Dispossessing the Wilderness: Indian Removal and the Making of the National Parks*, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 1999.
- 76 Gilio-Whitaker, D., As Long as Grass Grows: The Indigenous Fight for Environmental Justice, from Colonization to Standing Rock, Boston, MA, Beacon Press, 2019.
- 77 Treuer, D., 'Return the national parks to the tribes: the jewels of America's landscape should belong to America's original peoples', *The Atlantic*, 12 April 2021.

- 78 For instance, under the principle of terra nullius, colonizers could claim indigenous territories as theirs under the premise they were unoccupied. Castellino, J., 'Territorial integrity and the right to self-determination: an examination of the conceptual tools', Brooklyn Journal of International Law, vol. 33, 2007, p. 503.
- 79 Spence, Dispossessing the Wilderness, op. cit.
- 80 The English 'enclosure' movement was also influential in promoting the fortress conservation model, particularly in Africa. See Igoe, J., Conservation and Globalisation: A Study of National Parks and Indigenous Communities from East Africa to South Dakota, Belmont, CA, Wadsworth, 2004.
- 81 Neumann, R., Imposing Wilderness: Struggles over Livelihood and Nature Preservation in Africa, Berkeley, CA, University of California Press, 1998, p. 11.
- 82 Brockington, D., 'The enduring power of fortress conservation in Africa', in *Proceedings of the Conference: Protected Areas, Biodiversity and Communities: Learning from Conservation Experiences in Africa*, 2015.
- 83 Marijnen, E., 'Public authority and conservation in areas of armed conflict: Virunga National Park as a "state within a state" in Eastern Congo', *Development and Change*, vol. 49, no. 3, 2018, pp. 790–814.
- 84 Munihuzi, J.K., 'The story of two pioneers in the habituation of eastern gorillas', Berggorilla & Regenwald Direkthilfe e.V., www.berggorilla.org/en/home/news-archive/article-view/the-story-of-two-pioneers-in-the-habituation-of-eastern-gorillas/
- 85 Under-represented Nations and Peoples Organization (UNPO), 'Batwa: murder of pygmy native raises questions about indigenous rights in wildlife conservation efforts', 3 November 2017, https://unpo.org/article/20432
- 86 Weber, W. and Vedder, A., In the Kingdom of Gorillas: The Quest to Save Rwanda's Mountain Gorillas, New York, Simon & Schuster, 2002.
- 87 Riddell, J.C., Salacuse, J.W. and Tabachnick, D., *The National Land Law System of Zaire and Indigenous Land Tenure in Central Bandundu, Zaire*, Land Tenure Center Research Paper 92, University of Wisconsin–Madison, 1987, p. 6.
- 88 Domínguez, L. and Luoma, C., 'Decolonising conservation policy: how colonial land and conservation ideologies persist and perpetuate indigenous injustices at the expense of the environment', *Land*, vol. 9, no. 3, 2020, p. 65.
- 89 Colchester, M., Salvaging Nature: Indigenous Peoples, Protected Areas and Biodiversity Conservation, Darby, PA, Diane Publishing, 1994, p. 3.
- 90 Hummel, C. et al., 'Protected area management: fusion and confusion with the ecosystem services approach', Science of the Total Environment, vol. 651, 2019, p. 2432.
- 91 Cernea, M.M. and Schmidt-Soltau, K., 'Poverty risks and national parks: policy issues in conservation and resettlement', *World Development*, vol. 34, no. 10, 2006, p. 1811.
- 92 Brockington, D. and Schmidt-Soltau, K., 'The social and environmental impacts of wilderness and development', Oryx, vol. 38, no. 2, 2004, p. 140.
- 93 Brockington, D. and Igoe, J., 'Eviction for conservation: a global overview', *Conservation and Society*, vol. 4, no. 3, 2006, p. 424.
- 94 Geisler, C., 'A new kind of trouble: evictions in Eden', International Social Science Journal, vol. 55, no. 175, 2003, p. 69; see also Rights and Resources Initiative, Rights-based Conservation: The Path to Preserving Earth's Biological and Cultural Diversity?, Washington, DC, November 2020, https://rightsandresources.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/ Final_Rights_Conservation_RRI_05-01-2021.pdf
- 95 Pyhälä, A.A., Osuna Oroza, A. and Counsell, S., Protected Areas in the Congo Basin: Failing both People and Biodiversity?, London, Rainforest Foundation UK, 2016.
- 96 Brockington and Schmidt-Soltau, 'The social and environmental impacts', op. cit., pp. 140–2.

- 97 Dowie, M., Conservation Refugees: The Hundred-year Conflict between Global Conservation and Native Peoples, Cambridge, MA, MIT Press, 2009, p. xv.
- 98 Stevens (ed.), Indigenous Peoples, National Parks, and Protected Areas, op. cit..
- 99 Report of the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, UN Doc. A/71/229, op. cit., para. 14.
- 100 Domínguez and Luoma, 'Decolonising conservation policy', op. cit..
- 101 Forest Peoples Programme, Land Reform and Protection of Communities' Rights: Report of the Seminar on Information Sharing on the Land Reform Process and the Protection of Communities' Rights in the Implementation of Forest Policies and Climate Initiatives in the DRC, Kinshasa, DRC, March 2016, www.forestpeoples.org/sites/fpp/files/publication/ 2017/05/drc-legality-seminar-english-web_0.pdf
- 102 Land Rights and Nature Conservation in DRC, Land Rights and Conservation Issue Brief 2016, www.iucn.org/sites/dev/files/content/documents/tger_drc_final_-english.pdf
- 103 Busane, W. et al., Perspectives pour une cohabitation pacifique entre le PNKB, les peuples autochtones, pygmées et les autres communautés riveraines, USAID, 2021.
- 104 Cernea and Schmidt-Soltau, 'Poverty risks and national parks', op. cit., p. 1819.
- 105 Human Rights and Protected Areas in the Congo Basin, commissioned by GIZ and KfW, op. cit.
- 106 Busane, W. et al., L'Expulsion des populations pygmées du PNKB, op. cit.
- 107 Pemunta, N.V., 'The governance of nature as development and the erasure of the Pygmies of Cameroon', *GeoJournal*, vol. 78, no. 2, 2013, p. 353.
- 108 ACHPR, Report of the African Commission's Working Group on Indigenous Populations/Communities, 2003, Doc. DOC/OS (XXXIV)/345, at p. 13 (The ACHPR adopted this report, including its recommendations, on 20 November 2003 by Res. 65 (XXXIV) 03).
- 109 World Bank, Democratic Republic of Congo: Strategic Framework, op. cit., p. 7.
- 110 See Jackson, D., Twa Women, Twa Rights in the Great Lakes Region of Africa, London, MRG, 2003.
- 111 IWGIA, Country Technical Note on Indigenous Peoples' Issues: Democratic Republic of Congo, January 2012.
- 112 Mukumba, 'The conservation and rights of the indigenous Batwa', op. cit., p. 3; see also Barume, Heading Towards Extinction?, op. cit., p. 59.
- 113 Ibid., p. 87.
- 114 Gilbert, J. and Sena, K., 'Litigating Indigenous Peoples' cultural rights: comparative analysis of Kenya and Uganda', African Studies, vol. 77, no. 2, 2018, p. 204.
- 115 Lewis, Batwa Pygmies of the Great Lakes Region, op. cit., p. 9.
- 116 Brockington, 'The enduring power of fortress conservation ... ', op. cit.
- 117 Pyhälä et al., Protected Areas in the Congo Basin, op. cit. (citing the DRC's national conservation strategy).
- 118 It is reported that 91 per cent of the ICCN's conservation budget comes from foreign partners. Schlindwein, S., *Die 'Grüne Armee': Militarisierung des Naturschutzes und die Folgen in Afrika*, Berlin, Rosa Luxemburg Stiftung, 2020.
- 119 Laltaika, E.I. and Askew, K.M., 'Modes of dispossession of indigenous lands and territories in Africa', paper submitted to the Expert Group Meeting on Sustainable Development in Territories of Indigenous Peoples, 13 January 2018.
- 120 CBD, First Draft of the Post-2020 Global Biodiversity Framework, CBD/WG2020/3/3 (5 July 2021).
- 121 Schmidt-Soltau, K., 'Conservation-related resettlement in Central Africa: environmental and social risks', *Development and Change*, vol. 34, no. 3, 2003, p. 534.
- 122 Dowie, Conservation Refugees, op. cit., p. 46.

- 123 Adams, W.M. and Hutton, J., 'People, parks and poverty: political ecology and biodiversity conservation', *Conservation and Society*, vol. 5, no. 2, 2007, p. 168.
- 124 See e.g. Embedding Human Rights in Forest Conservation, 126 Derry, J., 'The corporate greenwashing of unsustainable practices: how bad can it possibly be?, The Courier Online, 6 March 2021, https://www.thecourieronline.co.uk/the-corporate-greenwashing-of-unsustainable-practices-how-bad-can-it-possibly-be/; see also Adams, W., 'Sleeping with the enemy? Biodiversity conservation, corporations and the green economy', Journal of Political Ecology, vol. 24, no. 1, 2017, pp. 243, 247.
- 126 Betoko, I. and Carvalho, S., To protect nature, bring down the walls of fortress conservation, Greenpeace, 20 October 2020, https://www.greenpeace.org/international/story/45497/indige nous-people-biodiversity-fortress-conservation-power-shift/; see also Dowie, Conservation Refugees, op. cit.
- 127 Pyhälä et al., Protected Areas in the Congo Basin, op. cit.
- 128 Dowie, Conservation Refugees, p. 155.
- 129 Stevens, S., 'Introduction', in Stevens (ed.) *Indigenous Peoples, National Parks, and Protected Areas, op. cit.*, p. 7.
- 130 Durban Accord and Action Plan, 2003, http://danadeclaration.org/pdf/durbanactioneng.pdf
- 131 CBD, Programme of Work on Protected Areas, Goal 2.21 (2004), https://www.cbd.int/programmes/pa/pow-goals-alone.pdf
- 132 Decision Adopted by the COP to the CBD at its Seventh Meeting, UNEP/CBD/COP/DEC/VII/28, 13 April 2004, para. 22.
- 133 See e.g. Boyd, D. and Keene, S., 'Policy Brief No. 1, Human rights-based approaches to conserving biodiversity: equitable, effective and imperative, August 2021, https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Environment/SREnvironment/policy-briefing-1.pdf
- 134 See e.g. Chapin, M., 'A challenge to conservationists', World Watch, November 2004.
- 135 Stevens, 'Introduction', in Stevens (ed.) *Indigenous Peoples, National Parks, and Protected Areas, op. cit.*, pp. 7, 22.
- 136 Cernea and Schmidt-Soltau, 'Poverty risks and national parks', op. cit.
- 137 Report of the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, UN Doc. A/71/229, op. cit.
- 138 Environmental Justice Atlas and Kalpavriksh, 'Losing ground: how are India's conservation efforts putting the local communities in peril?', https://ejatlas.org/featured/conflictprotectedareaindia
- 139 Tauli-Corpuz, V. et al., 'Cornered by PAs: adopting rights-based approaches to enable cost-effective conservation and climate action', World Development, vol. 130, 2020, 104923.
- 140 UNEP-WCMC, IUCN and NGS, Protected Planet Report: Tracking Progress towards Global Targets for Protected Areas, Cambridge, UNEP-WCMC, IUCN and NGS, 2018, p. 31.
- 141 See Büscher, B. and Whande, W., 'Whims of the winds of time? Emerging trends in biodiversity conservation and protected area management', Conservation and Society, vol. 5, no. 1, 2007, pp. 22–43.
- 142 Stevens, 'Introduction', in Stevens (ed.) *Indigenous Peoples, National Parks, and Protected Areas, op. cit.*, p. 8.
- 143 Laltaika and Askew, 'Modes of dispossession', op. cit.; see also Schmidt-Soltau, 'Conservation-related resettlement in Central Africa', op. cit., p. 531
- 144 Barume, Heading Towards Extinction?, op. cit., p. 74.
- 145 The dialogue was facilitated by CSOs supporting the Batwa community in Kahuzi-Biega.
- 146 This mechanism was developed by IUCN to 'address and redress the effects of historic and current injustices against indigenous peoples in the name of conservation'. FPP, Whakatane Mechanism, www.forestpeoples.org/en/work-themes/environmental-governance/whakatane-mechanism
- 147 See FPP, '3D mapping starts to bear fruit', 16 October 2014, www.forestpeoples.org/en/enewsletters/fpp-e-newsletteroctober-2014/news/2014/10/3d-mapping-starts-bear-fruit

- 148 A lack of resolution, and the continuing deterioration of Batwa's living conditions outside of the forest, prompted MRG and the Congolese NGO, Environnement Resources Naturelles et Developpement (ERND), to bring a case before the ACHPR in 2015 seeking a determination of Batwa's rights under the African Charter on Human Peoples' Rights. The ACHPR reviewed the MRG and ERND Communication in February 2016 and rendered a favourable decision on its admissibility in May 2019. The Communication on the merits is still pending. ACHPR, Minority Rights Group International and Environnement Resources Naturelles et Developpement v. DRC (on Behalf of the Batwa of Kahuzi-Biega National Park), Communication No. 588/15.
- 149 Mukumba, 'The conservation and rights of the indigenous Batwa', op. cit.
- 150 ICCN, Rapport: Dialogue provincial de haut niveau sur le processus de la protection durable du PNKB et la cohabitation pacifique entre le parc, les peuples autochtones Batwa/Bambuti et les communautés locales riveraines, Bukavu, September 2019.
- 151 FPP, 'Update: Batwa communities and Kahuzi-Biega National Park', 14 February 2020, www.forestpeoples.org/en/landsforests-territories-rights-based-conservation/news-article/202 0/update-batwa-communities-and
- 152 Skype interview conducted by author with civil society leader in Bukavu on 11 February 2021.
- 153 Declaration of Solidarity with Indigenous Batwa Prisoners in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, 13 May 2020, https://minorityrights.org/advocacy-statements/solidaritywith-batwa-prisoners/
- 154 Büscher, B., 'Reassessing fortress conservation? New media and the politics of distinction in Kruger National Park,' *Annals of the American Association of Geographers*, vol. 106, no. 1, 2016, p. 114.
- 155 Lunstrum, E., 'Green militarization: anti-poaching efforts and the spatial contours of Kruger National Park', *Annals of the Association of American Geographers*, vol. 104, no. 4, 2014, p. 817.
- 156 Marijnen, E. and Verweijen, J., 'Selling green militarization: the discursive (re) production of militarized conservation in the Virunga National Park, Democratic Republic of the Congo', *Geoforum*, vol. 75, 2016, pp. 274–85.
- 157 Flummerfelt, op. cit.
- 158 See USFWS, International Conservation Grant No. F15AP00743, 2015, www.fws.gov/international/pdf/FY15_ WWB_Africa_Project%20Summaries.pdf
- 159 See Mbaria, J. and Ogada, M., The Big Conservation Lie: The Untold Story of Wildlife Conservation in Kenya, US, Lens & Pen, 2016.
- 160 Verweijen, J. and Marijnen, E., 'The counterinsurgency/ conservation nexus: guerrilla livelihoods and the dynamics of conflict and violence in the Virunga National Park, Democratic Republic of the Congo', *Journal of Peasant Studies*, vol. 45, no. 2, 2018, pp. 300–20.
- 161 Spira, C., Kirkby, A.E. and Plumptre, A.J., 'Understanding ranger motivation and job satisfaction to improve wildlife protection in Kahuzi–Biega National Park, Eastern Democratic Republic of the Congo', Oryx, vol. 53, no. 3, 2019, pp. 460–8.
- 162 Mudinga, E.M., Ngendakumana, S. and Ansoms, A., 'Analyse critique du processus de cogestion du parc national de Kahuzi-Biega en République Démocratique du Congo', VertigO la revue électronique en sciences de l'environnement Hors-série, vol. 17, 2013.
- 163 Flummerfelt, op. cit.
- 164 Schlindwein, S., 'Naturschutz contra Menschenrechte: Der Feind in Grün', *TAZ*, 3 February 2020.
- 165 Flummerfelt, op. cit.
- 166 Duffy, R., 'War, by conservation', *Geoforum*, vol. 69, 2016, p. 238.

- 167 See e.g. McCann, N., 'Attacks on "militarized conservation" are naive (commentary)', *Mongabay*, 10 October 2017.
- 168 Duffy, R. et al., 'Why we must question the militarisation of conservation', Biological Conservation, vol. 232, 2019, p. 66.
- 169 A group of researchers found that international environmental NGOs use flagship species, such as gorillas and elephants, to drive fundraising, while endangered species with more ecological importance are often ignored. Davies, T. et al., 'Popular interest in vertebrates does not reflect extinction risk and is associated with bias in conservation investment', PloS One, vol. 13, no. 9, 2018, e0203694.
- 170 Simlai, T., 'Conservation "wars": global rise of green militarisation', *Economic and Political Weekly*, vol. 39, 2015.
- 171 Marijnen, E. and Verweijen, J., 'Selling green militarization', op. cit.
- 172 Ironically, Fossey is routinely celebrated for her devotion to the gorillas, but her overt racism against local Africans and her inhumane torturing of suspected African poachers tends to be overlooked in the discourse. Rodrigues, M., 'It's time to stop lionizing Dian Fossey as a conservation hero', *Lady Science*, 20 September 2019, www.ladyscience.com/ideas/time-to-stop-lionizing-dian-fossey-conservation. The Dian Fossey Gorilla Fund is also an active NGO working in the PNKB.
- 173 Warrilow, F., The Right to Learn: Batwa Education in the Great Lakes Region of Africa, London, MRG, 2008; see also 'Forgotten people: the Batwa "Pygmy" of the Great Lakes region of Africa', ReliefWeb, 12 August 2003, https://reliefweb.int/report/burundi/forgotten-people-batwa-pygmy-great-lakes-region-africa
- 174 Infamously, poachers killed more than 100 elephants in Garamba National Park during a five-month period in 2014. See African Parks, 'Update: Garamba National Park's poaching crisis', 1 September 2014, www.africanparks.org/newsroom/press-releases/update-garamba-national-parks-poaching-crisis
- 175 See UNESCO, SOC reports for Kahuzi-Biega National Park (Democratic Republic of Congo), https://whc.unesco.org/ en/soc/3844
- 176 Hitchcock, R., 'The Impacts of Conservation and Militarization on Indigenous Peoples', *Human Nature*, vol. 30, 2019, p. 229; see also Pyhälä *et al.*, *Protected Areas in the Congo Basin, op. cit.*
- 177 Potter, G., 'Save the elephant: what we can learn from failure of the war on drugs', The Conversation, 5 September 2016
- 178 Nellemann, C., Henriksen, R., Raxter, P., Ash, N. and Mrema, E. (eds), The Environmental Crime Crisis – Threats to Sustainable Development from Illegal Exploitation and Trade in Wildlife and Forest Resources, Nairobi, UNEP, 2014; 'Our story', The Thin Green Line Foundation, www.thingreenline .org.au/story/
- 179 IUCN, Kahuzi-Biéga: Conservation Outlook Assessment, 2020, https://worldheritageoutlook.iucn.org/explore-sites/ wdpaid/4328
- 180 Lunstrum, 'Green militarization', op. cit., p. 817.
- 181 Duffy R. et al., 'Why we must question', op. cit., p. 69.
- 182 Lewis, The Batwa Pygmies, op. cit., p. 7.
- 183 Nuwer, R., 'The trauma of saving animals', Scientific American, 1 February 2017, www.scientificamerican.com/article/the-trauma-of-saving-animals/; Neme, L., 'For rangers on the front lines of anti-poaching wars, daily trauma', National Geographic, 27 June 2014, www.nationalgeographic.com/animals/article/140627-congo-virunga-wildlife-rangers-elephants-rhinos-poaching
- 184 Stevens, 'Introduction', in Stevens (ed.), *Indigenous Peoples, National Parks, and Protected Areas, op. cit.*, p. 3.
- 185 IPBES, Global Assessment Report on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services: Summary for Policymakers, Bonn, IPBES, 2019, https://ipbes.net/sites/default/files/inline/files/ipbes _global_assessment_report_summary_for_policymakers.pdf 186 Ibid.

- 187 Geldmann J. et al., 'A global-level assessment of the effectiveness of protected areas at resisting anthropogenic pressures', Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, vol. 116, no. 46, 2019, pp. 23209–15.
- 188 Ibid.
- 189 See Pyhälä et al., Protected Areas in the Congo Basin, p. 6.
- 190 See e.g. Ngambouk Vitalis Pemunta, 'Fortress conservation, wildlife legislation and the Baka pygmies of southeast Cameroon', GeoJournal, vol. 84, no. 4, 2018, 1035; Prakash Kashwan, 'Inequality, democracy, and the environment: a crossnational analysis', Ecological Economics, vol. 131, 2016, p. 139.
- 191 See Maxwell, S., et al. 'Area-based conservation in the twenty-first century', *Nature*, Vol. 586, 2020: 217-227.
- 192 Gouby, M., World's second biggest rainforest will soon reopen to large-scale logging, *National Geographic*,
 29 September 2021, https://www.nationalgeographic.com/environment/article/worlds-second-biggest-rainforest-will-soon-reopen-to-large-scale-logging
- 193 'Imminent threat to the Congo Basin rainforest from lifting of the DRC moratorium on new logging concessions', 23 September 2021, https://minorityrights.org/2021/09/23/ drc-letter-en/
- 194 Erle C. Ellis et al., 'People have shaped most of terrestrial nature for at least 12,000 years', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, vol. 118, no. 17, 2021.
- 195 Cernea and Schmidt-Soltau, 'Poverty risks and national parks', p. 1823.
- 196 Geldmann et al., 'A global-level assessment', op. cit., p. 23209.
- 197 Report of the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, UN Doc. A/71/229, op. cit., para. 17.
- 198 Barume, Heading Towards Extinction?, op. cit., p. 76.
- 199 See Pyhälä et al., Protected Areas in the Congo Basin, op. cit., p. 49.
- 200 Geldmann et al. 'A global-level assessment', op. cit., p. 23209.
- 201 Mudinga et al., 'Analyse critique'.
- 202 Castellino, J., 'Colonial crime, environmental destruction and indigenous peoples: a roadmap to accountability and protection', in M. Bergsmo, W. Kaleck and K.Y. Hlaing (eds), Colonial Wrongs and Access to International Law, Brussels, Torkel Opsahl Academic EPublisher, pp. 577–602.
- 203 See e.g. Sommer, L., 'To manage wildfire, California looks to what tribes have known all along', NPR News, 24 August 2020, www.npr.org/2020/08/24/899422710/to-manage-wild fire-california-looks-to-what-tribes-have-known-all-along
- 204 There are 13 species of primates, 9 species of antelope, more than 400 species of birds and several thousand species of plants in the PNKB. Mudinga *et al.*, 'Analyse critique', *op. cit.*
- 205 The IUCN has noted that very little conservation-related research has been conducted in the PNKB over the past 25 years. IUCN, Kahuzi-Biéga: Conservation Outlook Assessment, 2020, op. cit.
- 206 Nuwer, R., 'Grauer's gorillas may soon be extinct, conservationists say', *New York Times*, 24 April 2016, www.nytimes.com/2016/04/26/science/victims-of-a-new-african-massacre-gorillas.html*del?*
- 207 Yamagiwa, 'Bushmeat poaching', op. cit..
- 208 Plumptre, A.J. et al., 'Catastrophic decline of world's largest primate: 80% loss of Grauer's gorilla (Gorilla beringei graueri) population justifies Critically Endangered status', *PloS One*, vol. 11, no. 10, 2016, e0162697.
- 209 WCS, 'Targeted patrols by park rangers are a lifeline for Grauer's gorillas in Eastern DR Congo', https://measures.wcs.org/Metric-Details/m/24
- 210 See e.g. Williams, M., 'A dying planet: the animals highlighted as under global threat', *The Herald*, 10 September 2020, www.heraldscotland.com/news/18710402.dying-planetanimals-highlighted-global-threat
- 211 Yamagiwa, 'Bushmeat poaching', op. cit.

- 212 See e.g. IUCN, Kahuzi-Biéga: Conservation Outlook Assessment, op. cit.
- 213 Amsini, F. et al., 'The impact of civil war on the Kahuzi-Biega National Park: results of surveys between 2000 and 2008', unpublished report, 2012.
- 214 Mudinga et al., 'Analyse critique', op. cit.
- 215 ACHPR, Report of the African Commission's Working Group on Indiaenous Populations/Communities 2003. op. cit.
- 216 'Sud Kivu: des responsables du PNKB pointés du doigt dans l'abattage des arbres', https://laprunellerdc.info/sud-kivu-des-responsables-du-pnkb-pointes-du-doigt-dans-labattage-des-arbres/; see also Mudinga et al., 'Analyse critique', op. cit., para. 30.
- 217 The Batwa's return to the forest in 2018 is described in detail in Flummerfelt, op. cit.
- 218 'Communiqué de l'Action pour la défense de l'environnement, ADN en sigle', Journal de Kahuzi-Biega, 19 October 2020, www.kahuzi-biega.com/communique-delaction-pour-la-defense-de-lenvironnement-adn-en-sigle/
- 219 Simpson, F. O. and Geenen, S., 'Batwa return to their Eden? Intricacies of violence and resistance in eastern DR Congo's Kahuzi-Biega National Park' *The Journal of Peasant Studies* (2021).
- 220 De Dieu Bya'ombe, 'Destruction de la partie haute altitude du parc National de Kahuzi-Biega par les pygmées', Journal de Kahuzi-Biega, 11 September 2019, www.Kahuzi-Biega.com/ destruction-de-la-partie-haute-altitude-du-parc-national-de-Kahuzi-Biega -par-les-pygmees/
- 221 Ibid.
- 222 Turnbull, C.M., 'The lesson of the Pygmies', in R. Grinker, S. Lubkemann and C. Steiner (eds) Perspectives on Africa: A Reader in Culture, History and Representation, Malden, MA, Wiley-Blackwell, 2010, p. 181.
- 223 ACHPR and IWGIA, Report of the African Commission's Working Group on Indigenous Populations/ Communities: Research and Information Visit to the Democratic Republic of Congo 9–25 August 2009, Banjul and Copenhagen, 2011, p. 76.
- 224 Rights and Resources Initiative, *Rights-based Conservation*, op. cit. (internal citations omitted).
- 225 See e.g. Nolte, C. et al., 'Governance regime and location influence avoided deforestation: success of protected areas in the Brazilian Amazon', Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, vol. 110, no. 13, 2013, pp. 4956-61; Stevens, C. et al., Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change, Washington, DC, World Resources Institute, 2014; Schleicher, J. et al., 'Conservation performance of different conservation governance regimes in the Peruvian Amazon', Scientific Reports, vol. 7, no. 1, 2017, pp. 1–10; Schuster, R. et al., 'Biodiversity on Indigenous lands equals that in protected areas', bioRxiv, 2018, doi.org/1101/321935; Waller, D.M. and Reo, N.J., 'First stewards: ecological outcomes of forest and wildlife stewardship by indigenous peoples of Wisconsin, USA', Ecology and Society, 2018; Rights and Resources Initiative, A Global Baseline of Carbon Storage in Collective Lands: Indigenous and Local Communities Contributions to Climate Change, Washington, DC, 2018.
- 226 Report of the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, UN Doc. A/71/229, op. cit.
- 227 Artelle, K.A. et al., 'Values-led management: the guidance of place-based values in environmental relationships of the past, present, and future', *Ecology and Society*, vol. 23, no. 3, 2018, p. 35.
- 228 UNDRIP, op. cit., Preamble.
- 229 IPBES, 'Summary for policymakers', The Global Assessment Report on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services, op. cit.
- 230 Tauli-Corpuz et al., 'Cornered by Pas', op. cit., 104923.

- 231 Stevens, 'Indigenous peoples, biocultural diversity', in Stevens (ed.) *Indigenous peoples, National Parks, and Protected Areas, op. cit.*, pp. 23–4.
- 232 Artelle, K.A. et al., 'Supporting resurgent Indigenous-led governance: a nascent mechanism for just and effective conservation', Biological Conservation, vol. 240, 2019, 108284.
- 233 Laltaika and Askew, 'Modes of dispossession', op. cit.
- 234 Lewis, The Batwa Pygmies of the Great Lakes Region, op. cit., p. 7.
- 235 Barume, Heading Towards Extinction?, op. cit., p. 74.
- 236 The WCS's predecessor organization, the New York Zoological Society, was chartered in 1895. See: Wildlife Conservation Society and Subsidiaries Consolidated Financial Statements (30 June 2020), p. 7.
- 237 Dowie, Conservation Refugees, op. cit., p. 51.
- 238 Email from civil society organization dated 2 May 2019 (in author's possession).
- 239 Newkirk, P., Spectacle: The Astonishing Life of Ota Benga, New York, Harper Collins, 2015.
- 240 Newkirk, P., 'The man who was caged in a zoo', *The Guardian*, 3 June 2015, www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jun/03/the-man-who-was-caged-in-a-zoo
- 241 WCS, 'Reckoning with our past, present and future', 29 July 2020, www.wcs.org/reckoning-with-our-past-present-and-future-at-wcs
- 242 BBC News, 'Caged Congolese teen: why a zoo took 114 years to apologise', 27 August 2020, www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-53917733
- 243 WCS, 'Reckoning with our past, present and future', op. cit.
- 244 For a discussion on the racist roots of the environmental movement in the United States and its impact on global conservation, see Prakash Kashwan, 'American environmentalism's racist roots have shaped global thinking about conservation', *The Conversation*, 2 September 2020, https://theconversation.com/american-environmentalisms-racist-roots-have-shaped-global-thinking-about-conservation -143783
- 245 Grant, M., The Passing of the Great Race: or, the Racial Basis of European History, New York, Charles Scribner's Sons, 1916.
- 246 Regal, B., 'Madison Grant, Maxwell Perkins, and eugenics publishing at Scribner', *Princeton University Library Chronicle*, vol. 65, no. 2, 2004, p. 338.
- 247 Spiro, J., Defending the Master Race: Conservation, Eugenics, and the Legacy of Madison Grant, Burlington, VT, University of Vermont Press, 2009, p. xi.
- 248 Ibia
- 249 WCS History, https://library.wcs.org/Archives/WCS-History.aspx
- 250 Masood, S., 'Looking back: Jackson Hole Wildlife Park in 1948', 30 January 2020, https://blog.wcs.org/photo/2020/01/30/looking-back-jackson-hole-wildlife-park-in-1948-wcs-125th-anniversary-elk-throwback-thursday/
- 251 See Landry, A., 'Native history: Grand Teton National Park created on Shoshone homeland', 13 September 2018, https://indiancountrytoday.com/archive/native-history-grand-teton-national-park-created-on-shoshone-homeland
- 252 WCS History, op. cit.
- 253 WCS Solutions, 'Protected areas', www.wcs.org/our-work/solutions/protected-areas
- 254 WCS, Places: Africa, www.wcs.org/our-work/places/africa
- 255 WCS, Places: Central Africa and Gulf of Guinea, www.wcs.org/our-work/regions/central-africa-gulf-of-guinea
- 256 Fay gained fame when he completed a 2,000-mile journey on foot across Central Africa and later convinced the President of Gabon to create 13 separate national parks in the country's interior. Elizabeth Garland, 'The elephant in the room: confronting the colonial character of wildlife conservation in Africa', African Studies Review, vol. 51, no. 3, 2008.

- 257 US Congress, 'Saving the Congo Basin: the stakes, the plan', hearing before the Subcommittee on Africa of the Committee on International Relations, House of Representatives, Washington, DC, One Hundred Eighth Congress. First Session, 11 March 2003, pp. 85–639 http://commdocs.house.gov/committees/intlrel/hfa85639.000/hfa85639_0f.htm
- 258 Dowie, Conservation Refugees.
- 259 Brockington and Igoe, 'Eviction for conservation', op. cit.
- 260 In March 2018, staff members of the WCS and ICCN were kidnapped and taken hostage by members of the Raia Mutomboki militia inside the PNKB. They were released three weeks later thanks, in large part, to negotiations facilitated by the International Committee of the Red Cross. See Lang, C., 'Fortress conservation in Kahuzi-Biega National Park: evictions and extrajudicial killing', Conservation Watch (7 September 2018), https://medium.com/conservationwatch/fortress-conservation-in-kahuzi-biega-national-park-evictions-and-extrajudicial-killing-cf0dd6218692
- 261 Redford, K.H. and Fearn, E., *Protected Areas and Human Displacement: A Conservation Perspective,* WCS Working Paper No. 29 (April 2007), New York, WCS, p. 2.
- 262 The WCS acknowledges that its organizational capacity in the social sciences has historically been very low in places like the Eastern DRC. Skype interview conducted by author with WCS representatives on 1 March 2021.
- 263 The Conservation Initiative on Human Rights, www.thecihr.org
- 264 Witter, R. and Satterfield, T., 'The ebb and flow of Indigenous rights recognitions in conservation policy', *Development and Change*, vol. 50, no. 4, 2019, p. 1092.
- 265 CIHR, 'Conservation and Human Rights Framework', Arlington, VA, CIHR, 2010.
- 266 WCS, 'Conservation and Human Rights: A Framework for Action', 18 October 2009, https://c532f75abb9c1c021b8ce46e473f8aadb72cf2a8ea564b4e6a76.ssl.cf5.rackcdn.com/2 019/04/24/80n1uchyvt_2009_WCS_ConservationHumanRight sFramework.pdf
- 267 Witter and Satterfield, 'The ebb and flow', op. cit., p. 1092.
- 268 See e.g. WWF International, Indigenous Peoples and Conservation: WWF Statement of Principles. Gland, Switzerland, WWF International, 2008; see also Conservation International, 'Indigenous Peoples and Conservation International: principles for partnerships', www.conservation gateway.org/Documents/21_CI%20IP%20Principles.pdf
- 269 The WCS's social policies include its 'Conservation and Human Rights Framework', 'Policy on Displacement and Modification of Resource Access', 'Global Grievance Redress Mechanism', 'Safeguarding Policy and Social Safeguard Mechanisms'. These can be accessed on the WCS's website at www.wcs.org/about-us/literature/conservation-and-human-rights
- 270 See e.g. Pyhälä et al., Protected Areas in the Congo Basin, op. cit., p. 8.
- 271 Brockington and Igoe, 'Eviction for conservation', op. cit.
- 272 See e.g. Schmidt-Soltau, K., 'Is the displacement of people from parks only "purported", or is it real?', *Conservation and Society*, vol. 7, no. 1, 2009, p. 46.
- 273 Curran, B. et al., 'Are Central Africa's protected areas displacing hundreds of thousands of rural poor?', Conservation and Society, vol. 7, no. 1, 2009, p. 30.
- 274 WCS-India, 'Programs: Livelihood',
- 275 See e.g. Survival International, *Illegal Evictions from India's Tiger Reserves*, 2019, https://assets.survivalinternational.org/documents/1894/illegal-evictions-from-indias-tiger-reserves.pdf
- 276 Rainforest Foundation UK, The Human Costs of Conservation in Republic of Congo: Conkouati-Douli and Nouabalé-Ndoki National Parks and Their Impact on the Rights and Livelihoods of Forest Communities, London, December 2017; Survival International, How Will We Survive? Baka Cameroon, September 2017, https://assets.survivalinternational.org/ documents/1684/how-will-we-survive-fr.pdf; Rainforest

- Foundation UK, 'Aid-funded conservation guards accused of extrajudicial killing', 7 December 2017, www.rainforest foundationuk.org/aid-funded-conservation-guards-accused-of-extrajudicial-killing
- 277 See e.g. Letter from US House of Representative Rob Bishop to Mr Christián Samper dated 16 December 2019, https:// republicans-naturalresources.house.gov/uploadedfiles/2019-12-16_bishop_gohmert_mcclintock_to_samper_wcs_re_cons ervation_grants.pdf.
- 278 WCS, 'WCS views on Draft Post-2020 Framework:
 Reflections on the Zero Draft for the Second Meeting of
 OEWG', www.cbd.int/api/v2013/documents/7BDF7C64-327F
 -9698-92F9-23A854115423/attachments/WCS-3.pdf
- 279 WCS, 'Wildlife: Apes', www.wcs.org/our-work/wildlife/apes
- 280 Wildlife Conservation Society and Subsidiaries Consolidated Financial Statements and Schedules for FY2016, FY2017, FY2018, FY2019 and FY2019, www.wcs.org/about-us/financials
- 281 The World Bank, 'Project paper on a proposed additional IDA grant in the amount of SDR 2.0 million (US \$3.0 million equivalent) and a proposed grant from the Global Environment Facility Trust Fund in the amount of US \$11.64 million to the Democratic Republic of Congo for the National Parks Network Rehabilitation Project', 14 November 2013, para. 11.
- 282 Email from WCS to MRG, 12 April 2021 (in author's possession).
- 283 Calculations are derived from the project summaries for USFWS international conservation grants included on its website at www.fws.gov/international/grants-and-reporting/project-summaries.html
- 284 Skype interview with WCS representatives, op. cit.
- 285 Email from WCS to MRG, 26 March 2021 (in author's possession).
- 286 USFWS, International Conservation Grant No. F15AP00743, op. cit.
- 287 In 2013, Maisha famously intervened in the Dzanga Sangha Protected Area in the Central African Republic after the park fell under the control of Seleka rebels. In the process, it sustained allegations that it provided material support to the rebels, including 200 kg of food, fuel, medicines and phones. See Embedding Human Rights in Forest Conservation,
- 288 Hammer, J., 'The fight against elephant poachers is going commando', *Smithsonian Magazine*, June 2016, www.smithsonianmag.com/science-nature/fight-against-elephant-poaching-going-commando-180959071/
- 289 Kalron, N., 'Neo-conservation: a commentary on the future security of Africa's wildlife' *African Security Review*, vol. 22, no. 3, 2013, p. 160.
- 290 Leichman, A.K., 'Stopping the elephant slaughter', Israel 21c, 2 February 2015, www.israel21c.org/stopping-the-elephantslaughter/
- 291 Kalron, 'Neo-conservation', p. 160.
- 292 Notwithstanding, it continues to contract with Maisha to support militarized conservation in other protected areas in Africa. For instance, Maisha is listed as current partner on the website of WCS Mozambique. See WCS Mozambique, 'Partners', https://mozambique.wcs.org/About-Us/ Partners.aspx
- 293 Schlindwein, 'Naturschutz contra Menschenrechte', op. cit.
- 294 Flummerfelt, op. cit.
- 295 Email from WCS to MRG, 14 April 2021.
- 296 Ibid.
- 297 Flummerfelt, op. cit.
- 298 Crawford, A., 'CSC stories: Supporting community conservation in Kahuzi Biega National Park', International Institute for Sustainable Development, 2014.
- 299 Letter from Mobutu Nakulire Munganga to Dr Cristian Sampter, dated 20 September 2017, https://assets.survival

- international.org/documents/1678/lettre-wcs.pdf. The ecoguard who killed Christian Nakulire was found guilty of the lesser offence of aggravated bodily harm and was sentenced to 18 months in prison.
- 300 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking: Agencies Work to Address Human Rights Abuse Allegations in Overseas Conservation Programs, GAO-21-139R, 2 October 2020, p. 6.
- 301 Email from civil society organization dated 2 May 2019, op. cit. 302 Ibid.
- 303 WCS Comments to Excerpts of Minority Rights Group International (MRG) Draft Report Concerning Kahuzi-Biega National Park (KBNP) dated 11 February 2022.
- 304 Email from WCS to MRG, 12 April 2021 (in author's possession).
- 305 Numerous representatives of the WCS were emailed a copy of a letter signed by twelve separate local and international civil society organizations condemning such abuses and calling on the PNKB to refrain from infringing on the human rights of Batwa inside the park. Letter to Pastor Cosmas Wilungula Balongelwa and Director De Dieu Bya'ombe dated 29 July 2021 (in author's possession).
- 306 WCS Comments to Excerpts of Minority Rights Group International (MRG) Draft Report Concerning Kahuzi-Biega National Park (KBNP) dated 11 February 2022.
- 307 Emails from WCS to Director Bya'ombe dated 15 November 2021 and 23 November 2021 (in author's possession).
- 308 WCS Position Statement for 43COM (30 June–10 July 2019), https://c532f75abb9c1c021b8c-e46e473f8aadb72cf2 a8ea56 4b4e6a76.ssl.cf5.rackcdn.com/2019/07/03/4z7cw9q13y_WC S_Position_Statement_for_43COM_July_2019.pdf
- 309 WCS, 'Global Grievance Redress Mechanism' (revised 9 June 2020), https://c532f75abb9c1c021b8c-e46e473f8aad b72cf2a8ea564b4e6a76.ssl.cf5.rackcdn.com/2020/12/09/25i pape4kr_WCS_GrievanceRedressMechanism_EN_FINAL_202 0 12 09.pdf
- 310 Sushi Raj and Albert Barume, A conservation paradigm based on Indigenous values in DR Congo (commentary), Mongabay (17 February 2022)
- 311 Email from Wilkie, D. (WCS) to Hurran, M. (Survival International), 16 April 2018 (in author's possession).
- 312 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking, op. cit., p. 6.
- 313 Memorandum from DOI Deputy Secretary Katherine McGregor to USFWS, 18 September 2020.
- 314 USFWS, International Conservation Grant No. F17AP00442, 2017.
- 315 Memorandum from DOI Deputy Secretary Katherine McGregor, op. cit., n 4.
- 316 Ibid., p. 9.
- 317 WCS, 'Position Statement for 43COM', op. cit.
- 318 WCS, A Vision for the Kahuzi-Biega National Park. On file with the author.
- 319 See e.g. Klawitter, N., 'A killing in Congo reveals human cost of conservation', *Der Spiegel*, 1 November 2017; Von Stefan Tomik, 'Ein Schuss in Afrika, ein Nachspiel in Berlin', *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 9 February 2018; Cascais, A., 'Nature conservation projects marred by human rights violations', *Deutsche Welle*, 16 May 2019; Schlindwein, 'Naturschutz contra Menschenrechte', *op. cit*.
- 320 See e.g. Small request by Eva-Maria Elisabeth Schreiber, Michel Brandt, Andrej Hunko, Zaklin Nastic, Helin Evrim Sommer, Kathrin Vogler and Die Llnke, Printed Matter 19/331 (20 December 2017); Small request by Eva-Maria Elisabeth Schreiber, Heike Hänsel, Michel Brandt, Andrej Hunko, Zaklin Nastic, Helin Evrim, Sommer, Kirsten Tackmann, Hubertus Zdebel and Die Linke, Printed Matter 19/2114 (15 May 2018); Small request by Eva-Maria Schreiber, Heike Hänsel, Michel Brandt, Andrej Hunko, Dr. Alexander S. Neu, Helin Evrim Sommer, Dr. Kirsten Tackmann, Hubertus Zdebel and Die Linke, Printed Matter 19/8018 (26 February 2019); Small

- request by Eva-Maria Schreiber, Heike Hänsel, Michel Brandt, Christine, Buchholz, Zaklin Nastic, Helin Evrim Sommer, Kathrin Vogler, Fabio De Masi and Die Linke, Printed Matter 19/16095 (18 December 2019).
- 321 BMZ, Committed to Biodiversity: Germany's International Cooperation in Support of the Convention on Biological Diversity for Sustainable Development, Berlin, BMZ, 2018, p. 8.
- 322 Human Rights and Protected Areas in the Congo Basin, commissioned by GIZ and KfW, op. cit.
- 323 BMZ, Committed to Biodiversity, op. cit., p. 10.
- 324 Klug, U., Adam, A. and Pons, S., Materials on Development Finance Protecting Nature's Riches: Biodiversity at KfW Development Bank, no. 3, July 2018, p. 3.
- 325 BMZ, Investing in Biodiversity A Matter of Survival (October 2020), p. 9.
- 326 KfW Development Bank, Protecting nature's riches, preserving the basis for our existence, KfW, 2021, p. 8.
- 327 KfW Development Bank, Protecting nature's riches, preserving the basis for our existence, *op. cit.* p. 6.
- 328 Answer of the Federal Government in Response to the Minor Request from MEP Eva-Maria Schreiber *et al.*, Printed Matter 19/540 (26 January 2018).
- 329 Schlindwein, Die 'Grüne Armee', op. cit., p. 13.
- 330 BMZ, Africa and Europe, A New Partnership for Development, Peace and a Better Future: Cornerstones of a Marshall Plan with Africa, Berlin, BMZ, 2018, p. 28.
- 331 BMZ, 'Stopping poaching safeguarding natural livelihoods: the role and contribution of German development cooperation', September 2018, www.bmz.de/en/publications/topics/countries_regions/Stopping_poaching.pdf
- 332 BMZ, Investing in Biodiversity, op. cit., p. 10.
- 333 Answer of the Federal Government in Response to the Minor Question from MPs Eva-Maria Schreiber, Heike Hänsel, Michel Brandt, other MPs and the Die Linke Parliamentary Group, Printed Matter 19/8418 (14 March 2019).
- 334 BMZ, 'New technologies in anti-poaching', October 2018, www.giz.de/de/downloads/181008_newtechnologies _screen.pdf
- 335 See e.g. GIZ, 'Fact sheet: Partnership against poaching and illegal wildlife trade (in Africa and Asia)', August 2020, www.giz.de/en/downloads/EN_Factsheet_Partnership%20ag ainst%20Poaching_Aug2020.pdf
- 336 Gissibl, B., The Nature of German Imperialism: Conservation and the Politics of Wildlife in Colonial East Africa. Oxford, Berghahn Books, 2016.
- 337 Dowie, Conservation Refugees, op. cit.
- 338 Ibid.
- 339 Lekan, T., 'Serengeti shall not die: Bernhard Grzimek, wildlife film, and the making of a tourist landscape in East Africa' (2011) 29(2) *German History*, vol. 29, no. 2, 2011, p. 238.
- 340 Grzimek, B., Serengeti Shall Not Die, New York, E.P. Dutton and Co., 1974, p. 245.
- 341 Gissibl, The Nature of German Imperialism, op. cit.
- 342 KfW Stiftung, KfW-Bernhard-Grzimek-Award, www.kfw-stiftung .de/en/environment-climate/kfw-bernhard-grzimek-award/introduction (accessed 10 October 2021)
- 343 BMZ, Guidelines on Incorporating Human Rights Standards and Principles, Including Gender, in Programme Proposals for Bilateral German Technical and Financial Cooperation, Berlin, BMZ, 2013, p. 3.
- 344 KfW Development Bank, Sustainability Guideline: Assessment and Management of Environmental, Social, and Climate Aspects: Principles and Procedures, Frankfurt, KfW, 2019, paras 4.2.2, 4.2.3.
- 345 KfW Development Bank, Sustainability Guideline, op. cit.
- 346 GIZ, 'Our commitment to human rights', https://reporting.giz.de/ 2017/corporate-sustainability/we-are-committed-to-socialresponsibility/our-commitment-to-human-rights/index.html

- 347 Answer of the Federal Government in Response to the Minor Request from MEP Eva-Maria Schreiber *et al.*, Printed Matter 19/540 (26 January 2018), *op. cit.*
- 348 KfW, 'Response to the article "Ein Schuss in Afrika, ein Nachspiel in Berlin" [A Shot in Africa, a Sequel in Berlin]', Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 9 February 2018.
- 349 Answer of the Federal Government in Response to the Minor Request from MEP Eva-Maria Schreiber *et al.*, Printed Matter 19/540 (26 January 2018), *op. cit.*
- 350 Ibid
- 351 2002 Forest Code No. 011/2002.
- 352 Centre for Minority Rights Development v Kenya, ACHPR, Communication 276/2003 (November 2009) para 235; African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights v Republic of Kenya, ACtHPR, Application No 006/2012, Judgment (26 May 2017) para 129.
- 353 Article 16(2) of ILO No. 169 states that the relocation of indigenous peoples shall only take place when deemed necessary as an exceptional measure and only with indigenous peoples' free and informed consent.
- 354 UNDRIP, op. cit., Art. 19.
- 355 BMZ, Guidelines on Incorporating Human Rights Standards, op. cit., p. 3.
- 356 World Bank, Environmental and Social Standards, ESS7 (2016), para. 24 (b), https://www.worldbank.org/en/projects-operations/environmental-and-social-framework/brief/environmental-and-social-standards
- 357 Human Rights and Protected Areas in the Congo Basin, commissioned by GIZ and KfW, op. cit.
- 358 Ibid., p. viii.
- 359 Answer of the Federal Government in Response to the Minor Request from MEP Eva-Maria Elisabeth Schreiber, Heike Hänsel, Michel Brandt, other MPs and the Die Linke parliamentary group, Printed Matter 19/2750 (14 June 2018).
- 360 Kekeritz, U., 'Travel report: Individual trip to the Democratic Republic of Congo from 26 August 2021 to 9 September 2021', 16 October 2018.
- 361 Diwa Mutimanwa, 'Case Study 2: Democratic Republic of Congo', op. cit., p. 94.
- 362 UNDRIP, op. cit., Art. 32.
- 363 The German government further claims that it is creating and implementing indigenous peoples' frameworks and plans for current and future measures, but there is no indication that such a plan has been adopted or operationalized in the PNKB. See Answer of the Federal Government in Response to the Minor Request from MEP Eva-Maria Schreiber et al., Printed Matter 19/540 (26 January 2018), op. cit.
- 364 *Ibid.*
- 365 Ibid.
- 366 During the drafting of UNDRIP, African states argued that 'indigenous peoples' lacked a clear definition, creating 'tensions among ethnic groups and instability within sovereign States in a region recently recovering from ethnic conflict'. The effective advocacy efforts of the African transnational indigenous peoples civil society network eventually overcame these concerns as no African states voted against the adoption of the declaration and only two states (Nigeria and Kenya) abstained. See Sylvain, R., 'Indigenous peoples in Africa', in Oxford Research Encyclopaedia of African History, 2017, pp. 9–12; Crawhall, N., 'Africa and the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples', International Journal of Human Rights, vol. 15, no. 1, 2011, p. 11.
- 367 ACHPR on the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, adopted by the ACHPR at its 41st Ordinary Session, 2007.
- 368 Germany suspended all development cooperation with the DRC after the delays and subsequent political crisis associated with the DRC's 2017 elections; yet it continues to fund activities in cooperation with authorities on the provincial

- and local levels in the DRC, which include conservation initiatives. BMZ, 'Democratic Republic of Congo: a country in deep crisis', www.bmz.de/en/countries/democratic-republic-of-the-congo
- 369 KfW, 'Response to the article "Ein Schuss in Afrika, ein Nachspiel in Berlin", op. cit.
- 370 Kekeritz, 'Travel report: Democratic Republic of Congo', op. cit.
- 371 BMZ Biodiversity in German Development Cooperation (2006) p.79. GIZ was created in January 2011 as the successor entity to the GTZ.
- 372 Barume, Heading Towards Extinction?, op. cit., p. 74.
- 373 Ibid., p. 75
- 374 Ibid., pp. 76-7
- 375 Ibid..
- 276 Ibid., p. 75.
- 377 Diwa Mutimanwa, 'Case Study 2: Democratic Republic of Congo', op. cit., p. 94.
- 378 Adam, A., Klug, Ü., Möhring, K., Berliner, J., Lorentz, N and Wied, B., *Materials on Development Finance –Protecting Nature's Riches, Preserving the Basis for Our Existence*, no. 12, 10 December 2010, www.kfw-entwicklungsbank.de/PDF/Download-Center/Materialien/2020_Nr.12_Biodiversität_EN.pdf
- 379 Kekeritz, 'Travel report: Democratic Republic of Congo', op. cit.
- 380 See L'Expulsion des populations pygmées, op. cit.
- 381 See Moïse, R.E., Partnering with Indigenous Peoples in CARPE Initiatives: Towards a New Conservation Practice, CARPE and USAID, 2020, p. 15.
- 382 Answer of the Federal Government in Response to the Minor Request from MEP Eva-Maria Schreiber *et al.*, Printed Matter 19/540 (26 January 2018), *op. cit.*
- 383 Barume, Heading Towards Extinction?, op. cit., p. 77.
- 384 Crawford, A., 'CSC stories: Supporting community conservation in Kahuzi Biega National Park', www.iisd.org/system/files/publications/csc-stories-kahuzi.pdf?q=sites/default/files/publications/csc-stories-kahuzi.pdf
- 385 Mudinga et al., 'Analyse critique', op. cit.
- 386 *Ibia*
- 387 Letter from Eva-Maria Schreiber (German MP) and Uwe Kekeritz (German MP) to Dr Maria Flachsbarth (Parliamentary State Secretary to BMZ).- and Dr KlausMüller (Federal Minister for BMZ) dated 2 May 2019.
- 388 KfW, 'Response to the article "Ein Schuss in Afrika, ein Nachspiel in Berlin", op. cit.
- 389 Kekeritz, 'Travel report: Democratic Republic of Congo', op. cit.; see also Lang, 'Fortress conservation in Kahuzi-Biega National Park', op. cit.
- 390 Letter from KfW to MRG dated 18 March 2021 (in author's possession).
- 391 Ibid.
- 392 Answer of the Federal Government in Response to the Minor Request from MEP Eva-Maria Schreiber et al., Printed Matter 19/540 (26 January 2018), op. cit.
- 393 KfW, 'Stellungnahme zur BuzzFeed-Klage gegen die KfW auf Herausgabe von Unterlagen im Zusammenhang mit dem WWF', 2 April 2019, www.kfw.de/KfW-Konzern/Newsroom/Aktuelles/News-Details_514816.html
- 394 Engert, M., 'Verwaltungsgericht entscheidet nach BuzzFeed-Klage: KfW ist eine Behörde und fällt unter das IFG', BuzzFeed News, 14 June 2019, www.buzzfeed.de/recherchen/ verwaltungsgericht-entscheidet-nach-buzzfeed-klage-kfwist-eine-behoerde-und-faellt-unter-das-ifg-90138100.html
- 395 KfW Development Bank, 'Dossier on biodiversity projects in a fragile context', www.kfw-entwicklungsbank.de/International-financing/KfW-Development-Bank/Our-topics/Biodiversity/Dossier-Biodiversität Accessed 14 September 2021.
- 396 See Schlindwein, 'Die "Grune Armee", op. cit., p. 60.
- 397 Schlindwein, 'Naturschutz contra Menschenrechte', op. cit.
- 398 Letter from KfW to MRG dated 18 March 2021 (in author's possession).

- 399 Answer of the Federal Government in Response to the Minor Request from MEP Eva-Maria Schreibe, et al., Printed Matter 19/540 (26 January 2018), op. cit.
- 400 Statement by KfW on "PNKB Stakeholder Review Advance Copy" dated 11 February 2022.
- 401 Video-conference call between author and KfW personnel on 8 October 2021.
- 402 Mukumba, P., et al., Land and communities: Kahuzi-Biega National Park - A review of the availability of land, forests and other natural resources in the hinterland of the high altitude part of the Kahuzi Biega National Park, eastern Democratic Republic of Congo (March 2021)
- 403 GFA Consulting Group, 'Protected area management: natural resources and environment', www.gfa-group.de/area/PROTECTED_AREA_MANAGEMENT_3829789.html
- 404 Email from GFA to MRG dated 5 May 2021 (in author's possession).
- 405 KfW responded to these questions by stating: 'ICCN is the project executing agency in the context of the project "Conservation of Biodiversity and Sustainable Management of Forests IV". Please address questions concerning contractual relations between ICCN and GFA Group GmbH to ICCN directly. We have informed ICCN on this matter' and 'GFA Group GmbH is a service provider to ICCN'. Letter from KfW to MRG dated 1 April 2021 (in author's possession).
- 406 For example, in the World Heritage Centre and IUCN's 2017 report from their reactive monitoring mission in the PNKB, individuals are identified as working for 'GFA-KfW'. See Rapport de la mission conjointe de suivi réactif Centre du patrimoine mondial/UICN au Parc National de Kahuzi-Biega, République démocratique du Congo 24 avril au 4 mai 2017, WHC.17/41.COM, https://whc.unesco.org/en/documents/158725/
- 407 Letter from KfW to MRG dated 1 April 2021 (in author's possession).
- 408 Fabing, C., 'Ranger training camp launched in Democratic Republic of Congo', 28 August 2014, www.gfa-group.de/news/Ranger_training_camp_launched_in_Democratic_Republic_of_Congo_3840168.html
- 409 Email from GFA to MRG dated 5 May 2021 (in author's possession).
- 410 *Ibid*.
- 411 Flummerfelt, op. cit.
- 412 Kekeritz, 'Travel report: Democratic Republic of Congo', op. cit.
- 413 Video-conference calls between author and KfW personnel on 15 September 2021 and 8 October 2021.
- 414 KfW Development Bank, 'Dossier on biodiversity projects in a fragile context', op. cit.
- 415 Most recently, representatives from KfW, GIZ and GFA was made aware of serious human rights violations perpetrated against Batwa inside the PNKB in both July and November 2021.
- 416 Letters from Mobutu Nakulire Munganga to KfW and GIZ dated 20 September 2017. In response, both KfW and GIZ stated that their activities did not have links to the death of Christian Nakulire. See letter from Jens Drillisch to Mobutu Nakulire Munganga dated 7 December 2017 and letter from Regina Ecker and Dr Heinz-Michael Hauser to Mobutu Nakulire Munganga dated 30 November 2017 (in author's possession).
- 417 Internal KfW email dated 12 June 2018 (in author's possession).
- 418 Letter from Eva Schreiber to KfW re: Matabashi Teso killing dated 2 May 2019 (in author's possession).
- 419 Email from civil society organization dated 2 May 2019, op. cit.
- 420 Answer of the Federal Government in response to the minor request from MEP Eva-Maria Elisabeth Schreiber, Heike Hänsel, Michel Brandt, other MPs and the DIE LINKE parliamentary group, Printed Matter 19/2750 (14 June 2018), op. cit.

- 421 KfW Development Bank, 'Dossier on biodiversity projects in a fragile context', op. cit.
- 422 Answer of the Federal Government in Response to the Minor Request from MEP Eva-Maria Schreiber et al., Printed Matter 19/540 (26 January 2018), op. cit..
- 423 Ibid
- 424 Warren, T. and Baker, K., 'WWF's secret war: WWF funds guards who have tortured and killed people', *BuzzFeed News*, 4 March 2019, www.buzzfeednews.com/article/tomwarren/wwf-world-wide-fund-nature-parks-torture-death
- 425 KfW Development Bank, 'Dossier on biodiversity projects in a fragile context', op. cit.
- 426 KfW Development Bank, 'Dossier on biodiversity projects in a fragile context', op. cit.
- 427 Video-conference call between author and KfW personnel on 8 October 2021.
- 428 USAID, 'Conserving biodiversity and forest', www.usaid.gov/biodiversity.
- 429 See Public Law 116-94, Further Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020 (20 December 2019); Public Law 116-6, Further Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2019 (April 2019); Public Law 115-141, Further Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2018 (23 March 2018); Public Law 115-31, Further Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2017 (5 May 2017); Public Law 114-113, Further Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2016 (18 December 2015).
- 430 USAID, 'Conserving biodiversity and forest', op. cit.
- 431 USAID, Report to Congress on Programs in Forestry and the Conservation of Biodiversity during Fiscal Year 2019: Results and Funding, www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/USAID-Report-to-Congress-on-Forestry-and-Biodiversity_FY_2019.pdf
- 432 USAID, *Biodiversity and Development Handbook*, Washington, DC, USAID, October 2015, p. 6.
- 433 USAID, Report to Congress on Programs in Forestry, op. cit.
- 434 USAID, 'CARPE, history', www.usaid.gov/central-africaregional/central-africa-regional-program-for-the-environment/ history
- 435 USAID CARPE, 'Factsheet: Maiko-Tayna-Kahuzi-Biega landscape', https://carpe.umd.edu/sites/default/files/documentsarchive/CAFEC_Maiko-Tayna%20Fahuzi-Biega%20Fact%20Sheet.pdf
- 436 Congressional Research Service, US Support for International Conservation, Report No. R46493, 26 August 2020, p. 16.
- 437 Ibid
- 438 USFWS, 'International affairs: Central Africa', www.fws .gov/ international/wildlife-without-borders/africa/ central-africa.html
- 439 See e.g. Massé, F. and Margulies, J.D., 'The geopolitical ecology of conservation: the emergence of illegal wildlife trade as national security interest and the re-shaping of US foreign conservation assistance', World Development, vol. 132, 2020, 104958. See also Department of State, Foreign Operations, and Related Programs Appropriations Bill, 2016, Report 114-154.
- 440 National Strategy for Combating Wildlife Trafficking, White House, Washington, DC, February 2014, https://obamawhite house.archives.gov/sites/default/files/docs/nationalstrategywildlifetrafficking.pdf
- 441 Public Law 114-231, Eliminate, Neutralize and Disrupt Wildlife Trafficking Act of 2016 (7 October 2016).
- 442 Ibid., Sec. 401.
- 443 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking, op. cit., p. 1.
- 444 USAID, Biodiversity Conservation and Forestry Programs, 2016 Report (Fiscal Year 2015 Results and Funding), www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1865/USAID_FAB_ARt_2016_Final_2.pdf
- 445 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking, op. cit.

- 446 USAID, 'Our work: Biodiversity conservation', updated 1 April 2019, www.usaid.gov/central-africa-regional/central-africa-regional-program-for-the-environment/our-work
- 447 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking, op. cit., pp. 2–3.
- 448 USFWS, 'Securing wildlife and landscapes in Central Africa: the USFWS Role in CARPE', www.fws.gov/international/pdf/factsheet-CARPE.pdf
- 449 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking, op. cit., p. 2.
- 450 Ibid., pp. 2-3.
- 451 USAID, 'DRC puts poachers in crosshairs to protect wildlife: military helps national park apprehend criminals', July 2014, https://2012-2017.usaid.gov/results-data/success-stories/anti-poaching-operation-makes-park-safe-elephants-and-people
- 452 Mukpo, A., 'Did efforts to protect DRC's elephants and bonobos leave a trail of abuses?', *Mongabay*, 12 June 2019, https://news.mongabay.com/2019/06/did-efforts-to-protect-drcs-elephants-and-bonobos-leave-a-trail-of-abuses/
- 453 USAID, *Policy on Promoting the Rights of Indigenous Peoples*, March 2020, www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/USAID-IndigenousPeoples-Policy-mar-2020.pdf
- 454 USAID, USAID Biodiversity Policy, Washington, DC, March 2014, Annex 13, www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1865/USAID%20Biodiversity%20Policy%20-%20June%202015.pdf
- 455 Congressional Research Service, U.S. Funding for International Conservation and Biodiversity, No. R46493, 26 August 2020.
- 456 USAID, Midterm Evaluation of Phase II of the USAID Central Africa Regional Program for the Environment, Washington, DC, July 2017, p. 11, https://carpe.umd.edu/sites/default/files/documentsarchive/2017_USAID_Midterm%20Eval%20of%20Phase%20III%20of%20USAID%20CARPE.pdf
- 457 USAID DRC, 'Request for proposal', 13 June 2019, https://cd.usembassy.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/160/ 72060519R00003.pdf
- 458 Moïse, Partnering with Indigenous Peoples, op. cit., p. 6.
- 459 The parks analysed in the study were Nouabalé-Ndoki National Park in the Republic of Congo and the Okapi Wildlife Reserve in the Democratic Republic of Congo. Moïse, Partnering with Indigenous Peoples, op. cit.
- 460 *Ibid.*, p. 6.
- 461 Ibid., p. 15.
- 462 USFWS, *Native American Policy*, 20 January 2016, www.fws.gov/nativeamerican/pdf/Policy-revised-2016.pdf
- 463 USAID, Cooperative Agreement, No. AID-660-A-13-00010, 26 September 2013.
- 464 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking, op. cit., p. 2.
- 465 USAID, 'USAID builds guard post and park ranger housing in DRC's Kahuzi-Biega National Park', 13 April 2015, https://2012-2017.usaid.gov/democratic-republic-congo/ news/usaid-builds-guard-post-and-park-ranger-housing-drc
- 466 USAID, Modification of Assistance, Award No. AID-660-A-13-00010 (30 September 2013).
- 467 See USAID, Cooperative Agreement, No. AID-660-A-13-00010, op. cit.
- 468 This calculation was derived from an analysis of the grant summaries made available by the USFWS. See USFWS, International Affairs, Project Summaries, www.fws.gov/international/grants-and-reporting/project-summaries.html
- 469 USFWS, International Conservation Grant No. F17AP00442, 2017.
- 470 Email from FPP dated 2 May 2019, op. cit.
- 471 Skype interview conducted by author with USAID representatives, 26 April 2021.

- 472 The BuzzFeed reporting contains multiple accusations of human rights abuses committed in protected areas in the Congo Basin, but none explicitly in connection with the PNKB.
- 473 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking, op. cit., p. 4.
- 474 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking, op. cit., p. 5.
- 475 Busane et al., Perspectives pour une cohabitation pacifique, op. cit.
- 476 Skype interview with USAID representatives, op. cit.
- 477 Ibid.
- 478 See Pyhälä et al., Protected Areas in the Congo Basin, op. cit., p. 31.
- 479 As discussed in section II(3), above, conservation grantees like the WCS were found to have withheld pertinent information from the USFWS regarding conservation-related human rights allegations.
- 480 Zoom interview conducted by author with former USAID consultant on 1 March 2021.
- 481 Skype interview with USAID representatives, op. cit.
- 483 USAID, Midterm Evaluation, op. cit., p. 34.
- 484 Ibid., p. 34.
- 485 Ibid.
- 486 The USFWS's International Conservation division has previously come under scrutiny regarding its lack of processes and controls in its grant management practices. See Memo from Mary Kendall to Thomas Strickland dated 20 October 2010 re: Inspection of the Fish and Wildlife Service Division of International Conservation.
- 487 Memorandum from DOI Deputy Secretary Katherine McGregor to USFWS, op. cit.
- 488 Ibid.
- 489 DOI, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service Division of International Conservation, Assistance Award Guidelines (January 2017), www.fws.gov/international/pdf/assistance-award-guidelines.pdf
- 490 Memorandum from DOI Deputy Secretary Katherine McGregor to USFWS, op. cit., p. 1.
- 491 US Department of State, Introduction to Leahy Vetting, Version 2.1, www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/ PP410 INVEST v2.1.pdf
- 492 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking, op. cit., pp. 3–4.
- 493 Ibid., p. 4.
- 494 The US government considers torture, extrajudicial killing, enforced disappearance, and rape as gross violations of human rights and these incidents are examined on the basis of specific facts. US Department of State, Introduction to Leahy Vetting, Version 2.1, op. cit.
- 495 USAID, Report to Congress on Programs in Forestry and the Conservation of Biodiversity during Fiscal Year 2019, op. cit
- 496 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking, op. cit., p. 5.
- 497 Skype interview with USAID representatives, op. cit.
- 498 Memorandum from DOI Deputy Secretary Katherine McGregor to USFWS, op. cit.
- 499 *Ibid.*, p. 14.
- 500 Ibid., pp. 15-16.
- 501 Department of State, Foreign Operations, and Related Programs Appropriations Bill, 2020, Report 116-126; Committee Print of the Committee on Appropriations on H.R. 1865/Public Law 116-94 (January 2020).
- 502 US Government Accountability Office, Combating Wildlife Trafficking, op. cit., p. 6.
- 503 A proposed bill entitled, The Advancing Human Rights-Centered Conservation Act of 2022, was introduced in the U.S. Congress in March 2022. However, if enacted, its protections would only apply to the USFWS. See propose bill

- H.R. 7025, The Advancing Human Rights-Centered Conservation Act of 2022.
- 504 For a complete list of World Heritage Sites globally, see UNESCO's World Heritage List, https://whc.unesco.org/en/list/
- 505 UNESCO Convention Concerning the Protection of the World Cultural and Natural Heritage (1972), Art. 7.
- 506 Ibid., Art. 8(1).
- 507 UNESCO, Operational Guidelines for the Implementation of the World Heritage Convention, WHC 19/01 (10 July 2019),
- 508 Report of the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, UN Doc. A/71/229, op. cit., para. 60.
- 509 Ibid.
- 510 Stefan Disko, Helen Tugendhat and Lola Garcia-Alix, 'World Heritage Sites and indigenous peoples' rights: an introduction', in Disko and Tugendhat (eds), *World Heritage Sites and Indigenous Peoples' Rights, op. cit.*, pp. 21–2.
- 511 Report of the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, A/67/301 (13 August 2012), paras 33–40; see also UN Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues, Report on the Ninth Session (19–30 April 2010), UN Doc. E/2010/43-E/C.19/2010/15, para. 131.
- 512 See e.g. UN Expert Mechanism on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, Final report of the study on indigenous peoples and the right to participate in decision-making, UN Doc. A/HRC/18/42 (17 August 2011), para 38; Report of the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, UN Doc. A/71/229, op. cit., para. 60.
- 513 UNESCO, Operational Guidelines, WHC 19/01, op. cit., para. 123.
- 514 Ibid., para. 12.
- 515 Ibid., para. 117.
- 516 Buhereko, 'Kahuzi-Biega National Park', in Disko and Tugendhat (eds) World Heritage Sites, *op. cit.*, p. 137.
- 517 IUCN, World Heritage Nomination: Parc National de Kahuzi-Biega, https://whc.unesco.org/document/152498
- 518 Buhereko, 'Kahuzi-Biega National Park', in Disko and Tugendhat (eds) World Heritage Sites, op. cit., p. 137.
- 519 UNESCO, Operational Guidelines, WHC 19/01, op. cit., para. 30, para. 31(e).
- 520 IUCN, World Heritage Nominations, op. cit.
- 521 Five protected areas in DRC are designated as Natural World Heritage sites: PNKB, Garamba National Park, Virunga National Park, Salonga National Park, and Okapi Wildlife Reserve. UNESCO, 'Natural World Heritage in the Congo Basin', https://whc.unesco.org/en/conservation-congo-basin/
- 522 UNESCO, Operational Guidelines, WHC 19/01, op. cit., para. 176.
- 523 UNESCO, 'State of Conservation: Kahuzi-Biega National Park', op. cit.
- 524 UNESCO, 'Justification for inscription on the List of World Heritage in Danger, 1997', in Report of the 21st Session of the Committee (Dec. 1997), para. VII.34, https://whc.unesco.org/archive/repcom97.htm
- 525 UNESCO Convention Concerning the Protection of the World Cultural and Natural Heritage (1972), Art. 11(a).
- 526 UNESCO, 'Justification for inscription', op. cit., para. VII.34.
- 527 UNESCO, Operational Guidelines, WHC 19/01, op. cit., para. 183.
- 528 World Heritage Committee Decision 30COM 7A.6 (2006).
- 529 IUCN, World Heritage, SOC report, www.iucn.org/theme/ world-heritage/our-work/advisor-world-heritage/monitoring/ state-conservation-reports
- 530 Rapport de la mission conjointe de suivi réactif Centre du patrimoine mondial/UICN, WHC.17/41.COM, op. cit.
- 531 Buhereko, 'Kahuzi-Biega National Park', in Disko and Tugendhat (eds) *World Heritage Sites, op. cit.*, pp. 137–8.
- 532 See e.g. DRC, Rapport sur l'état de conservation des biens de la RDC inscrits sur la Liste du Patrimoine Mondial en Peril

- Exercice 2016, 1 February 2017; DRC, Rapport sur l'état de conservation des biens de la RDC inscrits sur la Liste du Patrimoine Mondial en Peril Exercice, 2017, 15 February 2018.
- 533 DRC, Rapport sur l'état de conservation des biens de la RDC du Patrimoine Mondial de la Republique Democratique du Congo Exercice, 2018, March 2019.
- 534 World Heritage Committee, SOC Report, WHC/19/43.COM/7A.Add (7 June 2019).
- 535 UNESCO, SOC report, Kahuzi-Biega National Park (Democratic Republic of Congo), https://whc.unesco.org/en/soc/3844
- 536 World Hertige Committee Decision, WHC/21/44.COM/7A (2021) 112.
- 537 World Heritage Committee Decision, WHC/18/42.COM/7A (2018) 71.
- 538 Kahuzi Biega Statement (Agenda Item 7a, Point 5.2),
 International Indigenous Peoples' Forum on World Heritage
 (IIPFWH), https://iipfwh.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/
 Kahuzi-Biega-Statement.pdf; Letter from NGOs to World
 Heritage Centre and IUCN dated 29 January 2018,
 www.forestpeoples.org/sites/default/files/documents/Letter%
 20to%20UNESCO%20re%20designation%20of%20PNKB%
 20as%20World%20Heritage%20site%20FINAL.pdf; Letter
 from NGOs to World Heritage Committee Members dated 14
 June 2018, www.forestpeoples.org/sites/default/files/
 documents/Kahuzi-Biega %20follow-up%20letter%20FINAL
 %20ENG.pdf
- 539 Email from civil society organization dated 2 May 2019, op. cit.
- 540 Emails from MRG to PNKB and ICCN dated 29 July 2021 and 15 November 2021.
- 541 UNESCO Policy on Engaging with Indigenous Peoples, 2018, Art. 4.
- 542 Ibid., Art. 77(p).
- 543 See e.g. 'Communiqué de l'Action pour la défense de l'environnement, ADN en sigle', *Journal de Kahuzi-Biega*, 19 October 2020, www.kahuzi-biega.com/communique-de-laction-pour-la-defense-de-lenvironnement-adn-en-sigle/
- 544 Rapport de la mission conjointe de suivi réactif Centre du patrimoine mondial/UICN, WHC.17/41.COM, op. cit.
- 545 UNESCO, 'Securing Kahuzi Biega National Park (DRC)', 1 May 2021, https://whc.unesco.org/en/activities/1108/
- 546 WCS, Impact Report: We Stand for Wildlife, New York, WCS, 2020, p. 49.
- 547 WCS, A Vision for the Kahuzi-Biega National Park. On file with the author.
- 548 KfW Development Bank, 'Dossier on biodiversity projects in a fragile context', op. cit.
- 549 Skype interview with USAID representatives, op. cit.
- 550 Brugiére, D., Africa is Changing: Should Its Protected Areas Evolve? Public Private Partnership for Protected Areas: Current Situation and Prospects in French-Speaking Africa, PAPACO. 2020.
- 551 Hatchwell, M., 'Public–private partnerships as a management option for protected areas', *Animal Conservation*, vol. 17, 2014, pp. 3–4.
- 552 Scholte, P. et al., 'A Central African perspective on delegated protected area management', *Tropical Conservation Science*, vol. 11, 2018, 1940082918796621.
- 553 Brugiére, Africa is Changing, op. cit.
- 554 WCS, 'New hope for the Okapi Wildlife Reserve a wildlife haven under threat in the heart of the Congo rainforest', news release, 8 October 2019, https://newsroom.wcs.org/News-Releases/articleType/ArticleView/articleId/13167/New-hope-for-the-Okapi-Wildlife-Reserve-a-wildlife-haven-under-threat-in-in-the-heart-of-the-Congo-rainforest.aspx
- 555 Scholte et al., 'A Central African perspective', op. cit.
- 556 IUCN, Kahuzi-Biega: Conservation Outlook Assessment, op. cit.

- 557 See e.g. Verweijen, J. et al., Conflicts around Virunga National Park: Grassroots Perspectives, The Hague, Knowledge Platform Security and Rule of Law, 2020.
- 558 Rainforest Foundation UK, 'Widespread human rights abuses in Africa's largest forest park', 6 March 2019, www.rainforest foundationuk.org/widespread-human-rights-abuses-in-africas-largest-forest-park
- 559 Marijnen, E., 'Public authority and conservation in areas of armed conflict: Virunga National Park as a "state within a state" in eastern Congo', *Development and Change*, vol. 49, no. 3, 2018, p. 790.
- 560 Marijnen and Verweijen, 'Selling green militarization', op. cit., p. 274.
- 561 Marijnen, E., 'The "green militarization" of development aid: the European Commission and the Virunga National Park, DR Congo', *Third World Quarterly*, vol. 38, no. 7, 2017, p. 1566.
- 562 Virunga National Park is often discussed as a 'state within a state'. Marijnen, 'Public authority and conservation in areas of armed conflict', op. cit., p. 790.
- 563 Kalron, N. and Dutton, J., 'To protect our wildlife, our conservationists must be protected, too', *The Globe and Mail*, 16 November 2018.
- 564 This was the case in Salonga National Park for instance. Embedding Human Rights in Forest Conservation, op. cit., p. 71.
- 565 Scholte et al., 'A central African perspective on delegated protected area management', op. cit.

working to secure the rights of minorities and indigenous peoples



Fortress Conservation and International Accountability for Human Rights Violations against Batwa in Kahuzi-Biega National Park

The Kahuzi-Biega National Park ('PNKB') in the Democratic Republic of the Congo presents an existential threat to the indigenous Batwa people. For millennia, Batwa occupied the forests surrounding Mount Kahuzi and Mount Biega, utilizing traditional ecological knowledge and sustainable practices to foster one of the most biodiverse places on the planet. The creation of the PNKB in the 1970s forced Batwa from their ancestral lands, rendering them deeply impoverished, landless, dependent and culturally disconnected. When they seek to return home and access their lands and resources, they are subjected to extreme violence by park authorities who treat them as trespassers, poachers and enemies of conservation.

This report situates the serious human rights violations suffered by Batwa in the PNKB within the broader global phenomenon of 'fortress conservation' and analyses the respective roles and accountability of the park's core international partners. Ongoing violence against Batwa in the PNKB is a stark reminder of the immense human and environmental costs associated with pursuing conservation policies that prevent indigenous peoples from owning, governing, accessing and benefiting from their territories and resources. These policies are bolstered by donors, global NGOs and international organizations which enable and tacitly uphold a violent and anti-indigenous status quo in the PNKB and other protected areas.

Donors, conservation organizations and other international partners of the PNKB have failed to adequately ensure that their support did not contribute to human rights violations committed against Batwa. These international partners had explicit knowledge of unresolved human rights abuses committed by ecoguards, as well as threats of imminent violence against Batwa communities living inside the park. Yet, they continued to equip, fund and train ecoguards and actively promoted the increasing militarization of the PNKB. This militarization has resulted in overly aggressive policing and military-style actions by ecoguards (often jointly with the Congolese Army) who explicitly target, criminalize and brutalize Batwa. At the same time, the park consistently fails to meet environmental expectations and objectives.

Thus, the PNKB represents a clear case of how fortress conservation fails both people and the environment. Regrettably, it is not an isolated example of flawed conservation policy. Instead, it is indicative of the institutional shortcomings and systemic failures inherent in the dominant ways in which conservation is pursued by states and promoted by international conservation actors in the Congo Basin and in other parts of the world.



Minority Rights Group International 54 Commercial Street, London E1 6LT, United Kingdom Tel +44 (0)20 7422 4200 Fax +44 (0)20 7422 4201 Email minority.rights@minorityrights.org Website www.minorityrights.org











ISBN Print: 978-1-912938-49-0 / Online: 978-1-912938-50-6.

Visit the website www.minorityrights.org for multimedia content about minorities and indigenous peoples around the world.